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INTRODUCTION

1. At its forty-fourth session, the General Assembly, on the recommendation of
the General Committee, decided at its 3rd plenary meeting, on 22 September 1989, to
include in the agenda of the session an item entitled "Report of the International
Law Commission on the work of its forty-f;.rst session" .11 (item 145) and to
allocate it to the Sixth Committee.

2. The Sixth Committee decided to consider this item together with another item
which the GeneJ:al Assembly had also decided to include in the agenda of the session
and to allocate to the Sixth Committee, namely, the item entitled "Draft Code of
Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind" (item 142).

3. The Sixth Committee considered the two items at its 24th to 38th, 44th and
45th meetings, held between 25 October and 10 November and on 21 November 1989. ZI
At the 24th meeting, the Chairlnan of the Commission at its forty-first session,
Mr. Bernhard Graefrath, introduced the report of the Commission. At the
45th meeting, on 21 November, the Sixth Committee adopted draft resolutions
A/C.6/44/L.13, entitled "Report of the International Law Commission on the work of
its forty-first session", draft resolution A/C.6/44/L.14, entitled "Consideration
of the draft articles on the status of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic
bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier and of the draft optional protocols
thereto" and draft !'esolution A/C.6/44/L.ll, entitled "Draft Code of Crimes against
the Peace and Security of Mankind". All three draft resolutions were adopted by
the General Assembly, at its 72nd plenary meeting, on 4 December 1989, as
resolutions 44/35, 44/36 and 44/32, respectively. :J.I

11 Official Records of the General Assembly, Forty-fourth SessiQn,
Supplement No. 10 (A/44/10).

ZI lQig., Sixth Committee, 24th to 38th, 44th and 45th meetings.

~I AlsQ relevant to the work Qf the InternatiQnal Law Commission at its next
sessiQn is resolution 44/39 adopted by the General Assembly at the same meeting
under the item "International criminal responsibility of individuals and entities
engaged in illicit traffi~king in narcotic drugs across national frontiers and
othertransnational criminal activities: establishment Qf an internatiQnal
criminal court with jurisdiction over such crimes". lJ:hat item was included as a
supplementary item in the agenda of the Assembly's forty-fourth sessiQn at the
request of lJ:rinidad and lJ:obago. It was allocated tQ the Sixth CQmmittee which
considered it at its 38th to 41st meetings (A/C.6/44/SR.38-40).

Operative paragraphs 1 and 3 of resolution 44/39 read as follows:

[The GenerQl Assembly]

Regueats the International Law Commission, when considering at its"1.

d • !I1U!hJ IlIJJj . I t 11!I!J1T In . I g HI

I • ••
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"3. Decide§ to consider the question of esablishing such an
international criminal court or other international criminal trial mechanism
at its forty-fifth session when examining the report of the International Law
Commission."

next session the topic "Draft Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security of
Mankind", to address the question of establishing an international criminal
court or other international criminal trial mechanism with jurisdiction over
persons alleged to have committed crimes which may be covered under a code,
including persons engaged in illicit drug trafficking across national
frontiers, and to devote particular attention to the latter question in its
report on that session;

"
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4. By paragraph 14 of resolution 44/35, the General Assembly requested the
Secretary-Gener.ll to prepare and distribute a topical summary of the debate held on
the Commission's report at the forty-fourth session of the General As~embly. In
compliance with thdt request, the Secretariat has prepared the present document
containing the topical summary of the debate, except for that part of the debate
relating to chapter 11 of t.he report, "Status of the diplomatic courier and the
diplomatic bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier", as it relates to a topic the
consideration of which has been completed by the Commission.

5. The document opens with a section A entitled "General comments on the work of
the International Law Commission and the codification process". Section A is,
followed by six sections (B to H), corresponding to chapters!II to IX of the
report of the Commission.

(continued)

I
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TOPICAL SUMMARY

A. GENERAL COMMENTS ON THE WORl< OF THE INTERNATIONAL
LAW COMMISSION AND THE CODIFICATION PROCESS

6. The International Law Commission was generally commended for the work it had
accomplished at its forty-fir.st session.

7. Several representatives emphasized the importance of the process of
codification and progressive development of international law. Some of them
observed that this process had become more necessary than ever in view of the
international ctmmunity's increasing concern to ensure the primacy of law in
international relations. The remark was made in this connection that if lhe
relevant rules of international law had been observed, the grave situation in which
a Member State found itself as a result of foreign invasion and occupation could
have been avoided. Reference was also made in this context to the memorandum of
the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on enhancing the role of international law
and to the contribution of the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries which, at a
ministerial meeting at The Hague in June 1989, had taken the initiative to call on
the General Assembly to declare the 1990s as a decade of international law. il One
representative stated in this connection that the change in the climate of
international relations and the declaration of a decade of international law
provided the opportunity for a systematic review of the situation in the field of
international law where contemporary developments were increasing the tasks and
reponsibilities of the Commission as well as of the General Assembly and the Sixth
Committee.

8. With reference to the Commission's work in general, one representative
remarked that the Commission was now concerned to a growing degree with either
certain very specific and limited topics or with topics at the frontiers of
international law and was often faced, in dealing with such topics, with subjects
involving interdisciplinary considerations to which it could less and less react in
purely legal terms. He added that the Commission was often producing work which
was increasingly controversial, not just in terms of law but in terms of the
underlying policy, and that it took much more time than used to be the case to
complete work on anyone subject, even though it met for steadily longer periods.

9. Those features were viewed by some representatives as inviting certain
questions on the relationship between the CommisBion and the Sixth Committee. One
of those repre~entatives, after referring to the extent of disagreement with the
outcome of t~d :ommission's work and to the very detailed character of many of the
contributionf lO the Sixth Committee's debate, queried the wisdom of asking a body
of independen~ leg81 experts to considex a mUltidiscip1inary topic giving rise to
issues of considereb1e legal and political controversy, and pointed out that only
once the Committee had solved questions of pOlicy in a reasonably clear end

~I See document A/44/191 and General Assembly resolution 44/23 of
17 November 1989.

I • • •
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generally accepted manner could the Commission be expected to transform that
general acceptance into legal texts likely to meet with wide approval. The same
representative, after stressing that progressive development of international law,
while it was a proper function for the Commission, could only be left to it within
reaso£ab1e and practical limits, observed that at the stage of the negotiations
intended to lead to a treaty, the texts approved by the Commission were in large
measure adopted unchanged, however stro~g might be the opposition of a significant
number of delegations and even though the non-participation of those delegations in
the future treaty was bound to have negative consequences as to the impact of the
inst~ument concerned. In that representative's view, care should be taken to
ensure the Commissicn's work a good chance of effectively contributing to the
development of international law.

10. The same representative stressed that the key to a productive relationship
between the Comnlittee and the Commission lay in respect for the Commission's
i~dependflnce and legal expertise - which st£ongly suggested that the Committee
shnuld refrain from engaging in a technical debate on detailed provisions - and a
proper understanding of the Committee's role which was to see to it that the
Commission provided legal expertise in direct.ions generally acceptable to Member
States and relied - as it did and should do even more - on the guidance given by
the Committee. Another representative remarked however that while delegations
should not indeed seek to do the Commission's work for it, the distinction between
policy and technique in legal matters and international relations was not clear and
self-~~'ident, and that the Sixth Committee undoubtedly had a legitimate role in
comment.ing on draft articles, since the purpose of those articles was to arrive at
an acc;eptab1e international text. To achieve that end, that representative
observed, the Commission was entitled to know the provisional views of Governments,
particularly in the case of long-term projects, such as the draft articles on
international liability for injurious consequences arising out of acts not
prohibited by international law, in which perceptions of the topic, and also tho
members of the Commission responsible for the topic, might change.

11. Commenting on the types of tasks which the Co~~ission could be asked to
perform, one representative said that if the Commiosion could speedily express a
view on an appropriate legal framework for future action of some sphere of
immediate concern to t&~e international community, its value would be more generally
apparent. Another representative said that it would be a useful innovation to
entrust the Commission with the preparation of short protocols or amendments to
existing conventions which had been shown to be in need of amendment, or with the
task of providing technical guidance to the United Nations in formulating an agreed
approach to specific topics. Reference was made in this connection to the proposed
~stablishment of an international court for drug traffickers and to the planning
and implementation of programmes for the proposed decade of international law.
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B. DRAFT CODE OF CRIMES AGAINST THE
PEACE AND SECURITY OF MANKIND

1. General CQmments

12. MQst de1egatiQns stressed the impQrtance Qf the tQpic fQr the internatiQnal
cQmmunity as well as its significance for the prQcess of codification and
prQgressive development of international law.

13. CQmmenting on the background to the elaboration of the draft Code, which Qne
de1egatiQn characterized as "the mQst impQrtant task ever entrusted to the
Commission", one representative recalled that 50 years had elapsed since the
beginning Qf the Second WQr1d War and that that cQnf1ict, the most destructive war
in the histQry of mankind, had given rise tQ new types of crimes, which were set
forth in a series of international legal instruments constituting the legal basis
of the relevant cQntemporary internatiQna1 law. He observed that the destructive
and inhuman character of that conflict and the importance of eliminating the danger
of nuclear war had led the General Assembly tQ include in the mandate of the
CQmmissiQn the task of preparing the draft CQde which WQu1d become a key element in
the United Nations system for maintaining international peace and security and was
therefQre Qf great political, legal and mQral impQrtance. While also recognizing
the impQrtance of the topic, one delegation nQted that its examination should be
viewed nQt as an attempt tQ revive the past but rather as an effort to promote
internatiQna1 law.

14. In this connection, a number of representatives commented on the contribution!
which a draft Code against the peace and security of mankind could bring to .
international legality. One of them pointed out that in today's world, marked by
growing interdependence and the accumulation of weapons with huge destructivq
pQtentia1, the preparation of the Code could help substantially to strengtnen the
basic values of the international community and develop an international peace
order based on the rule of law. The completion of the draft Code, it was also
said, WQu1d make a decisive contribution to preventing the recurrence o~ the most
odious crimes in the hi~tQry of m~nkindc Another representative, after'pointing
out that history bad shown that avoiding war and achieving peace had invariably
been a majQr problem fQr mankind, stressed that in the twentieth century the
international cO~lunity had outlawed war of aggression by adopting a number of
legal instruments. He recalled that some Qf those who had been found guilty in the
First WQr1d War had been prosecuted and punished, and that the idea had been given
further impetus after the Second World War by the Charter and judgements of the
NUrnberg Tribunal. He then remarked that by mandating the International Law
CQmmissiQn to elaborate a draft Code of crimes against the peace and security of
mankind the international community had affirmed the desire to set up a permanent
judicial mechanism for taking action against thQse who breached the peace and
resQrted tQ warp violated internationally accepted norms of war and cQmmitted
crimes against humanity. He added that, at a time when the ea.sing of international
and regiQna1 tensions had created favQurable conditions for international
cO-Qperation in a number of fields, the draft Code under discussion could become a
vital instrument for preventing the use of force in international relations and
could be a suitable way of strengthening peace and security in the world. Still
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another representative observed that the draft Code would constitute a basic
instrument of deterrence and punishment for violators provided it included three
elements: crimes, penalties and jurisdiction.

l5a Also underscoring the importance of the Commission's work on this topic, one
representative pointed out that the draft Code, far from being fated to become a
dead letter, was of major importance in the ordering of international legal

. affairs. He observed that, as a stage in the progressive development of
international law, the draft Code could serve as a valuable reference document
until it entered into force and that furthermore its legal value was not
necessarily dependent upon its entry into force since it could be seen, initially,
as an expression of the teachings of the most highly qualified publicists of the
various nations, to be applied by the International Court of Justice as a
subsidiary means for the determination of rules of law, as stipulated in
Article 38, paragraph 1 (d), of the Statute of the Court. He further remarked that
when circumstances permitted the establishment of an international court with
competence in criminal matters, the fact that the Code already existed as a binding
international legal instrument with the same force as those referred to in
A: .,c1e 38, paragraph 1 (a), of the Statute of the Cou.:ct wO'J.ld facilitate the work
of the judges.

16. Some of the representatives referred to above commented on the pace of work on
the draft Code. The remark was made that, since the Commission had resumed its
consideration of the question at its thirty-fourth session, it had made substantial
progress. One representative pointed out that pe~haps the Commission preferred to
keep progress on the topic in step with the progress actually made in terms of
universal awareness and that today's world, made up of nation-States, needed to
attain a new awareness of unity and humanity. He added that, while the road was a
long one, the obstacles encountered did not obscure the encouraging signs already
apparent as regards achievement of the intended goal.

17. Other representatives however highlighted the difficulties inherent in the
Commission's endeavour to elaborate a draft Code of crimes. Thus, one
representative stated that the task was extremely complex because international
institutions were not sufficiently developed, the international community did not
have an entirely effective collective security system and there was no
international criminal court to ensure implementation of the draft Code. Ha added
that the codificatio~ of crimes called for a high level of agreement among a
majority of States, and that preparation of the draft Code required the Commission
to venture into the sphere of the development of internatio~al law. Another
representative pointed out that the projected Code was intended to deal witll the
worst type of offence for which there was individual criminal responsibility, for
example, genocide and the most serious war crimes, together with crimes against
international peace and security, and that the fact that those offences were not
contained in an international convention or clearly established group of
conventions gave rise to complications. To illustrate his point, he remarked that
the relevant concepts had evolved over many years and were reflected in both
conventional and customary international law, that they oontinued to evolve and
that various national and ad hoo tribunals had prosecuted those types of crimes~

creating a set of precedents.
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18. Still other representatives questioned the advisability of attempting to draft
a Code of crimes against the peace and security of mankind and the usefulness of
such an exercise. One of them reiterated his doubts about the possibility of
achieving success in this area and indicated that the work of the Commission and
the accomplishments so far only increased his scepticism. In his delegation's
view, it was becoming increasingly clear that the most that could be expected was a
revised and slightly improved version of the document which in 1954 had
inappropriately been called a code, and that the Commission should complete the
text in the understanding that the result would be a preliminary draft which would
only serve as a basis for a more complete and meaningful document. Another
representative, after pointing out that it was unreasonable to expect rapid
progress on topics on which a broad consensus was lacking and that requesting the
Commission to devote ever larger portions of its valuable time to unpromising
topics was not only wasteful but also detrimental to topics of more immediate
potential benefit, remarked that there was no consensus in the Sixth Committee on
the draft Code and that the question arose whether giving the topic high priority
would enhance the long-term prospects for a code. He stressed that the approach
taken by the majority not only disregarded the firmly held and carefll11y considered
views of a significant minority, but put the COlmnission on a collision course with
reality. He urged that, in the interest of the Commission, of the codification and
development of law in areas in which a consensus was possible, and of the
development of international criminal law, the insistence on priority treabnent for
the Code should be reconsidered, and that his delegation's doubts as well as those
of others expressed over a number of years with regard to the topic should be taken
into account, inasmuch as there could otherwise be no meaningfUl progress towards
the professed goal of contributing to world order.

19. Several delegations commented on the possible contents of the projected v
instrument. Some favoured a restrictive approach. Thus, one rep~esentative held
the view that the Commission's chief goal should be to draw up a list of
international crimes, generally accepted and based, to the e~tent possible, on
existing international intruments. He remarked that if, by way of exception, the
Commission were to depart from the principles laid aown in such instruments or in
the applicable law, it should provide detailed explanations for having done so.
While not excluding the possibility of exploring new ground and discussing, for
instance, crimes against the human environment and international trafficking in
narcotic drugs, he felt it premature to include such crimes in the Code, ~xcept OD
a very provisional basis and subject to deletion at a later stage, if no consensus
emerged on their inclusion. Another representative suggested that the draft Code
should contain, in addition to a list of the offences included in the major
accepted international instruments, the draft articles elaborated by the Commission
for Part 11, for example, on the obligation to prosecute or extradite and on
traditional safeguards. He observed that a more ambitious scheme would involve
many more years of work and could net be expected to p:coduce a code that would be
broadly accepted in the short term. By way of example, he referred to offences,
such as attacks on the human environment, inhuman acts including destruction of
property and international trafficking in narcotic drugs which had not yet
achieved, in his delegation's view, the status of crimes against humanity in a
broadly accepted international instrument and should b9 dealt with separately in
order to facilitate the work on the other parts of the Code. Still another
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representative, speaking on behalf of a group of Member States, pointed out that,
when discussing war crimes and crimes against humanity, the Commission should
maintain the approach it had taken in relation to crimes against peace; in other
words, it ~hould draw up a list of such crimes. Although not ruling out the
possibility that further offences could be defined in the futurej he insisted that
the Code should contain only a list of those crimes ,'11th regard to ,,,hich, at the
time of its adoption, consensus existed in the international community. He felt

• that the Commission should refrain from inventing new formulations or concepts in
areas where principles recognized by the international community had already been
developed, and should be guided in its work on war crimes and crimes against
humanity by those principles, especially those contained in the two Additional
Protocols to the Geneva Conventions of 1949.

20. Other delegations took a broader view of the contents of the future
instrument. Thus, one delegation felt that the formulation of a list of crimes
should go beyond a narrowly defined enumeration because the text should be capable
of incorporating acts regarded by the international community as crimes. It
further stressed that the draft should also contain principles establishing a
generic definition of crimes against the peace and security of mankind. Another
delegation, after indicating that the problems of definition and terminology which
had arisen in connection with the crimes proposed for inclusion in the Code were by
no means surprising and after noting with approval that the Special Rapporteur had,
in some instances, found it advisable to redefine certain crimes, remarked that the
Commission should not be afraid to discard obscure definitions formulated to meet
the requirements of a less liberal age in favour of definitions more appropriate to
the pxesent technologically advanced period. The same delegation added that,
provided the objective of the enterprise was not lost and the customary principles
of international law were respected, there was no harm in breaking with tradition
in search of an early consensus.

21. The task of the Commission in determining the scope ratione materiae of the
draft Code was viewed as a two-fold one, namely, on the one hand to clarify the
relationship between the concept of crime under the draft Code and the concept of
crime under State responsibility and, on the other hand, to def;.ne the concept of
crime against the peace and security of mankind and to identify those acts which
were serious enough to be so characterized.

22. On the first point, some representatives held the view that the Commission
should bear in mind the overall concept of an internationally wrongful act as
contained in article 19 of the draft articles on State responsibility. After
recalling that, in that article, a distinction had been made between international
de1icts and international crimes, they stressed that the draft Code of Crimes
against the Peace and Security of Mankind could be considered as a concrete
application of article 19 to eertain categories of interliational offences to be
covered by the draft on State responsibility. They therefore deemed it desirable,
in reviewing the draft Code, to bear in mind the progress achieved under the topic
on State responsibility.

23. On the second point, it was remarked that a clear definition of what
constituted a crime against the peace and security of mankind would have to be
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provided sooner or later, and that not all grave breaches of international law or
morally reprehensible acts, however widely or even universally condemned,
necessarily fell within the category of such crimes. The Commission was therefore
urged to ascertain whether the acts which it intended to include in the list
constituted breaches of rules of law accepted by States, and whether those breaches
were considered by States as being serious enough to constitute crimes against the
peace and security of mankind.

24. Several representatives insisted on the need for preC1S10n in defining crimes
to be included in the draft Code. One of them stressed that punishable conduct
must be clearly defined, since precision and predictability were indispensable
requirements of criminal law. Some representatives felt that, seen from this
angle, the Commissionrs work was not wholly satisfactory. One of them stressed
that the projected Code should be similar to a penal code containing a list of
crimes - which implied that its provisions must be drafted in unambiguous terms,
that the conduct it singled out must not merely be delictual but merit the special
sanction of the criminal law and that the conduct must be of individuals and that
it should further-more deal with conduct which was internationally criminal, i.e.,
serious breaches of international law and not mere infractions. In his opinion,
the work of the Commission, measured against those requirements, left much to be
desired inasmuch as: (a) the draft under preparation was not sufficiently specific
to form the basis of a criminal code; (b) its treatment of the question of
individual responsibility was unclear and unsatisfactory; (c) it was not concerned
solely with conduct of such seriousness as to give rise to international criminal
).~esponsibility; and (d) it was not limited to trcrimes against the peace and
security of mankind". Another representative observed that, quite apart from the
need for certainty in establishing criminal offences, there was also an imperative
need to adhere to the language of existing international treaties, especially ~hose

which had gained general acceptance. In this context he asked how, if the
definition of genocide in the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the
Crime of Genocide was not strictly followed, States parties to that Convention
would be expected to deal with the discrepancy, adding that, while there might
perhaps be a case for expanding the concept, that should be done at a conference to
review the Genocide Convention, and not, as it were, through the back door.

25. The following acts or activities were singled out by various delegations for
inclusion in the draft Code: the planning, preparation and waging of a war of
aggression; the establishment or maintenance by force of colonial domination;
genocide; apartheid; violations of the laws and customs of war; mass expulsion of
populations from an occupied territory in order to change its demographic
composition; the use of mercenaries; serio,~s damage to the environment; slavery;
illicit drug trafficking; use of weapons of mass destruction, inclUding nuclear
weapons; and intervention in the internal affairs of other States. One delegation
also referred to the taking of hostages, assaults by terrorists, violence against
internationally protected persons and the hijacking of civilian aircraft. Some
delegations also suggested that the Commission should consider establishing as a
separate crime against the peace and security of mankind deliberate non-compliance
with binding Security Council decisions designed to put an end to a case of
aggression and to eliminate its criminal consequences, such as in the case of
unlawful military occupation. In this context, it was recalled that both the
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threat of a9gr~ssion and aggression itself had already been identified as crimes
against peace and the view was expressed that the draft Code would be incomplete if
it did not ensure that international legality was definitively restored by
providing for penalties for aggressors who deliberately violated Security Council
decisions. Attention was furthermore drawn to the ever increasing number of war
crimes and crimes against humanity committed by dissident individuals and groups
masquerading behind false banners of patriotic nationalism and aided and abetted

• directly or indirectly by States or their surrogates. The hope was accordingly
expressed that the Commission would, at an early stage, consider the question of
the criminal responsibility of bodies found guilty of providing such assistance and
would also succeed before too long in drawing up a set of minimum democratic
standards to be observed by national Governments, in order to stem the activities
of groups bent on ousting Governments in office. Finally, one representative
insisted on the need to cover complicity, which he suggested should be dealt with
under the general principles and be given the broad meaning it had in international
law. He added that, since the draft Code referred to the most serious crimes,
attempts should also be punished and that in this respect the Commission should
choose between the various solutions offered under international law.

26. Some delegations also addressed the question of the scope ratione persgnae of
the draft Code. One of them, noting that the content ratigne persgna~ of the Code
was to be limited to the criminal responsibility of individuals, said that both
military personnel and civilians should be held responsible under the Code and
expressed the hope that the term "individual" would be construed in such a way as
to exclude only States proper. Another delegation, however, considered that the
Code should provide for punishment of not only acts committed by persons but also
aots committed by States and that the limitation to individual responsibility was a
provisional measure which left open the question of the responsibility of States,
inasmuch as some crimes, such as aggression, ~partheid and annexation, could be
committed only by States. In this connection, one representative raised the
question of the relationship between State responsibility and individual
punishment. While agreeing with the fundamental idea underlying the Code, which
was to declare certain conducts punishable under national or international
jurisdiction with a view to increasing security and maintaining peace, he observed
that crimes against peace were by definition committed by States, and that it was
not certain that a breach of the rules Obliging States to maintain peace was itself
sufficient justification for the prosecution of individualS. He added that the
question also arose whether the treatment of certain acts of States as criminal
might not lead, paradoxically, to a diminution of the international responsibility
of the State. ~

2. Comments on d[sft art1g~s prQyisiona14\i Ad2~
by the C2mmissigD gn fitst reading

~. ChcractetizatiQn

27~ One delegation expressed support for the draft article as a whole and in
partiCUlar for its second sentence, which it described as very useful.
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Artigl~ 5. Non-applicability of statutory limitations
.

28. One representative expressed support for the draft article, noting that its
contents coincided with provisions of the internal criminal law of his country.

Article §. ~ydicial 9uarante~~

29. One representative suggested deleting in the introductory paragraph the
expression "with regard to the law and the facts" and the word "minimum" which he
viewed as a source of possible confusion.

Article 7. Non bis in idem

30. One delegation expressed support for the draft article.

Article 8. Non-retroactivity

31. One delegation felt that paragraph 2 was not sufficiently precise.

ArtiQle 12. Aggression

32. The view ,,,as expressed that all manifestations and consequ.ences of aggression,
including annexation, should be inclUded for the purpose of establishing individual
criminal responsibility under the draft Code. ~

33. The draft article furthermore gave rise to a n\wber of criticisms. T~us, one
delegation wondered if the definitions of acts contained in the various
subparagraphs of the draft article were sufficiently precise for them to be applied
in criminal proceedings. The question was also raised whether the Defin~tion of
Aggression adopted by the General Assembly in resolution 3314 (XXIX) provided a
suitable basis for the definition of a crime under the Code. In this connection,
one representative remarked that the Assembly had been seeking to lay down
guidelines for consideration of the matter by a political body performing a
political act, and that the numerous decisions involved in preserving the political
discretion of the Security Council acting under Article 39 of the Charter were very
different from, if not antithetical to, the decisions which would be required to
provide a basis for a judicial body to act on criminal charges. In that
representative's view~ much of the problem with the draft article stemmed from the
failure to recognize that distinction. Referring in particular to paragraph 5,
another representative pointed out that under Article 39 of the Charter, it was for
the Security Council to determine the existence of any threat to the peace, breach
of the peace or act of aggression and that tbe question arose whether a national
judge was bound by the decision of the Security Council. He stressed that although
in certain respects that might seem desirable, it was well known that the Security
Council was sometimes rendered powerless by the exercise of the right of veto and
that, furthermore, the .obligation for national courts to refer to the decisions of
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the Security Council would raise problems of sovereignty for. countries that were
not members of the United Nations. He observed that it was one thing for a
national jUdge to decide to base himself on decisions taken by the Security Council
and quite another for such a judge to be under an obligation to do so. He
therefore suggested the deletion of paragraph 5 which was within square brackets.
He finally observed that subparsgraph (h) of paragraph 4 raised similar
difficulties.

Articl~ 13. Threat of Agg[~asion

Article 14. Interyention

Article 1&. ~lQnial dQminatiQn and other forms Qf ali~n dQmination

34. While welcoming the provisional adoption of draft articles 13, 14 and 15 and
agreeing with the Commission that such acts should form part of a Code of crimes
against the peace and security Qf mankind, many delegatiQns felt that thQse draft
articles did nQt elucidate in an apprQpriate manner the question of the attribution
to specific individuals of responsibility for acts which, in principle, were
committed by States. Thus one representative, after making the general remark that
the CQmmission was not considering in great enough depth the role played by
individuals who caused States to violate the norms of international law, observed
that while paragraph 1 of draft article 12 referred - albeit in a rudimentary
form - to individuals to whom responsibility for acts of aggression was attributed,
draft articles 13, 14 and 15 did not. He stressed that the latter draft articles,
aside from the fact that they did not characterize the forms of conduct defined
therein as crimes against the peace and security of mankind, failed to indicate
that, in instances where the forms of conduct in ques~iQn were attributable to
individuals, those individuals were to be held responsible. He further remarked
that the draft articles under consideration were equally silent on the categories
of individuals concerned and Qn the circumstances in which individual criminal
responsibility could be incurred. While noting the Commission's intention to
oonsider that issue at a later date, the representative in question insisted on the
need to deal with the issue without delay and in greater depth than did draft
article 12. He considered as raising partiCUlarly thorny implementation problems
the identification of those responsible for the crime of "maintenance by force of
colonial domination" and the situation of members of collective bodies to whom
responsibility by omission could be attributed, or who might have spoken against
the perpetration of the crimes in question. In that repredentative's view, there
would appear to be no point in considering crimes in depth until ways of
transposing such violations from the level of States to the level of individuals
had been fully developed. Another representative, after pointing out that the
listing of crimes against peace was a partiCUlarly delicate question since it
involved State actions contrary to the Charter for which persons bore individual
responsibility, and after recalling that the application of penalties to
individuals with respect to wars of aggression had proved a difficult undertaking,
observed that to attempt to apply such penalties to categories such as threat of
aggression, intervention, colonial domination and other forms of alien domination
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would be no less difficult, and that the latter concepts were perhaps better left
to the realm of State responsibility, where mechanisms existed, especially in the
Security Council, to deal with such breaches.

35. The remark was on the other hand made that, although draft articles 13 to 15
did not contain provisions personalizing responsibility for the acts defined
therein - which could be a source of interpretation difficulties and might even
give the impression that the crimes were being dealt with within the meaning of
article 19 of the draft on State responsibility - the Chairman of the Commission
had explained that the Commission had the intention to draft a common chapeau for
all the crimes in the relevant chapter, attributing yenal responsibility for the
crimes to individuals.

Article 13. Threat of aggression

36. The singling out of the threat of aggression as a separate crime against peace
was supported by a number of representatives, one of whom described draft
article 13 as a key provision which usefully supplemented draft article 12 on
aggression. In support of the position taken by the Commission in this respect,
the remark was made that threat of aggression was practised at least as often as
direct aggression and entailed equally seriously consequences as regards
international peace and security; it was also stated that in the past there had
been many cases of States that had lost their independence through threats or
ultimatums. The observation was furthermore made that contemporary international
law prohibited not only the use of force but also the threat of the use of force
and attention was drawn to Article 2, paragraph 4, of the Charter and General
Assembly resolution 42/22 entitled "Declaration on the Enhancement of the
Effectiveness of the Principle of Refraining from the Threat or Use of Force in
International Relations", as well as to the 1954 draft Code.

37. A different position was taken by other representatives on the bas~s of four
main arguments. The remark was first made that only in some cases did the
seriousness of a wrongful act committed by a State and its particular '
characteristics call for the attribution of responsibility to individuals and that
the threat of aggression was not one of such cases, particularly as a determination
by the Security Council, under the Charter, of the existence of a threat to the
peace would have the effect of bringing into play the general rules of State
responsibility. A second argument was that treatment of the threat of aggression
as a crime might lead to more frequent recourse to force on the ground of
self-defence. A third argument related to the imprecision of the concept of threat
of aggression. One representative observed, in this connection, that it was not
even clear from the draft article that routine military exercises would not fall
within the scope of its definition. In his opinion~ it was one thing to speak of
new confidence-building measures, notification of exercises and so on, but
criminalizing such exercises or permitting some to argue that they were criminal
was another matter entirely. Another representative pointed out that it was
difficult to condemn when the threat had not been translated into action, or to
distinguish threat from preparatory acts. Still another representative pointod out
that, as appeared from conventions drawn up in connection with terrorism such as
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the conventions on hijacking and the taking of hostages, criminal law was not so
much geared to combat threats as isolated phenomena, but rather to prevent them, or
to punish the perpetrators of threats in order to prevent the prohibited goal from
being achieved. Fourthly, the remark was made that the concept of threat of
aggression was not to be found in the Charter, the Declaration on Principles of
International Law concerning Friendly Relations and Co-operation among States in
accordance with the Charter of the United Nations, the 1974 Definition of
Aggression or General Assembly resolution 42/22.

38. Among the delegations favouring the characterization of the threat of
aggression as a crime against peace, some felt that the wording adopted on first
reading by the International Law Commission was not entirely satisfactory.

39. The remark was made that, like many other crimes, the threat of aggression
must simUltaneously embody the two elements of intention and action and that there
should the.refore be objective criteria by which to judge the existence of the
intention of the threat of aggression. The current text was viewed as inadequate
in this respect. The view was on the other hand expressed that the approach
reflected in the draft article was appropriate since it provided the judge with
concrete objective criteria.

40. The article was also criticized on account of its imprecision. Thus, one
.' representative remarked that the problem of the identification of the specific

group of persons who could be made responsible for the crilne defined therein was
left unsolved and drew attention in this respect to various international
instruments, such as the Statute of the International Military Tribunal at
NUrnberg, Law No. 10 of the Allied Control Council or Additional Protocol I to the
Geneva Conventions of 1977. Another representative observed that the draft
article, as provisionally adopted, included a series of SUbjective elements which
were not entirely clear. In his view, the reference to "good reason ••• to believe
that aggression is being seriously contemplated" led to a real grey are$1 concerning
the discretion of a State to verify the facts and, more important, to unce!'tainty
as to who should be the impartial third Party mentioned by the Commission in
paragraph (4) of its commentary. Still another representative noted that the draft
article failed to spell out and define the elements which constituted proof of

'. threat. He insisted on the need to distinguish between mere verbal excesses and
actual thrents, in order to prevent a State from using certain kinds of statement
as a pretext for attackS ~ another State, alleging that it was under threat and
compelled to defend itself.

41. A further criticism related to the lack of correlation between draft
article 12 on aggression and draft article 13 on threat of aggression. In this
connection, one representative stated that if the constituent elements of a threat
were included in the text for appraisal by a tribunal, as the Commission indicated
in paragraph (1) of the commentary, then it was difficult to see how a tribunal
could be free to determine the existence of the crime of threat of aggression but
not that of the crime of aggression itself, in the absence of any finding by the
Security Council. In his opinion, that was not an easy problem for the Commission
to solve in the absence of clear-cut choices by Governments of Member Statesl and
it was also very difficult to envisage what the correct choices could be, in view
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of the clarity of the provisions of the Charter,. which assigned the competence to
determine the existence of an act of aggression to the Security Council only. Many
representatives shared the view that draft article 13 should clearly indicate that
determination of the actual existence of a threat should be done pv the Security
Council and that national courts should not be free to disregard the Council's
findings. One delegation however felt that the judge should not feel bound by the
deliberations of an essentially political body, but should work on the basis of the
facts.

42. A last set o£ criticisms concerned the scope of the draft article. In this
connection, the view was expressed that threat of aggression should be understood
more widely, to cover all stages of aggression short of actual military
intervention. The word "measures" was viewed as too restrictive, since it might
exclude acts which the draft article should address, such as the fact for a
Government to inspire a press campaign of such a nature as to induce other States
to consider themselves faced with a threat of war. The question was also raised
whether a demonstration of force could be a legitimate protective response to
certain acts, for example, terrorist attacks directed against citizens of the State
making the threat.

Article 14. Interyention

43. Many delegations endorsed the basic thrust of the draft article inasmuch as,
in the words of one representative, intervention was often practised with the aim
of achieving submission of another State or obtaining specific privileges from it
and represented an infringement of the other State's political independence ~d a
violation of its sovereignty. One delegation however expressed the view that
intervention was too vague and general a notion to be considered as constituting in
itself a crim against peace.

44. Several delegations noted that the text prepared by the Commission uas largely
based on existing instruments. Mention was made in this connection of the
Declaration on Principles of International Law concerning Friendly Relations and
Co-oporation among States in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations
(General Assembly resolution 2625 (XXV», the Definition of Aggression (General
Assembly resolution 3314 (XXIX» and the Judgment of the Internatioual Court of
Justice in the case concerning military and paramilitary activities in and against
Nicaragua. Due note was taken of the fact that the Commission had reproduced only
the first part of the definition contained in the Friendly Relations Declaration,
evidently proceeding from the view that. the other acts covered therein would not
constitute crimes against humanity. This approach which sought to avoid too broad
a definition of offences and instead to enumerate activities that constituted
intervention was viewed as felicitous because it showed that the elements in a
definition of criminal offences were different from those that came into a rule of
inte't'national law. In this connection the remark was madet.hat since the broad
conoept of i~tervention under general international law and the limited concept
reflected in the draft article did not coincide, the use of the word "intervention"
could well be avoided, and emphasis was placed on the need for the Commission to be
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caut.ious in elaborating, even on a provisional basis, formulations which had an
impact on the shaping of international law.

45. The reference contained in the draft article to terrorist activities as a
possible form of intervention was expressly supported by some delegations. It was
noted in this connection that the belief that acts of terrorism were unlawful,
whatever their underlying cause, had become well est~lished in the international
community. The remark was on the other hand made that terrorist activities should
be distinguished from the legitimate struggle of peoples for their freedom and
independence and that the draft article should also characterize State terrorism as
a crime against the peace and security of mankind.

contel
"seric
doublE
offen<
was a
viola1
critel

49.
"seri4
might

48. Divergent views wer~ also expressed on the bracketed word "seriously". In
favour of its deletion, it was pointed out that fomenting SUbversive or terrorist
activities and organizing, assisting or financing such activities were in
themselves very serious acts and that any further qua11fication could weaken the

47. Some other delegations favoured the retention of the word "armed". Thus one
representative remarked that only coercion involving the use of armed force was
SUfficiently serious to constitute a crime against peace. Another representative
observed that for the purposes of criminal justice the draft article rightly gave a
definition of intervention that was more restrictive than that given in the
Friendly Relations Declaration and that for the purposes of instituting criminal
'proceedings it was not possible clearly to define concepts such as "subversive
activities" or "economic coercive measures". Ha viewed the concept of economic
coercion as particularly elusive inasmuch as economic relations between States were
governed by a host of interrelated legal regimes.

46. Divergent views were expressed with regard to the bracketed word "armed"
contained in the draft article. Many delegations favoured its deletion on the
ground that the draft article would otherwise not covar the forms of intervention
other than armed intervention which were equally efficient, if more subtle,
especially those involving economic measures. Support was expressed in this
connection for the views reflected in paragraph (6) of the commentary to the draft
article. Attention was also drawn to the Declaration on the Inadmissibility of
Intervention in the Domestic Affairs of States and the Protection of Their
Independence and Sovereignty, adopted by the General Assembly at its twentieth
session, which ~tated, illter alia, that no State had the right to intervene,
directly or indirectly, for any reasons whatever, in the internal or external
affairs of any other State - which meant that armed intervention and all other
forms of interference or attempted threats against the personality of the State or
against its political, economic and cultural elements were condemned. The
Commission was furthermore invited to draw inspiration from the Declaration on the
Inadmissibility of Intervention and Interference in the Internal Affairs of States,
adopted by the General Assembly in resolution 36/103, and to take account of the
obligation of every State to refrain from any interference in the internal affairs
of another State in form incompatible with the purposes and principles of the
Charter as well as from interference aimed at preventing a State from pursuing its
own path ofsocio-economic development or exercising its sovereign rights, or at
obtaining some advantage f~om it.
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content of draft article 14. It was also argued that to include the word
"seriously" in the definition of the crime would be tantamount to introducing a
double criterion of seriousness, since it had been agreed that only serious
offences would find a place in the Code. The remark was moreover made that there
was a school of thought according to which even indirect intervention was a
violation of the Charter an~ that it would therefore be better to stick to the
criterion of violation of the Charter.

49. Support was on the other hand expressed for the retention of the word
"seriously". It was stated in this connection that if that word was removed that
might encourage false accusations and lead to unsatisfctory results in practice.

50. Other comments on the draft article included the remark that the last part of
paragraph 1 from the words "thereby seriously undermining" was superfluous inasmuch
as the crimes should be characterized by the objective description of the act.

~ticl~. Colonial domination and other fOrmS o~ alien
domination

51. A number of representatives supported the draft article which was viewed as
reflecting adequately the established principle of the inadmissibility of attempts
against the right of self-determination. One representative, in particular,
pointed out that the right of colonial peoples to self-determination, which had
always been defended by the United Nations, should be strengthened on the basis of
General Assembly resolutions 1514 (XV) and 2625 (XXV), as well as of the advisory
opinions of the International Court of Justice on Namibia and Western Sahara.. He
stressed that under contemporary inte~national law the principle of ,
self-determination had been declared a peremptory norm of international la~' and an
imperative legal or.der and that the maintenance by force of colonial d()m~nation or
any other form of domination in violation of the Charter constituted a crime
against peace. The singling out of coloni~J domination among the various forms of

g

alien domination was considered as justified because colonial dominati9n, in the
words of one representative, was· "still to be reckoned with", and, as another
representative put it, had "by no means become an extinct phenomenon". Regret was
expressed in this context that no legal instrument had been adopted to make the
colonial countries pay up and make reparations to the colonized countries.

52. Some representatives on the other hand held the view that colonial domination
and other formR of alien domination, as defined in draft article 15, did not seem
to constitute grounds for penal action in view of the imprecise nature of the
concepts involved. One of them observed that although colonialism was a recognized
political concept, as was attested by the Declaration on the Granting of
Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples, its extension to the criminal
sphere could run up against difficulties in application. He stressed that the
element of coercion was necessary if an act was to be considered as a crime against
peace.,

53. Among the supporters of the draft articles, some formulated observations on
its content and wording. One of them stressed that the relationship between the
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situation (the domination) and the criminal acts (its establishment or maintenance)
required further consideration.

54. Comments were also made on the scope of the draft articles. They included:
(a) the remark tha~ since colonialism was a crime not only in the case of violation
of the principle of self-deternlination, it would have been preferable for the text
to read: "Colonial or other forms of alien domination is illegal if carried out
against the principles of the United Nations Charter"; and (b) the observation that
self-determination was a right exclusively of peoples subject to colonial
exploitation and that the draft article should be worded accordingly lest it
provide justification for the secession of heterogeneous communities from an
established State.

55. The reference to "any other forms of alien domination" gave rise to a nwnber
of negative comments. Thus one representative, although expressing strong support
for the right of peoples to self-determination enshrined in the Charter and for the
liquidation of all colonial situations, felt, on the basis of the premise that the
Code should in principle be limited to codifying existing law, that only the
concept of "colonial domination" could as yet be considered as being a crime under
international law and that the same could not be said of the much more elusive
concept of "other forms of alien domination". Another representative took the view
that the concept of foreign domination should be taken to include so-called
"neo-colonialism", which, while it was to be condemned from the political
standpoint, was not a concept established in law. He further observed that, in any
case, "neo-colonialism" was not always imposed by force, and often resulted from
economic disparities between countries. Still another representative recognized
that, while the ban on the establishment or maintenance by force of colonial
domination or any other form of alien domination was concerned in part with
historical facts, the forcible denial of the right of peoples to self-determination
continued to be a basic form of injustice which was rightly condemned by the
community of nations. He however considered it unacceptable to attempt to redefine
that basic right by representing certain forms of oppression as less reprehensible
than others or by including the violation of economic interests. He therefore
expressed disagreement with the remarks in paragraph (3) of the commentary on the
expression "any other form of alien domination", adding that, in that context as in
others, his delegation opposed any attempt to advance political objectives
indirectly by ~ay of the definition of crimes. Also referring to this part of the
draft articles and to paragraph (3) of the commentary, one representative remarked
that while his country was among those which regarded resolution 1803 (XVII) as the
General Assembly's most authoritative statement on the question of natural
reSources, it nevertheless did not regard that resolution as a suitable basis for
asserting the criminality of acts arguably inconsistent with it.
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3. CQmments Qn the draft articles submitted by the Special
RappQrteur in his seventh report and referreg by the
CQmmissiQn tQ the Drafting CQmmittee

(a) War crimes

(i) General CQmments and methQd to be fQlloweg in gefining war crimes

56. MQst delegations expressed satisfactiQn at the fact that the CQmmissiQn had
devoted a part Qf its discussiQn at its latest sessiQn tQ the questiQn Qf war
crimes and their possible inclusiQn in the draft CQde.

57. CQmmenting Qn the historical background to this question, one representative
pointed Qut that the very questiQn of drafting a CQde Qf crimes against the peace
and security of mankind had its genesis in the war crimes perpetrated during the
SecQnd WQrld War althQugh the need tQ restrain the activities carried out during
armed conflict had lQng been recognized by civilized humanity. Another
representative similarly noted that customary law had predated the various
conventiQns dealing with aspects related to war crimes and that the mQdern law of
war was largely to be fQund in treaties which had been cQdified over the past 100
years. He stressed that those precedents, as w63.l as the use of custom as a SQurce
of law, should be borne in mind in defining war crimes. Still another
representative pointed Qut that in discussing those crimes it was necessary to bear
in mind the developments that had taken place in international law since the
NUrnberg Judgement and the adoption by the Commission in 1954 of the draft Code of
offences against the peace and security of mankind.

58. As to the method to be followed in defining war crimes, some representatives
felt that any attempt to draw up a list of acts constituting war crimes, wh~ther

exhaustive or simply indicative, would be counter-productive and might hamper the
development of international law in that field. One of them pointed out 'that a
list of crimes, however precise, would never be exhaustive and would no~ contribute
to a better understanding of the phenomenQn. He objected to introducing an element
of uncertainty, which would requi~e the inclusion of a clause such as the so-called
"Murtens clause" of the third preambular paragraph of the 1901 Hagua Convention,
and considered the opinion of tho first Special Rapporteur on the matter as
perfectly logical. In ~is view, the Commission could adQpt a general definition of
the crimes, leaving tQ the jUdge the task of investigating whether he was in the
presence Qf "war crimes", and paragraphs (a) and (b) of the second alternative for
the draft article were adequate without the addition of any list. Views along the
same lines we~e expressed by another representative who recalled that when it had
considered the definition of jus cogens in article 50 of the draft articles Qn the
law of treaties (A/6309/Rev.l) the CQmmission had been opposed to formulating a
list of examples of jus cogena because, although such a list would have been merely
indicative, misunderstandings might have arisen as to the position concerning other
cases not mentioned in the article. That representative cautioned that a list of
war crimes, even if it was indicative, would in practice be treated as exhaustive,
particularly because it was a relatively long list of acts. He therefore suggested
that it be left to the courts invested with jurisdiction to determine, on the basis
of the general definitions in paragraphs (a) and (b), and taking into account
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relevant case law, State practice and treaty law, what acts were war crimes and to
transfer the indicative list in paragraph (c) or a simplified version thereof to
the commentary to the draft article, in order to offer guidance to the courts as to
the kind of act that constituted a war crime.

59. MC1st delegations however favoured a general definition accompanied by an
indicative or non-exhaustive list of war crimes, an approach which had been
proposed by the Special Rapporteur in the second alternative to his new version of
the draft article on war crimes reproduced in footnote 72 of the Commission's
report. It was said in support of this approach that providing a list of acts in
addition to a general definition would avoid legal imprecision and ensure a certain
uniformity in the application of the Code provisions, as it was necessary to give
guidance to dom~stic courts which could be entrusted with the implementation of the
Code. It was also said that a general definition which would not be supplemented
by a list of war crimes would not only compound the difficulties that national
courts would experience in identifying war crimes but would also give them
unwarranted discretion. A non-exhaustive list was viewed as having the advantage
of leaving room for new crimes to be added in the light of a change of
circumstances or future developments of international law and of avoiding the
practical difficulties involved in establishing an exhaustive list. As for the
argument that article 53 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties did not
list rules of jus cogens, it was viewed as unconvincing, first because that article
was not concerned with criminal liability, whereas the draft Code envisaged
proceedings before a criminal court, and secondly because the Vienna Convention
covered a wide variety of other matters while the draft Code's sole purpose was to
define a series of offences.

60. One representative favoured a combination of the first and second alternatives
for the draft article on war ~rimes. He stressed that, while the first alternative
would not be clear enough for States that were not parties to the instruments
referred to in the article, and while the expression "laws or customs of war" would
give rise to interpretation difficulties, both an indicative en\~eration of war
crimes and the restriction of the use of the expression "war crime" to the draft
Code were certainly to be supported. He therefore suggested that the first
paragraph might read "Within the meaning of the present Code, any grave breach of
the rules of international law applicable in armed conflict constitutes a war
crime" and that at the same time the term "international conflict" should be
defined more precisely for the purposes of the draft Code. He added that a mention
of instruments referred to in the second paragraph of the £irst alternative might
be helpfUl but should not prejudge the use of the expression "war or international
conflict" in other contexts.

(ii) The concept of "grayit~"

61. A large number of delegations addressed the question of whether the concept of
"gravity" or "seriousness" should be considered as an element of the definition of
war crimes.

62. Most delegations favoured the incorporation of the concept of "gravity" into
the definition. It was pointed out in this connection that war crimes should
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consist of serious violations of the rules of i~ternational law applicable in armed
conflict, it being understood that minor violations of the rules of war would give
rise to responsibility under the applicable international law on the basis of their
nature and degree of gravity. The remark was furthermore made that the concept of
gravity itself should be based on the nature rather than on the consequences of the
crime, as had been done in the four Geneva Conventions and the Additional Protocols
thereto. Elaborating on this point, one representative, after pointing out that
since it had been decided that the Code should cover only the most serious
international offences the viOlations contemplated in the draft article on war
crimes must also be serious, noted that paragraph 102 of the Commission#s report
referred to the opposition of some members to the introduction of the concept of
gravity, based on the ground that the concept was not a part of the laws of war and
that a belligerent State was entitled t(> try members of the enemy's armed forces
for any violation of the laws of war, even a minor one. In response to that
argument, he observed that belligerent States would still be capable of trying
someone for committing a less grave offence, notwithstanding the fact that war
crimes were defined in the Code as serious offences and that in such a case
jurisdiction to institute proceedings would emanate from the domestic law of each
belligerent State and not from the Code. He added that, irrespective of whether
domestic courts were granted exclusive or concurrent jurisdiction with an
international criminal tribunal to daal with offences under the Code, the Code
itself should include only the most serious international crimes.

63. Some representatives adduced a fUrther argument in favour of the concept of
gravity, namely, that the distinction between grave and ordinary breaches was
already to be found in the 1949 Geneva Conventions as well as in Additional
Protocol I to those Conventions inasmuch as under those instruments States had an
obligation to impose penal sanctions only on the perpetrators of grave brea9hes.
In this connection it was pointed out that if the definition included a reference
to Additional Protocol I account must be taken of the fact that part. V, section 11,
of the Protocol distinguished between common breaches and grave breaches, because
use of the criterion of gravity to characterize a breach would result in the
eXClusion of certain violations of the Protocol from the scope of the draft
article. The remark was on the other hand made that the notion of war crimes,
interpreted as the most serious viOlations of the rules of international law
applicable in armed conflict, should not necessarily be equated with the concept of
"grave breaches" under the 1949 Geneva Conventions and Additional Protocol I.

64. Doubts were expressed by other representatives as to whether the concept of
gravity should be incorporated into the definition of war crimes. Thus, one
representative felt that the use of the concept of gravity as a determining factor
for war crimes would entail the introduction of a sUbjeotive element whioh ~as out
of place in the draft Code. He shared the opinion of the Special Rapporteur, as
recorded in paragraph 96 of the Commission's report. Anot.her representative, while
accept.ing that not all violations of the law of armed conflicts neoessarily had the
character of crimes against the peace and security of mankind, queried Whether the
degree of gravity was the moISt. suit.able criterion for differentiation. He pointed
out that. the process of narrowing downt.he problem t.o the issue of gravity or the
mass character of violations entailed a risk of overlooking the very nature of
crimes that. were charaoterized as crimes against the peace and securit.y of mankind,
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and that the substance of such crimes could be fUlly disclosed only in the light of
their interaction with the wrongful conduct of the State itself, whose consent ­
even if tacit - was the key to comprehension of the problem. He concluded that
where there was no hope that a State would punish its nationals for their crimes
other members of the international community must take the place of the State in
question, and that all reprehensible actions that must not go unpunished should
therefore fall within the scope of the draft Code. Still another representative
warned that by making gravity an element of a war crime under the Code and, as
such, an element for separate and specific determination in any trial, one might
interfere with the discretion of the judicial authority responsible for enforcing
the rule.

65. One representative took a middle-of-the-road position, stating that the
criterion of gravity fnight be required in the case of certain crimes such as
attacks on persons or property but not in the case of others, such as the use of
nuclear weapons.

(iil) 'fb!3 phrase "lAWS and customs of war" and tb!3 alternative "rulaa
QC internstSoQnal law applica!2le Son armed conflSogt"

66. Several delegations referred to the terminological question whether a draft
article on war crimes should refer to "laws and customs of war" (as in the first
alternative proposed by the Special Rapporteur) or to "the rules of international
law applicable in armed conflict" (as in the second alternative proposed by the
Special Rapporteur).

67. The majority of delegations were in favour of using the phrase "the rules of
international law applicable in ar,med conflict". The remark was made in this
connection that the term "war" was not only outdated but also less precise aud
might help the aggressor avoid the application of humanitarian law. It was also
said that the term "armed conflict." was more comprehensive inasmuch aa it covered
all types of armed conflicts to the extent that international law was applicable to
them, withovt distinguishing between international and non-international armed
conflicts. Some delegations furthermore stressed that the term "armed conflict"
should be understood to cover not only international armed conflict but also, as
mentioned in article 1 (4) of Additional Protocol I, situations in which peoples
were fighting against colonial domination and alien occupation and against racist
regimes in the exercise of their right of self-determination. The phrase "rules of
international law applicable in armed conflict" was also viewed as more
comprehensive in that it covered both rules'based on customary international law
and rules based on conventional international law such as the four Geneva
'Conventions and their Additional Protocols.

68. Some delegations, while recognizing that the words "rules of international law
applicable in armed conflict" were in keeping with the current terminolo9r in
modern international law, felt nevertheless that the words "laws or customs of war"
shOUld not be discarded because they were established in many international
conventions still in force and in the domestic law of many countries.
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(iv) Specific suggestions on the list of crimeG

69. Some delegations made specific suggestions with regard to the formulation of
the list of war crimes contained in the second alternative of the draft article
presented by the Special Rapporteur.

70. In connection with paragraph (9), one delegation endorsed the view expressed
in paragraph 122 of the Commission's report to the effect that the non-exhaustive
nature of the list would be better indicated by the use, in the opening phrase, of
the words "in particular".

71. Several delegations held the view that subparagraph (i) should also cover
attacks against civilian popu1ations and that it was therefore necessary in that
regard to follow article 85, paragraph 3 (a), of Additional Protocol I to the
Geneva Conventions. Some delegations furthermore felt that the subparagraph should
encompass mistreatment or inhuman treatment inflicted upon prisoners of war,
including their use as forced labourers during or after hostilities, the
deportation of persons and the destruction of defenceless towns and villages.
Additional comments included the remark that the subparagraph showed a lack of
consistency in the uss of the adjective "intentional"; the suggestion that acts
related to sea warfare be covered and the word "customs" inserted, taking into
account the fact that much of the law relating to sea warfare had not yet been
codified; and the observation that the subparagraph did not pay sufficient
attention to new developments relating to the operation and the scope of the
military-necessity clause and, in particular, failed to reflect both the spirit and
the letter of article 57, entitled "Precautions in attack", of Additional
Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions of 1949.

72. Except for the observation that the use of the expression "non-military
targets ll aroused serious conceptual doubts, and the remark that it would b~

appropriate to distinguish and treat separately, as suggested in paragraph 140 of
the Cowmission's report, crimes against persons, crimes committed in the,
battlefield in violation of the rUles of war and crimes constituted by ~he use of
prohibited weapons, comments on subparagraph (ii) focused on the question of the
use of weapons of mass destructiono

73. Several delegations strongly supported the inclusion of the use of such
weapons in the proposed list of war orimes. Some singled out the use of nuclear
weapons and the use of weapons prohibited by the 1925 Geneva Protocol for the
Prohibition of the Use in War of Asphyxiating, Poisonous or Other Gases, and of
Bacteriological Methods of Warfare and the 1972 Convention on the Prohibition of
the Development, Production and Stockpiling of Bacteriological (Biological) and
Toxin Weapons and on their Destruction.

74. ~he specific question of nucle~r weapons gave rise to divergent opinions. One
representative insisted that the Commission should not discuss it, disarmament
matters being' considered in other specialized forums. He added that in view of the
highly controversial nature of many of the issues the Commission should give ample
time to their consideration and should come forward with proposals only when it had
grounds to believe that they might be generally acceptable. Other representatives
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felt that the use of nuclear weapons should constitute not only a war crime but a
crime against humanity. One representative also pointed out that the use of such
weapons would be a crime in virtually any circumstances, if only because the use of
such weapons would inevitably imply a series of war crimes, such as the mass
annihilation of the civilian population and the destruction of property and of the
environment. Another representative stressed that the inclusion of a provision on
the prohibition of the use of nuclear weapons in the list of war crimes would

. reassure the many signatory countries of the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of
Nuclear Weapons about possible nuclear blackmail.

(b) ~es against humanity

(i) Gen~ral comments

75. Most delegations agreed that "crimes against humanity" should forma separate
category in the draft Code. One however pointed out that the phrase "crimes
against humanity" which had been invented to designate the most barbarous
international crimes and the most revolting intetnational behaviour had been
trivialized over the years and was currently used in international forums to
stigmatize the behaviour of a political opponent. She stressed that an action
might be considered an international crime, might be condemned in international
forums and might be banned by international treaties without being a crime against
humanity. She therefore saw no need to divide the crimes against the peace and
security of mankind to be included in the draft Code into the categories of crimes
against peace, war crimes and crimes against humanity, but added that if that
distinction was maintained, the expression "crime against humanity" should only be
used for the most heinous of international crimes, namely, genocide.

76. Some delegations raised the question of the relationship between the concept
of "war crime" and the concept of "crime against humanity". In this connection,
some delegations pointed out that if an act constituting a "cx-ime against humanity"
was committed in time of war it should be treated as "war crime".

77. As to the notion of "crime against humanity", many delegations endorsed the
view, reflected in paragraph 152 of the Commission·s report, that the word
"humanity" should be interpreted as meaning the "human race" rather than conveying
a moral idea. Crimes against humanity would thus be crimes directed against the
human race as a whole and putting in question the essential values of human
civilization. •

78. As regards the method to be followed in defining crimes aqainst humanity, many
delegations favoured a general definition of those crimes, followed by a
non-exhaustive list of acts so categorized.

79. Several delegations pointed out that the "mass element" should not be
considered as an integral part of the definition of the crime. Thus, the view was
expressed that the definition should cover not only mass crimes but also those
perpetrated against individual victims when they formed part of a systematic
persecution. One delegation said that there was no point in trying to distinguish
between the concept of mass crime and individual crime, since the gravity of the
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offence should be the primary consideration rather than the number of individuals
affected by it. A single attack on an individual. or his property, another
delegation observed, could have the attributes of a crime against humanity.

80. With regard to the distinction between "motive" and "intent l
, and the

relationship of these notions to the concept of crime against humanity, one
delegation supported the Special Rapporteur's view, recorded in paragraph 156 of
the Commission's report, that in the case of crimes against humanity the motive was
all the more unacceptable in that it attacked values involving human dignity.
Another delegation pointed out that motive should not be considered a relevant
factor in establishing a crime against humanity, especially if the requisite intent
was shown to exist. A third delegation pointed out that the underlying causes of
crimes against humanity were racism, religious intolerance and ideological
prejudices.

81. In connection with the definition of the various acts which might constitute
crimes against humanity, one delegation warned against extremely broad definitions
which might introduce confusion. Another delegation pointed out that the
definitions should be free of any elements that might give rise to political
interpretations.

(ii) ~mments on specific acts

a. Genocide

82. The inclusion of genocide in the draft Code was generally recognized in the
Sixth Committee as necessary. Several delegations also stressed that it was wholly
appropriate to head the list of crimes against .humanity with this most heinous.
crime.

83. Most delegations supported the Special Rapporteur's proposal, as reflected in
footnote 75 of the Commission's report, to reproduce the relevant provisiQns of the
1948 Convention for the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide. Some
agreed with him that the list of acts of genocide shOUld be non-exhaustive but
others questioned this depaxture from the relevant provisions of the 1948 Genocide
Convention which,. it was observed, might be a source of difficulties for future
parties to the draft Code who were also parties to the 1948 Convention,

84, As regards the iD~~~pa~t of paragraph (1), one delegation pointed out
that it would be important to clarify the meaning and the scope of the expression
"national group", Another delegation snggested that in the light of recent history
the definition of genocide should be broadened to include any act committed with
intent to destroy a social group so as to cover a situation such as the systematic
liquidation or persecution of intellectuals. Along those lines,. one delegation
proposed to replace "national, ethnic, racial or religious group" by Unational
ethnic, racial, religious or other group" in order to cover all reasonable
possibilities,

85. As for subparog[cpbs (ii) and (iii),. one delegation suggested that their
wording be clarified by indicating that the acts concerned involved killing and
thus constituted genocide in a strict sense.
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86. One delegation noted with satisfaction that some members of the Commission had
established a link between the crime of genocide and the crimes of deportation,
expulsion of population from their territory or forcible transfer of populations
since the latter crimes constituted, in that delegation's view, either the means or
the object of genocide.

b. ~Slrtheiq

87. Most representatives supported the inclusion of aparth~id in the list of
proposed crimes against humanity. One representative, however, recalled that,
while resolutely condemning all forms of racial discrimination, in particular
apa[tbeid, and while being in sympathy with the ideas underlying the International
Convention on the Suppression and Punishment of the Crime of Aparthelq, his country
had been unable to become a party to that Convention for legal reasons connected
with the impreuision of the charge and the difficulty of bringing it against an
individual. In his view, there was some risk of a similar situation arising in
connection with the draft Code.

88. One representative noted that the firat alternctiYQ ~e£lnitiQn proposed by the
Special Rapporteur and reproduced in footnote 76 of the Commission's report did not
adhere to the definition used in the above-mentioned Convention but added the
element of "the institution of any system of government based on racial, ethnic or
religious discrimination", which was in his view a much broader concept lacking the
precision necessary for any legal rule. He observed that the fact that progress in
international law was incremental did not mean that definitions in international
law should advance incrementally, ignoring the boundaries carefUlly established in
existing treaty texts. Another delegation warned that the express mention of the
1974 Convention in the first alternative might raise problems for States not bound
by the Convention.

89. Many delegations expressed preference for the second alternativedeflnitiQD
proposed by the Special Rapporteur, which reproduced the provisions of article 11
of the 1974 Convention. Most of them favoured the deletion therefrom of the
bracketed words "as practised in southern Africa". It was pointed out that these
words were unduly controversial and even misleading, since they could be
interpreted to mean that all States of southern Africa practised apartheid, and
that they seemed to restrict the scope of application of the draft artiele to a
specific area and to a particular type of racial segregation.

90. Some however were of a different view. Reference was made in this connection
to the historical genesis of the crime and to the fact that, while it was true that
the acts referred to in the draft provision were also committed in other parts of
the world, it was only in South Africa that J:\2AI.th.oJU1 prevailed as an official
policy_ One delegation suggested that the words "southern Africa" .might perhaps be
replaced by the words "South Africa". Attention "'las drawn to the need to
differentiate between the system practised in South Africa from what was referred
to in paragraph 164 of the Co~nission's report as tribal or customary apartbc!a,
which resulted from vestigial social customs of the societies where it was
practised. The remark was made that such forms of apartbei~ whioh the States
ooncerned were doin~ their best to eradicate should not he covered by the draft
Code.
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91. As for paragraph 2 (d) of the second alternative, one delegation suggested
that it should include all types of property and not just landed property.

c. Slavery, other fo[ms of bondage and forced labour

92. Most delegations supported the inclusion of slavery among crimes against
humanity, proposed by the Special Rapporteur in the provision reproduced in
footnote 77 of the Commission's report. One delegation in particular supported the
broad definition of slavery given by the Supplementary Convention of
7 September 1956 on the Abolition of Slavery, the Slave Trade and Institutions and
Practices similar to Slavery. Some delegations however expressed readiness to
consider a definition of slavery wider than that of the 1956 Supplementary
Convention so as to cover the phenomenon of slavery in all its manifestations.

93. The words "other forms of bondage" were viewed by a number of representatives
as lacking precision. One representative in particular pointed out that the kind
or bondage to which the Special Rapporteur referred existed in many third world
countries and that such bondage was an illegal practice Which resulted from extreme
poverty and which could be eradicated only by the elimination of poverty. He
stressed that the draft Code should take account of local conditions and that it
was not desirable to extend the scope of crimes against humanity to grey areas.
The question was also raised whether practices such as "debt bondage" ought to be
treated as a crime against humanity.

94. Some delegations viewed the inclusion of the concept of "forced labour" in the
proposed provision as unobjectionable. One delegation said that the
characterization as a crime against humanity of forced labour, which had been
resorted to on a major scale during the Second World War and also after it, had
been an important new development. Another delegation considered it unfortunate
that despite the efforts of the international community and the United Nations such
practices still existed in various ,arts of the world and rem~rked that although
the International Labour Organisation (~LO) had been concerned with the issue it
was up to the General Assembly to declare forced labour a crime against humanity.

95. A number of representatives, however, questioned the inclusion of a reference
to "forced labour" without further clarifications or distinctions. One of them
observed that such a reference raised tho more general problem of distinguishing
botween crimes against humanity and the violation of human rights and fundamental
freedoms. He considered it essential to amend the text in this respect inasmuch as
in its current forln it could be interpreted to mean that States whlch obliged
practising lawyers to defend destitute persons before criminal courts without
adequate remuneration were committing a crime against humanity, since that could be
considered to be "forced labour" according to the jurisprudence of the human rights
organs established under the European Convention on Human Rights. Another
representative st.ressed that: the concept of "fofced labour" would have to be
carefully circumscribed to avoid confusion with accepted forms of civic service, a
feature of the economic life of Gome countries. Still another representative
pointed out t.hat under the penal system of his country individuals sentenced to
rigorous imprisonment had to do compulsory work in gaol factories and thus acquired
training which enabled them to find employment after serving their sentence. He
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stressed that such compulsory labour could no~ be equated with a crime against
humanity and therefore suggested reconsideration of the definition of forced labour
L1 the basis of intention. A fourth representative summed up these views by
ctating that if forced labour was imposed not on racial or religious grounds but in
the interest of society and in conformity with normal jUdicial or other lawful
procedures, it should by no means be regarded as a crime against humanity.

d. Expulsion of populations, their forcible transfer and
related crimes

96. Many delegations supported the Special Rapporteur's proposal, reflected in
footnote 78 of the Commission's report, to include in the draft Code and
characterize as crimes against humanity the expulsion of populations, their
forcible transfer and related crimes. One representative pointed out in this
connection that although the forced transfer of populations had been considered
illegal since the turn of the century and had been prohibited in the 1907 Hague
Convention and in the 1949 Geneva Conventions, the practice still persisted in
various parts of the world and that the General Assembly could help proscribe it by
declaring it a crime against humanity. Another representative referred to his
country's bitter experience with the crimes under consideration which continued
unabated despite numerous resolutions of the General Assembly and other
international bodies, including the Ninth Conference of Heads of State or
Government of Noz-Aligned Countries held at Belgrade and the ConferencJ of Heads of
Government of Commonwealth Countries held at Kuala Lumpur.

97. Many delegations, while generally supporting the Special Rapporteur's
approach, felt that the proposed provision should be refined. One delegation in
particular observed that many factors must be taken into account: the purpose of
the exyulsion or transfer, the presence or absence of humanitarian reasons, the
means employed and the question whether legal or illegal methods had been used. It
was therefore recognized that the Commission should further study the question of
defining under what conditions and circumstances the above-mentioned practices
became a crime under the draft Code. The remark was made in this connection that
the transfer of some inhabitants from certain areas, which was decreed by a State
through normal procedures for reasons of public or social interest, should be
regarded as a measure beneficial to society and that the key point was to
distinguish between different sets of circumstances and to draw the line clearly
between legal and illegal conduct. Attention wu~ also drawn to the need to
distinguish between the transfer of populations motivated~by humanitarian reasons
and the arbitrary t~ansfer of populations constituting a crime against humanity
under the draft Code. The concept of "occupation of a territory" was viewed as a
key element of the proposed provision. One representative pointed out that the
establishment of settlers in an occupied territory was a highly topical problem,
and that not a day passed without the occupation, by force of arms and on the basis
of allegedly divine laws, of lands which could not be considered as "res nullius",
because their owners were there to defend their ancestral heritage. He added that
those who encouraged the establishment of settlers in occupied territories were
criminals and should be considered as such for the purposes of the Code of which
they were, furthermore, the first sponsors. Another representative however said
that he did not see any valid reason to restrict the scope of the provisions to
expulsion or forcible transfer from occupied territories.
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98. Other comments on the prov~s~on p~oposed by the Special Rapporteur included
the remark that subparagraph (c) on the "changes to the demographic composition of
a foreign territory" should be amended to show clearly that such a crime could also
be committed within the borders of a State, and the observation that,
notwithstanding the views expressed by some members of the Commission, as reflected
in paragraph 177 of its report, no parallel could be drawn between the crimes of
the Nazi r~gime and the transfer, as an exceptional measure designed to maintain a
lasting stable peace, of the population of the countries occupied by the Allied
Pow~lrs.

e. Other inhuman acts, incluging gestructiQn of property

99. Support was expressed by some delegations, for the incriminatiQn, as prQposed
by the Special Rapporteur, of inhuman acts committed against any popUlation Qr
against individuals Qn sQcial, political, ra~ial, religiQus or cultural grounds.
Such incriminatiQn was viewed by one delegatiQn as being in accordance with the
Nurnberg Principles.

100. Divergent views were however expressed Qn the scope of the prQv~s~Qn: While
one representative held the view that inhuman acts were not only a matter of
physical ill-treatment but CQuld consist in humiliating Qr degrading acts, another
representative Qbserved that because of its inclusive language the provision
appeared tQ cover any inhuman act cQmmitted against individuals on political
grQunds, which was far tQO wide~ In his QpiniQn, the fact that cQnduct was
regrettable Qr even unlawful from the point of view of human rights was not a
sufficient reason for its inclusion in the draft Code.

101. Many delegatiQns supported the characterization as inhuman acts Qf the ,
destruction of property, especially property belonging to the cultural herit~ge Qf
mankind. The view was expressed in this connection that such characterization
should extend to attacks against historical and artistic monuments, especi~lly

those declared part of the heritage of mankind by the United Nations Educ~tional,

Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). Reference was made in th~~ context
to the Convention adopted under the auspices of UNESCO which, it was rem~rked, had
further developed the 1954 Hague Convention in respect of protection of property
during armed conflict with a view to preserving mankind's cultural heritage, and
the opinion was expressed that the criteria which that Convention had established
for the definition of the concept of cultural heritage of mankind could provide
guidance in the matter. One delegation endorsed the view reflected in
paragraph 195 of the Commission's report that lithe destruction of dwellings" should
be added to the list of inhuman acts.

102. Some delegations, Qn the Qther hand, expressed reservatiQns as to the
advisability of characterizing attacks Qn prQperty as crimes against humanity.
Thus, one representative said that he had very seriQus dQubts as tQ the
posbibility, except in SQme exceptiQnal cases, Qf cQnsidering destructiQn Qf
property as a crime against humanity, and that further extensive consideration of
that questiQn by the Commission was called for. Another representative pointed out
that it was dQubtful whether attacks on property met the criterion for a crime
against humanity, i.e., a serious violation of rules Qf international law

I •••



A/CN.4/L.443
English
Page 36

applicable to armed conflicts. He warned against the temptation to pick offences
from the 1949 Geneva Conventions and their Additional Protocols and label them
crimes against humanity when in fact they did not meet the test of being a serious
violation of the laws of war.

103. Further comments on the question of attacks on property included the remark
that the intention of the proposed formulation appeared to be to include only
specific attacks on property in aggravating circumstances of a quantitative and
qualitative nature, and the observation that it remained to be clarified whether
acts performed by private individuals should be included - a question which would
have to be examined in the context of the general structure of the draft Code.

f. Attacks to a vital hurnan asset such as the human environment

104. Many delegations supported the inclusion in the draft Code of some provisions
concerning what several delegations called "ecological cri.mes", along the lines of
the Special Rapporteur's proposal reproduced in footnote 84 of the Commission's
report whereby any serious and intentional harm to the human environment should be
characterized as a crime against humanity.

105. Many of the delegations supporting the inclusion of the concept of "ecological
or environmental crime" felt nevertheless that the proposed provision was not
precise enough. In this connection, one delegation pointed out that the reference
to "any serious and intentional harm" was unsatisfactory as it would be a mistake
to believe that the repeated use of the word "serious" was enough to ensure that
the Code covered serious acts only. Another delegation felt that the Commission
should specify the 6Jgree and extent of degradation of the environment which was
envisaged, so that everyone knew what act or conduct in relation to the environment
constituted a crime. Still another delegation believed that more specific wording
should be sought, and suggested the substitution of the word "deliberate" for the
word "intentional", as the latter might prove to be too restrictive in practice.

106. Several delegations commented on the relationship between the concept of
environmental or ecological crime and that of State responsibility. Thus, one
delegation pointed out that the notion of environmental crime, which needed to be
studied in detail, should be linked to the idea of State responsibility in its
broadest sense, entailing an analysis of the collective responsibility of States
for an economic system which induced certain individuals or groups of individuals
to resort, sometimes purely for reasons of survival, to attacks against the
environmental heritage of mankind. Other delegations suggested that the wording of
the provision under consideration should be brought into line with that of
article 19 of the draft articles on State responsibility and article 55 of
Additional Protocol I to the J.949 Geneva Conventions.

107. Other comments on the provision in question included the remark that the
notion of "vital human asset" contained in the draft article proposed by the
Special Rapporteur was too vague and might be open to very subjective and divergent
interpretations.
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g. InternatiQnal traffic in narcotic drugs ~/

108. A number of delegations supported the decision of the Commission reflected in
paragraph 210 of its report to request the Special Rapporteur to prepare a draft
provision on international drug trafficking for the next session. One
representative in particular said that international traffic in narcotic drugs
should be regarded as all international crime deserving the ultimate penalty, and
that there should be no safe haven in any country for anyone engaged in that
traffic. He observed that the international community's struggle against such
illegal traffic was not helped by the existence in some consuming countries of very
weak penal systems which constituted no deterrent tQ internatiQnal drug
traffickers. He therefQre insisted that the countries in question should extradite
offenders to States where more severe penal regimes existed, adding that although
his country had concluded agreements with a few States on modalities for dealing
with illegal drug trafficking, tracing and confiscating laundered money,
extradition and other related offences those agreements did not preclude the
adoption of a common international approach to deal with the phenomenon. Another
representative also stressed the importance of co-operation between States and
further suggested the setting up of an international court to judge the offences in
question in specific cases.

109. Several delegations supported the approach advocated by the Special Rapporteur
and reflected in paragraph 209 Qf the CQmmissiQn's repQrt whereby, given the
detrimental effects it had Qn the health and well-being Qf mankind as a whole,
international traffic in narcQtic drugs should be viewed both as a crime against
humanity and a crime against peace inasmuch as aside from being linked to local and
international terrorism it had a destabilizing effect on certain countries,
especially the smaller ones, and as such adversely affected harmonious
international relations.

110. As regards the fQrmulation of the future provision on the matter, one
representative insisted on the need for a precise definition encompassing aiding
and abetting. As examples of aiding and abetting, he referred to the industries
that sold chemicals, knowing that they would be used in the manUfacture or cocaine
Qr herQin, and to the merchants who sold ammunition to the drug Mafia for their
mercenaries. He described individuals who sold chemicals and ammunition to drug
dealers as essential links in the chain that led to drug trafficking, and insisted
that the definition of the crime of drug trafficking be comprehensive enough to
include all the links in the chain.

111. Some delegations commented on the possible relationship between a provision on
international drug trafficking to be included in the draft Code and the 1988 United
Nations Convention against Illicit Traff.ic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic
Substances. One of them recalled that this convention treated illicit drug
trafficking as an international crime w~ich endangered the peace and sovereignty of
States and adversely affected the nQrmal order of societies and that it had

~I See alsQ nQte 3 above.
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established universal jurisdiction over that crime and imposed on States the
obligation to "oxtradite or pro&ecute". Another representative suggested that the
corresponding provision of the draft Code should be envisaged as a way of
strengthening the provisions of the above-mentioned Convention. Still another
representative pointed out that many countries had signed the 1988 Convention and
that many of them had reached an advanced stage in their internal steps with a view
to ratifying the Convention. He described the norms laid down in the Convention as
the most appropriate for establishing effective machinery for international
jUdicial co-operation in the field in question and warned that such machinery must
not be adversely affected by the draft provision to be included in the Code, even
though international traffic in narcotic drugs could be characterized as both a
crime against peace and a crime against humanity.

4. ~ornments on the ~yest!on of the imp~§mftntDtion of tbQ
draft GodQ

112. A number of delegations addressed various aspects of the question of the
implementation of the draft Code.

113. Some representatives favoured the establishment of an international tribunal
or court to ensure the correct implementation of the draft Code. ~I One of them,
after expressing doubts concerning the method by which international obligations of
States were indiscriminately transformed into criminal acts and after pointing out
that international law lacked sufficiently precise definitions of punishable acts,
remarked that if national courts were assigned the responsibility of adjudicating
such acts States might be inclined to impose their own interpretations of
international law. In his view, it was not enough to define reprehensible conduct
in vague terms and leave the rest in the hands of criminal courts; a Code of crimes
against the peace and security of mankind would therefore require the establishment
of an impartial and objective organ in the form of an international criminal
court. Another representative stressed that the Code would be less open to varying
interpretations when applied by an international criminal court and that such a
court needed in no way undermine the sovereignty of any State or minimize the
primary role of any national judicial system. Still another representative held
that the idea of jurisdiction being given to national courts ~ith mUltinational
membership was unworkable, as was the use of national courts as courts of first
instance with the right of appeal to an international tribunal. He suggested
either creating an international criminal tribunal wit~ exclusive jurisdiction over
Code offences or investing such jurisdiction in national courts and an
international criminal tribunal, but not with the latter as an appellate body. He
expressed preference for the first alternative, noting that the second would raise
the question of how the principle of non bis in idem would apply.

114. Commenting on the modus operandi of an international criminal court, one
representative indicated that the jurisdiction of such a court could be derived
from its own statute and that judges could be appointed on the basis of their moral

~I See also note 3 above.
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standing, theil legal qualifications and their status as representatives of the
world's legal sistems. A further question which.was raised in this context
concerned the relationship between judicial findings under the Code and decisions
of the Security Council under Chapter VII of the Charter. One representative,
after pointing out that such decisions were binding upon Member States and,
presumably, on organs of those States, including national courts, stressed that,
notwitstanding the need for the independence of any international court from
political organs, it was essential to ensure consistency and credibility in
interpreting and implementing the Charter, a problem which would bo particularly
acute in the case of such crimes as aggression.

115. Other representatives held the view that the implementation of the future code
should be left to the national tribunals of the States parties to it. One of them
pointed out that no evidence had been advanced to show that the existing system
",hereby various international offences defined by international conventions were
prosecuted under national law was not an effective way of dealing with those
offences. In his view, any proposal for an internation61 court to deal with
international offences would raise difficult issues: he asked in particular what
rules of evidence would apply; whether jurisdiction would be compulsory and how it
would be defined; what sentencing principles would apply; whether there would be a
right to trial by jury; and what appeal rights there would be. Another
representative said that, although the draft Code sought to define criminal
offences of a particular nature in terms of gravity and of the status of the
offender, the offences in question still fell within the realm of criminal law and
would always, with the possible exception of those affecting the environment, be
committed in respect of certain persons or groups of persolAs.. He therefore felt
that there was no cogent reason not to entrust implementation of the Code to
national crin)inal law systems, acting where necessary through international
co-operation (for example, in the case of extradition), particularly as many of the
crimes deemed fit for inclusion in the draft, such as genocide, fell within the
jurisdiction of national courts, as did also certain crimes such ea mercenarism,
hijacking and the taking of hostages.

116. Various formulae involving both national courts and an international machinery
were suggested for the implementation of the draft Code.

117. ~hus one representative, invoking the tremendous difficulties to be dealt with
in order to est,ab1ish an effective international criminal jurisdiction, and seeing
no compelling reason to embark on such a CO\lrSe, suggested that in order to ensure
uniform application of the Code's provisions consideration should be given to
devising a mechanism for introducing into domestic criminal proceedings a trUly
international legal opinion on them. Other r~presentatives felt that an
international criminal court could function as a court of appeal for decisions of
national tribunals. One of themJ after stressing that it was time to f.orget the
comparison between universal criminal jurisdiction and an international criminal
court and instead to seek a realistic solution, recalled that at the Commission's
forty-first session it had been suggested that the advantages of national courts
and the principle of universal :riminal jurisdiction shOUld be combined in an
international criminal court competent to review final decisions of national
courts. He explained that under the suggested formUla only States whose nationals
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had been punished abroad and States in whose territories an offence had been
committed or against which it had been directed (with the offender having been
acquitted or condemned in another country) would be entitled to appeal and that
national courts could be authorized to ask the international court for a binding
opinion on a point of international criminal law. He stressed that such a
procedure would avoid unnecessary extraditions, would not require a public
prosecutor or law enforcement officials, would harmonize the case law of national
courts and would provide States with effective protection against the shortcomings
of the universal jurisdiction of national courts. Another representative, after
pointing out that, according to the provisions of the draft Code already
provisionally adopted, States parties would undertake to try or extradite an
individual alleged to have committed a crime against the peace and security of
mankind, so tliat upon entry into force the code would institute a "universal
jurisdiction", asked whether that undertaking at the national level ought to be
backed up by the establishment of an international criminal court, as provided for
in paragraph 3 of article 4. He described the idea as acceptable provided the
jurisdiction of a court of that kind did not exclude the jurisdiction of the
national courts, to the detriment of national prosecution efforts. In his opinion,
the court might essentially function as an international court of appeal, or as a
forum in which to resolve conflicts of jurisdiction between States. Still another
representative, while being of the view that the Code could be implemented by
national courts, either through trial of the alleged criminals in the States where
they were found or through their extradition to the States of origin or to the
States in which the crimes had been committed, suggested that where a State was not
willing either to try or to extradite the alleged criminal it might be given the
possibility of submitting the case to an international court, which would thus
function in parallel with national courts, but not as an appeal court for reviewing
the decisions of national courts.

118. Several representatives, while leaving open the possibility of considering at
a later stage the establishment of an international criminal court, advocated
pragmatic solutions. One representative suggested that jurisdiction be conferred
on national courts, while at the same time providing for a system of reports, with
committees or working groups responsible for studying them. He stressed that that
system had proved its effectiveness in the context of the United Nations and,
particularly, in connection with the protection of individual rights. Another
representative pointed out that the possibility of setting up special tribunals to
consider specific cases at the request of the States concerned was provided for
both in the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment~of the Crime of Genocide
and in the International Convention on the Suppression and Punishment of the Crit.\e
of Apartheid and remarked that, in view of current prospects for the establishment
of a universal world order based on the primacy of international law, the emergence
of new approaches to the implementation issue was not excluded.

119. A number of delegations insisted that the question of the implementation of
the draft Code should not be allowed to prevent the Commission from concentrating
its efforts, on a priority basis, on the speedy completion of thf> ~ubstantive

provisions of the draft Code. One delegation, however, regretted that the
Commission had again avoided, at its most recent session, an in-depth discussion of
the question of an international criminal jurisdiction.
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120. A number Qf representatives stressed the importance of the topic. One of
them, after observing that the key to the establishment of an organized community
of States founded upon the rule of law did not lie in coercion Qr the threat Qf
being brought to book, but in a balance of interests backed by standards of
international law, remarked that international life founded upon the primacy of law
was inconceivable without a clear definition of the responsibility incurred by
transcending the limits Qf what was permitted under international law.

121. Regret was expressed that the topic should have been on the agenda for such a
long period and the remark was made that if the work had been completed Or had
advanced further many Of the problems raised by the draft Code of Crimes againGt
the Peace and Security of Mankind and the topic of international liability for
injurious consequences arising out Qf acts not prohibited by international law
would have been solved or seen in a different light.

122. Satisfaction was expressed with the fact that at its forty-first session the
Commission had been able to hold a substantive debate on a topic which by general
admission called fQr as expeditious a treatment as possible.

2. CQmm~pts on the proposed structure Qf Part Two and Part three

123. The Special Rapporteur's proposal to study separately the legal consequences
of "international delicts" and those of "international crimes" gave rise to
comments of a methQdological nature and to substantive observations on the
distinction between "crimes" and "delicts".

124. As regards methodological aspects, the above-mentioned proposal was ~ndorsed

by several representatives. Different arguments were however adduced in support of
it. One representative agreed with it on the ground that it allowed the Commission
to deal with the consequences of simple breaches of international obligations
without being held up by consideration of the consequences of international
crimes. Another representative endorsed the proposed approach on the understanding
that the Commission would choose at as early a stage as possible either the
"additive" approach or a separate comprehensive formulation, lest the work of the
Drafting Committee might remain deadlocked until the chapter on international
crimes was submitted. Still another representative viewed the Special Rapporteur's
prQposal as a logical consequence of the fundamental choice made by the Commission
in connection with Part One of the draft in adopting 8 concept which emphasi~ed the
wrongful act itself rather than the harm caused. He drew attention in this respect
to the pQsition of the International Court of Justice on the ~uestion of
obligations erga orones - a legal category whose parameters still remained to be
fUlly defined - and remarked that, in view of developments taking place in
international thinking in that field, the legal consequences Of a wrongful act had
to be analysed in terms of the degree of contempt of international law which that
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act represented. He observed that such an analysis, although its results could not
be prejudged, would be consonant with the distinction suggested by article 19 of
Part One of the draft.

125. On the other hand, the Special Rapporteur's proposal to deal separately with
the legal consequences of international delicts and those of alleged international
crimes was objected to on the ground that the concept of international crimes was
not supported by existing international law.

126. A number of representatives stressed that at the curr0nt stage the decision on
the matter could only be of an interim character. One of them agreed with dealing
separately with delicts and crimes provided that distinct articles provisionally
adopted on first reading could be merged at a subsequent stage if separate
treatment did not appear necessary. He added that such an approach would clarify
the differences between the legal consequences of delicts and crimes and would
allow the particular ramifications of the problem of international crimes to be
discussed without repercussions on the problem of international delicts. Another
representative pointed out that a final opinion on the matter could not be
expressed in respect of any of the subjects dealt with in Part Two (particularly
the way in which crimes were to be dealt with) until Part Three had been drafted.
He stressed that although the concept of an international crime had positive
aspects it was potentially dangerous unless appropriate steps were taken to prevent
it from being used as a political weapon and that progress in the development of
the rules of international law would not be possible if the new institutions that
were to be set up were not accompanied by a system for the peaceful settlement of
disputes.

127. As regards the second of the questions referred to in paragraph 123 above, a
number of representatives endorsed the concept of international crime and warned
against calling into question article 19 of the draft. One of them, after
remarking that that concept was not new since it dated back to the First World War
and figured in various international instruments, observed that article 19
established that, beyond breaches of the intere,sts of States (delicts), there were
crimes, namely, acts, that violated the fundamental interests of the international
community. He added that article 19 implied an acceptance of public action against
the author State of an international crime entailing the criminal responsibility of
that State. Another. representative observed that the expansion of the scope of
State responsibility to international crimes such as aggression, colonial
domination and racism reflected the development of international law.

, ..
128. Concurrence was on the other hand expressed with the view of some members, as
reflected in paragraph 234 of the Commission's report, that the concept of
international crime was not supported by existing international law and that it
would be inappropriate to attribute any criminal responsibility to the State.

129. Several members, while reserving their position until the legal implications
of the concept of international crime had been thoroughly explored, felt that at
the current stage of discussion it would be inappropriate to raise questions
concerning parts of the draft already provisionally adopted on first reading. They
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nevertheless stressed that it would be necessary to re-examine thoroughly in due
course the draft articles of Part One dealing with. general principles of
responsibility.

130. Some representatives commented on the general outline proposed by the Special
Rapporteur for Parts Two and Three (see para. 228 of the Commission's report). One
of them said that i~1\ the outline proposed for Part Two there was a disproportion
between the consequences of international delicts dealt with in chapter 11 and the
consequences of international crimes dealt with in chapter Ill.

131. As for the suggestion, reflected in the general outline, to treat separately
the substantive legal consequences and the procedural consequences of wrongful
acts, it was favourably commented upon. One representative noted in this respect
that the former type of consequences imposed strict obligations on the State that
had committed the offence which were qUite independent of the subsequent behaviour
of the injured State; she further observed that the procedural consequences were
subject to other conditions aimed at satisfying the rights of the injured State, so
that it did not resort to measures intended to re-establish the status quo ant~.

Also referring to the proposee distinction between substantive consequences and
procedural ones, one representative, after observing that the right of the injured
State to take countermeasures was a highly sensitive issue, stated that the draft
articles on that SUbject should, as far as pos~~ible, encompass all cases and
situations, and that the proposed distinction should not set unnecessary limits
upon the scope of specific manifestations of State responsibility. Other comments
on the concept of "countermeasures" included the observation that that term was
preferable to the term "measures", because it implied an element of proportionality
and connoted a response to an activity that was contrary to international law. The
remark. was also made that it was essential to have a text which made armed
reprisals illegal.

132. As regards legal consequences of a punitive nature, also referred to in the
general outline, one speaker disagreed with the Special Rapporteur·s view that
legal consequences of such a nature existed within the framework of State
rasponsibility. He suggested that the Commission should abandon any reference to
it in the draft articles. Another representative, however, remarked that the
consequences of crimes were bound to be identified with criminal responsibility.
Referring to the view expressed in the Commission that the consequences of wrongfUl
acts should not be defined in such terms as to reject a people's right to
existence, he stressed the need to reject any identification between the concept of
a people and that of a State. He remarked that it was possible to punish a State
without having the penalty affect all its nationals and noted that after studying
the diplomatic and jurisprudential practice of reparation the Special Rapporteur
had reached the conclusion that instances of inflictiv.e measures yis-A-yia
offending States were not rare. In his view, that applied to a certain e~tent to
the coercive measures provided for in Chapter VII of the Charter.

133. As for Part Three, there was no objection to the idea of limiting it, as a
working hypothesis, to the issue of dispute settlement.
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3. ~Qmmeut8 on draft ort1g1es subffi1ttta b~tbe=.SpeQial EAPRorteut
in bia prelim1ncr~ report and referrea b~ the Comm1QQiQn t2
the Drofting Committee

Article 6. C~QQction of an interDct1Qn~~ly wrongfYl QQt Of a
Qout1uuiu9 QbarOQter

• 134. A first issue which was commented upon in relation to this article was whether
cessation belonged to the category of secondary or primary rules of international
law. In this connection, several representatives expressed the view that the
obligation embodied in article 6 was merely a different manifestation of the
general duty of States to abide by the primary rules of international law and that
any other view would deprive international law of its binding force. Accordingly,
it was suggested that article 6 should .be entitled "Discontinuance ••• " rather than
"cessation ••• n,as the former term more clearly reflected the intrinsic link with
the obligatory character of international law. One representative added that
because cessation represented a substitute form of primary obligation, it should be
dealt with separately in relation to delicts and crime.

135. A second question was whether it was justified to deal with cessation in a
separate article so as to distinguish it from other consequences of State
responsibility such as reparation, restitution in kind or interim measures. The
representatives who addressed this question agreed that cessation warranted a
separate article. The remark was made in this connection that cessation in the
sense of the ceasing of a wrongful act either temporarily or finally could not be
construed as being the same as reparation, which was the act of making amends for a
wrong done. Another observation was that cessation could be described as
future-oriented, in other words, implying future compliance with the primary rules,
whereas the other measures referred to were oriented towards a past infringement of
the relevant primary rule of international law. Reference was made in this context
to the example of the military occupat1on of a territory: the withdrawal of
foreign troops from the occupied territory would, it was stated, constitute the
cessation of an internationally wrongful act but would not resolve the question of
making reparation for the injuries caused by that occupation.

136. While agreeing that "cessation" and "reparation" were distinct concepts, some
representatives observed that in certain cases they were closely linked. It was
remarked in this connection that, as appeared from the practice of the Security
Council and the judgments of the International Court of Justice, injured States
often requested cessation together with restitution in-kind and other forms of
reparation and that, conseque~tly, cessation was not always perceptible ~~.
The view was exprossed that the close relationship between cessation and reparation
should be reflected in the draft and that article 6 should be placed directly
before the article on restitution. The remark was on the other hand made that a
final decision on the placement of article 6 could be deferred until such time as a
clear picture on the draft's overall structure had emerged.

137. A third question which was commented upon in connection with article 6 related
to the position of third States. In this connection, one representative stressed
that, while any non-compliance with a specific rule of international law could be a
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sourco of conflict detrimental to stability and peace and was as such o~ concern to
all States, it should be borne in mind that that general interest was distinct from
the right to invoke the breach of the norm, a right accorded only to the injured
State, as defined in provisionally adopted article 5. After observing th~t the
interest of a State in the continuec validity of a norm did not in itself suffice
to define that State as one injured by a breach of the norm and that international
practice and jurisprudenae provided adequate evidence to that effect, he remarked
that the duty of cessation could under no circumstances be made to depend on a
demand by a State for the cessation of a wrongfUl act, as that duty derived
directly from the binding force of international law and that in the case of a
material breach of a multilateral treaty the conferment upon States parties to that
treaty of the right to invoke a breach thereof must take into account article 60 of
the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties. Hence, he concluded, the inclusion
in draft article 6 of the right to demand cessation in favour of all parties to a
mUltilateral treaty would be unwarranted. Another representative remarked that
article 6, while establishing an equitable role for the injured State, conferred
rights on the other members of the international community in the case of a
violation of an erga om~ obligation.

a

If
:t

138. A fourth question which was commented upon in relation to article 6 concerned
the reference in that article to the "continuing character" of the wrongful act.
In this connection, one representative said that, as recent judgments of the
International Court of Justice showed, cessation was not restricted to acts of
continuing character. Another representative insisted on the need to distinguish
acts having a continuing character from those with a continuing effect. He
observed that a continued illegal detention of diplomats would constitute an act of
a continuing character, whereas the wrongfUl taking of property would belong to the
category of acts with continui.ng effects, adding that the latter category of
illegal acts would apparently no~ require separ~~e treatment since the conseq~ences

of such acts would already be covt;.:,Gd \ • the dratt art.icles. In this connection,
one representative referred to th~ question rais~d in paragraph 268 of the report,
namely, the nature of nationali~ation as a continuing act subject to cessation, in
other words, subject to danationalizat:.ion. He expressed the view that: it ,'Would not
suffice simply to recognize, as did paragraph 272, the need to give "carefUl
thought" to the question, and possibly not to exclude a reconsideration of the
"inclusion of wrongful takings of property in the category of continuing wrongful
acts".. He furthermore stressed that a nationalization act was not a wrongful
taking of property if it fulfilled the requirements of international law.

a

ad

139. As for the formulation of article 6, some representatives felt that it should
be more categorical, stipUlating in particular the right of the injured State to
demand the urgent cessation of the wrongful act. One of them lC'emarked that
cessation was a fundamental stage in that what was at stake was not only the
existence and the validity of the rule that was violated but also ths interests of
the injured State. Other remarks included the suggestion that in the French text
the word UacteU shOUld be replaced by UactionH

, and the observation that the word
"remains" was preferable to the word "is" inasmucb as it better reflected the close
connection of the provision with the binding nature of international law.
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Article 7. Restitution in kind

140. Several representatives agreed that restitution in kind had a special place
among other forms of remedies and was a mode of reparation that should be applied
as widely and as universally as possible. It was stated that the restoration of a
situation through restitution in kind was an essential element of reparation and
should be given priority wherever restitution was practically and legally

. possible. Restitution was furthermore described as indispensable where there was a
violation of jus cQgens norms.

141. Some other representatives, while agreeing that the primary form of reparation
for an international wrong was restitutio in integrum, observed that the strict
application of naturalis restitutiQ would encounter practical difficulties,
especially in regard to nQn-material harm. They therefore felt that the importance
of other fQrms Qf reparation, in particular, reparatiQn by equivalent cQmpensatiQn,
should not be underestimated. Attention was drawn to the need evidenced by State
practice and by the decisions of courts and tribunals to apply flexibility in
determining restitution Qr reparatiQn depending on circumstances, and the remark
was made that monetary compensation, especially in the case of wrongs done to the
nationals of a State, had been by far the most common form of reparation.

142. Also referring to the diversity Qf situatiQns tQ be covered, one
representative said that it would be very useful for the Commission to consider
whether a distinction should be made betweEn international delicts and
international crimes in respect of the forms of restitution.

143. As regards the meaning of restitution in kind, it was noted that the repQrt Qf
the Commission 11 acknowledged a lack of uniformity in doctrine and in practice:
restitution in kind meant, for some, the re-establishment of the situation which
had existed prior to the wrongful act and, for Qthers, the recQnstitution of the
situatiQn which WQuld have existed if the wrQngful act had not been cQmmitted.
SQme representatives expressed preference for the broader meaning. TwQ arguments
were advanced against a narrow interpretatiQn of restitution: first~ it seemed
theQretically impossible to re-establish the status:,..,.g:11l9....1l1n.t.~, as circumstances were
in a permanent state Qf flux, and secondly, ifrestitl1ticn;t in kind were considered
to he equivalent to compensatiQn it would then also ha\ ) 1t.o co:rrespond tQ the
lucrum cessans forming part Qf the cQmpensation - which would also be in conformity
with the interpxetation given to the well-known judgement of the Permanent Court of
International Justice to the effect that the objective. of r~paration was tQ wipe
Qut the cQnsequences Qf the wrongful act. Other representatives however observed
that regulation focusing exclus~vely on restQration of a hypothetical situation
that would have existed had there been no legal violation would be too rigid
because it would not take into account the diversity and specific nature of the
primary norms violated and WQuld give rise tQ speculative elements. It was

2/ Official Becords of th~~~~~ Assembly, Forty-fourth Session,
§.wm.lement No, 10 (A/44/10), para•.~130.
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therefore felt preferable to focus restitution on restoration of the situation as
it had been before the injury and to remedy any additional damage by way of
compensation, as was often the procedure in State practice.

144. Several representatives held the view that article 7 did not reflect a clear
preference for anyone of the above meanings. The question arose in particular
whether by stating that under the relevant provisions compensation should cover any
injury not covered by naturalis restitutiQ in the measure necessary to re-establi~h

the situation that would have existed if the wrongful act had not been committed
the Special Rapporteur had meant to opt for the narrow concept of restitution.
Emphasis was placed by several representatives on the need to avoid ambiguity in
this respect.

145. The expression "restitution in kind" was found inappropriate whatever concept
of restitution to which it was intended to give expression. In this connec~iont

the remark was made that if the narrow concept was accepted, it would be better to
return to the formulation used by the former Special Rapporteur in his proposed
article 6, whereas, if the broad concept of restitution was favoured, the draft
should refer to the obligation to restore the situation which would have exist~d if
the wrongful act had not been committed.

146. Other comments of a general nature included, first, the observation that it
was preferable, as the Commission had suggested, not to require a special regime
for breaches of rules on the treatment of aliens, and, secondly, the remark that it
was unnecessary to make a distinction between direct and indirect injury because a
breach of the rules concerning the treatment of aliens could be invoked only if the
local remedies had been exhausted.

147. As regards the exceptions to restitution in kind, the general remark was made
that care should be taken not to impede the exercise of the right to nationaliEe as
a basic expression of the principle of permanent sovereignty over national
resources and that, when the State decreeing the nationalization was at a low stage
of economic development, even pecuniary compensation could indirectly effect the
exercise of the right to nationalize.

148. The exception of material impossibility in Subparagraph (a) was viewed as
reasonable.

149. The exception contained in Subparagr~-ik) gave rise to some reservations.
Thus, one representative observed that to confine the concept of legal
impossibility to cases where restitution was incompatible with a superior
international legal rule such as the Charter of the United Nations or a peremptory
norm would appear to bo too restrictive. Another representative remarked that it
was difficult to imagine a situation where restitution would be contrary to a
peremptory norm of international law unless the primary obligation from which the
restitution derived was also Jontrary to that norm, in which case it would be
devoid of legal consequences. He added that as the identificacion of the
peremptory norms of general international law was a matter o~ controversy
s~)paragraph (b) would make restitution in kind too indeterminate.
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150. As for the exception of excessive onerousness mentioned in subpara9raph (c)
and elaborated on in para9raph 2, it was more extensively commented upon. Thus one
representative, after pointing out that under this exception the State would be
exempt from the obligation of restitution in ki.nd if it represented a burden out of
proportion to the injury caused by the llrongful act or if it seriously jeopardized
the political, economic or social system of the State which had committed the
internationally wrongful act, remarked that it seemed difficult to conceive of

. restitution as being a burden out of proportion to the injury since the restitution
contemplated in the article was restitutio in i~AYm, which amounted to restoring
the balance, wiping out the injury. He further observed that only in the situation
where performance of the breached obIigation would have had the effect of seriously
jeopardizing the political, economic or social system of the State could
restitution in kind conceivably have that same effect and that in such a situation
wrongfulness would have been excluded under article 33 of Part One, LV which
provided that a state of necessity could be invoked as a ground for preclUding the
wrongfulness of an act which was not in conformity with an international obligation
if the act was the only means of safeguarding an essential interest of the State
against a grave and imminent peril. That same representative furthermore pointed
out that, according to the proposed article, reparation by equivalent would have to
be applied if restitution were excluded, and that such reparation was likely to
seriously jeopardize the political, economic or social system of the State. He
summed up his position in the following manner: (a) if the excessive onerousness
of restitution in kind corresponded to excessive onerousness of the original
obligation, a state of necessity within the meaning of Part One of the draft
articles must be recognized and the question then fell outside the scope of the
article; (b) if excessive onerousness existed only with respect to restitution, a
state of necessity should also be recognized~ which precluded the application of
the general rules on reparation by equivalent and left two options open: either to
establish special rules or to rely on the rules on liability.

151. Also referring to the excessive onerousness exception, another representative
pointed out that the current formulation favoured th~ State which had committed the
wrongful act inasmuch as the mere fact that restitution in kind - the fairest kind
of reparation - might be "excessively onerous" for the wrongdoer State would
automatically deny the injured State that remedy. Still another representative
observed that if the language of subparagraph (c) were retained any State which had
committed a wrongfUl act could claim that the restitution in kind being demanded of
it was excessi.ve. She added that there should be some deterrent for States which
chose to live dangerously in the clear and absolute certainty that heavy
restitution which they might consider unbearable would be one of the consequences
of their conduct.

152. Several representatives commented on the elaboration on the concept of
excessive onerousness contained in paragraph 2. One of them remarked that the
paragraph could lead to serious differences in interpretation inasmuch as, for
instance, questions might be raised as to how the burden referred to in
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sUbparagraph (a) should be measured and when the political, economic or social
system of a State should be deemed to be jeopardized under subparagraph (b). Also
commenting on paragraph 2 as a whole, one representative suggested that it be made
clear that the two criteria envisaged in subparagraphs (a) and (b) were alternative
rather than cumulative. Referring to subparagraph (b), another representative
observed that it apparently made no allowance for the injury to the political,
economic or social system of the State which had been wronged. He suggested that
if the current overall structure was to be retained, at least subparagraph (b)
should be amended to refer only to disproportionate effects on the political,
economic or social system of the wron~doing State.

153. With respect to paragrp~, several representatives stressed the importance
of ensuring that the injured State's right to restitution in kind would not be
impaired even if restitution in kind was rendered legally impossible by the
internal law of the State which had committed the internationally wrongful act.
Concern was expressed that if the obligation of restitution did not extend to
certain acts, such as the judgements of national courts, that might be used as a
pretext to negate the obligation completely. The point was made that an
international society which had accepted the rule of law should work to bring
municipal and international law gradually into line, and that the role of
international law would be enhanced if more States followed the example of those
States where the ratification of an international treaty automatically made such a
treaty part of the domestic legislation which the domestic courts were required to
administer. One representative felt that the cases in which restitution involved a
manifest breach of an internal rule of a fundamental nature should be regarded as
exceptions to the principle that obstacles deriving from the internal law of a
State could not be validly invoked.

154. One representative commented on the relationship between paragraph 3 and
paragraph 1 (c). He observed that paragraph 3 implied that excessive onerousness
could be constituted in some cases by the domestic law of the wrongdoing State,
which was tantamount to saying that a State could rely on its domestic law in order
to avoid complying with its international obligations. He suggested that if the
notion of excessive onerousne~s wasretaine'l paragraph 3 should be redrafted in
such a way as to make it clear that a State .1211; not entitled to claim that
restitution would be excessively onerous merely by reason of a provision of its
internal law.

155. Paragraph 4 gave rise to some reservations. It was found to be only loosely
connected with restitution in hind since it was chiefly concerned with the limits
on the right to select the repbration by equivalent. Another remark was that the
paragraph did not clearly indicate that reparation by equivalent could be
substituted for restitution only by agreement betwe~n the States concerned. As
regards the proviso that such an agreement ~hould not result in a breach of an
obligation arising from a peremptory norm of general international law, the
question was asked whether it was realistic to refer to breaches 0= such norms in
the context of offences and whether the proviso did not rather belong in the
context of the legal consequences of crimes.
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.General conunent$1.

Comments OD draft artic~~$ 8 to 10 $ubmitt~Q by the
Speci~l R~PPQrteur in his $~cQDd r~port

INTERNATIONAL LIABILITY FOR INJURIOUS CONSEQUENCES ARISING
OUT OF ACTS NOT PROHIBITED BY INTERNA:t'IONAL LAW

4.

D.

158. Several representatives commented on tha background against which the
Commission's work on the topic was being conducted. One of them remarked that it
was to respond to new needs and concerns that tbe Commission had emb~rked on an
ambj.tious project which, althouqh based on existing civil law principles and common
law doctrine, had been pioneering in nature. Some others recalled that after the
Chernobyl disaster their respective States had suggested that a draft convention on
international liability should be accorded high priority, it being understood that
more specific rules covering specific areas, such as nuclear accidents, should be
prepared within other international organiza~ions such as the International At~mic

157. Although the second report of the Special Rapporteur could not be considered
by the Commission at its last session for lack of time, a few representatives
commented on the articles proposed therein. As regards articl~ 8, the Special
Rapporteur was commended for his work on such topics as fault and the attribution
to States of wro~gful acts. The method of considering fault in terms of forms and
degrees of reparation was viewed as fully in line with the ideas expressed in
Part One of the draft articles, where fault was not mentioned as an element of the
wrongful act, although the possibility existed of its playing a role in other
aspects of State responsibility, for example, with regard to the degrees of
reparation. On article 9, doubts were expressed on the need to devote a separate
article to compensation for loss of profits, which had already been dealt with
satisfactorily in article 8. With respect to article 10, one representative
remarked that under the proposed text States might demand satisfaction for
violations of their dignity. He stressed that when assessing the extent of moral
damage the circumstances played an important role and that in any event it was
essential to avoid establishing too dire.~t a link between the degree of fault and
the nature and amount of reparation. He furthermore expressed doubts on the term
"punitive damages", pointing out that in assessing reparation for moral damages it
was more important, as confirmed by prevailing int~rnational practice, to focus on
the notion of adequate compensation for the injured party than on punishing the
injuring party. Finally, he pointed out that a State was normally under no
obligation to provide safeguards against the repetition of violations and was free
to choose the safeguards it deemed appropriate.

156. Other comments included, first, the remark that the term "reparation by
equivalent" should be used rather than the phrase "pecuniary compensation" in order
to ensure compensation in a convertible currency, and, secondly, the observation
that the right to choose between restitution in kind and reparation by equivalent
might create problems if more than one State was entitled to claim reparation for a
wrongful act of another State and the injured States were not unanimous as to which
forms of reparation they sl!ould claim.
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Energy Agency (IAEA). They expressed regret that nearly 20 years after the
Stockholm Conference had taken place the international community had not yet
managed to develop a system of international law on environmental protection.

159. Commenting on the general approach to the topic, one representative stressed
that the solution to be sought in this essentially new sphere had to be a realistic
and balanced one, taking into account the interests of all States and mankind as a
whole. The remark was made in this connection that it was important not to lose
sight of the fact that the future document would deal with lawful acts or
activitie~ and that in most cases the State of origin would also bear, sometimes
more severely than any other State, the injurious consequences of such acts and
activities. .

160. Several representatives stressed that the concept of international liability
should be developed without touching on the question of possible wrongfulness and
irrespective of whether or not damage occured as a result of illegal conduct. They
insisted on the need for an approach based on an interest in protecting the victim
instead of identifying the culprit and stressed that protection required
co-operation among States, the exchange of information and ad hoc negotiations.
They furthermore remarked that there were no general standards sufficiently
specific to give the national lawmaker a clear idea of the consequences of
regUlation and that such standards must be sufficiently broad to take into account
the risk and har.m which might arise from the use of new technologies in the future.

161. Some representatives commented on the stage reached by the International Law
Commission in its handling of the topic. One of them, after recalling that the
first Special Rapporteur for the topic had succeeded in establishing a fairly broad
consensus in the Commission and the Sixth Committee in favour of focusing
deliberations on activities which caused, or threatened to cause, significant
transboundary damage or injury of a physical character and on the establishment of
a regime of procedural obligations for States, observed that the second Special
Rapporteur had endeavoured to broaden the scope of the topic in a number of ways
and that the question arose whether the draft articles proposed so far could
provide the basis for a broadly acceptable and legally binding instrument. Another
representative felt that before adopting individual draft articles the Commission
should discuss the overall content of the draft and analyse, inter alia, the
appropriateness of confining liability to specific activities involving risk, the
question of causality, the definition of damage and the relationship between
liability for activities not prohibited by international la\'" and State
responsibility for activities violating international obligations. Concern was
expressed that no progress would be made in elaborating articles without agreement
on the principles underlying the topic, and the view was expressed that the task of
the Special Rapporteur and that of the Commission would be greatly facilitated if
the key concepts were perfectly clear.

162. Other representatives generally Gupported the work done so far by the
Commission on the topic. Some of them felt however that it was ~till too abstract,
and that grQater attention must be devoted to the obligations that flOwed from the
future instrument. In their opinion, it was questionable whether States Members of
the United Nations were prepared to become parties to a convention under which they
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would be obligated to accept liability for harm caused by activities which were
unspecified and, to some extent, did not yet exist. The view was on the other hand
expressed that it was not feasible to elaborate a list of activities covered by the
topic, as such a list could never be exhaustive and might, if of an indicative
character, be misleading. Preference was accordingly expressed for a general
instrument applicable to all activities causing transboundary harm.

163. Other general comments concerning the stage reached by the Commission in its
handling of the topic included the remark that the relationship between the current
draft and other regimes of international co-operation for the prevention and
reparation of transboundary harm called for the Special Rapporteur's and the
Commission's attention and the observation that the work had not yet advanced to
the point of establishing a legal link between risk and reparation so that the
Commission sometimes appeared to be working on two separate sets of draft articles
rather than one.

164. As regards the form of the future instrument in which the outcome of the
Commission's work should be couched, several representatives favoured the
elaboration of a framework convention, which would encourage the conclusion of more
far-reaching regional treaties and bilateral agreements and would serve a useful
purpose inasmuch as the existence of a general practice attested to by a host of
international instruments called for codification. Some of them indicated that the
texts produced could take the form of binding rules or a limited set of binding
rules combined with guidelines laid down in a code of conduct. They suggested that
attention be focused on formulating short general standards using the terminology
of similar international or bilateral agreements, and that such a short basic text
could be supplemented by annexes or appendices. It was recalled that that method
had been used in formulating international and regional environmental conventions,
such as the 1974 Helsinki Convention on the Protection of the Marine Environment of
the Baltic Sea Area, the 1972 London Convention on the Prevention of Marine
Pollution by Dumping of Wastes and Other Matter, the 1974 Paris Convention for the
Prevention of Marine Pollution from Land-based Sources and the 1985 Vienna
Convention for the Protection of the Ozone Layer.

165. Some other representatives felt that the Commission should aim at elaborating
norms which could provide a legal basis for treaties regulating the co-operation of
States in the settlement of problems arising as a result of transboundaryhar.m.
The view was expressed in that connection that the number and scope of conventions
already existing in that field were very limited. The remark was furthermore made
that, since the future instrument would have to provide States with basic
principles and guidelines for the settlement of liability problems in specific
areas aud .for the elaboration of negotiating appropriate agreements, special care
should be taken to employ only such concepts and terms as were already estab~,shed

and ac~epted in the practice of international law.

16~. As regards existing instruments on which the draft under olaboration should
draw, some representatives oingled out the Declaration of the 1972 United Nations
Conference on the Human Environment (the Stockholm Declaration), mora specifically,
principles 21 and 22 tnereof. They recalled that under principle 21 States had the
s~vereign right to exploit their own resources pursuant to their uw~ environmental
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policies and the responsibility to ensure that activities within their jurisdiction
or control did not cause damage to the e~vironment of other States or of areas
beyond the limits of national jurisdiction, and that according to principle 22
States must co-operate to develop further the international law regarding liability
and compensation for victims of pollution and other environmental damage caused by
activities within the jurisdiction or control of such States to areas beyond their
jurisdiction. Mention was also made of the international conventions and
agreements which were gradually building up a body of international environmental
law. Attention was drawn to the work of the United Nations Economic Commission for
Europe (ECE), the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) and
the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) as well as to the 1989 Base1
Convention and emphasis was placed on the need for a thorough understanding of
sOlutions adopted under various domestic laws if confusion was to be avoided
concerning, inter alia, the concepts of uabsolute", "strict" and "objective"
liability.

167. Elaborating on the concept 1:>£ "strict liability" as opposed to that of
abso1ut J ability, one representative remarked that strict liability was liability
derivin~ ~ a causal relationship between activity and harm and was a concept
accepted in many national legal systems and had also been recognized in many
instruments and judicial decisions in international law. He pointed out that the
Schematic Outline which the Commission had adopted as the basis for its work on the
topic provided for a very limited form of strict liability that should not cause
alarm to Governments since its application would be determined through negotiations
between the State of origin and the affected State, and would be excluded if there
was an agreement between the States concerned on hazardous activities.

168. Several representatives commented on the scope of the topic. Observations in
this respect focused on activities causing harm to several Stat$s and on activities
causing harm to the global commons. Regarding thefi.rst point, due note was taken
of the Special Rapporteur's intention to study the matter further which was ~iewed

as calling for the Commission's attention.

169. AS for the proposal to include in the scope of tha draft activities causing
harm to the global commons, it gave rise to reservations on the part of some
representatives who felt that the broader the scope of the topic the more difficult
would be the establishment of uniform general rules. It was remarked that
attempting to develop environmental law in this area from the narrow angle or
liability was not prudent and that, although the aim seemed justifiable in view of
the objective neadfor providing effective protection for the human environment
also in areas beyond the national jurisdiction of any State, its translation into
practice called for the elaboration of rules specifically designed for that case.
One representativep after pointing out that the concept of global commons and its
legal implications were still not well defined and gave rise to many the~~etical

and practical difficulties, including its relationship with the principle of
territorial sovereignty of States, observed that! while the meaning of
"transboundary harm" was clear when the affected State 'Was a nGighbouring State of
the State of origin, the question arose Which was the affected State when
a.ctivities caused harm to the "global commons". He furthar remarked that, if it

1 was accepted that the activities 'WhiCh caused harm to the "global COm."l\011S" fell
I
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within the scope of the topic under consideration, the question arose how was the
State of origin to be determined and what were the rights and obligations of the
State of origin and other States. He referred in this context to the "greenhouse
effect" and the depletion of the ozone layer which were the consequences of
industrial and technological activities carried out by mankind over a long period
of time. Thus, he concluded, it was the common responsibility of mankind to reduce
and gradually eliminate the activities which caused harm to the "global commons"
through international co-operation and the adoption of practical and effective
measures taking into account the specific situation of developing countries.

170. Some representatives, although not opposed to the proposed extension,
highlighted the difficulties it might entail. Thus it was stated that in the case
of "global commons" liability could be established only with respect to an
organization with overall competence acting as the custodian of the "global
commonsit and that such an organization did not exist - which meant that, if at some
time the Commission decided to extend the scope of the articles to cover "global
commons" as well, the texts of various articles would have to be redrafted
accordingly.

171. A number of representatives on the other hand supported the proposed
extension. Thus one representative, while agreeing that such an extension raised
the difficult problem of identifying the victim, and that the procedural provisions
currently envisaged could not be applied in that context without appropriate
adaptations, stressed that the Commission should not miss the opportunity of
covering in the draft a phenomenon whose importance was increasing. Reference was
made in this respect to the growing recognition that activities involving, for
example, the emission of ozone gases could cause detriment to the world
atmosphere. Another representative, after observing that the proposed extension
was compatible with principle 21 of the Stockholm Declaration (which was Dot
limited to the damage caused to other States but also embraced damage to the
"global commons"), stated that any State which persisted in an activity that
seriously degraded the "global commons" should be held liable and that,
irrespective of whether the work of the Commission was to be regarded as codifying
or as progressively developing the law, the international community must agree on
the principle that States shared a common obligation to protect and preserve the
environment and its living resources within and beyond national jurisdiction. He
added that, inasmuch as justice and the expectations of the injured State required
the criterion of liability and, in appropriate circumstances, a standard of strict
liability, it was important to be open-minded, flexible and imaginative in
developing the law in that field, taking into considerat:ion innovative proposals
that had been made concerning insurance schemes and liability funds, and even in
relation to acts which were not inherently dangerous but we~e cumulatively damaging.

2. CQmments on the concepts of "risk" and "harm"

172. Many representatives noted with satisfaction that under the new appro~~h taken
by the Special RappQrteur in his fifth report the concepts of "harm" and "risk"
were given equally important roles in determining the activities coming under the
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topic. The concept of risk was viewed as having a significant function in
stimulating preventive measures and perhaps in identifying the standard of care to
be applied, while the causing of harm by a State to another State as a result of
transboundary activities was singled out as the basis of liability. It was
remarked that "harm" could serve as the proper basis for the provisions relating to
liability, while "risk" had its place in the provisions relating to prevention. In
this context it was suggested that the draft be rationalized by separating the two
concepts of risk and harm, with each regime covered in separate chapters. The view
was on the other hand expressed that harm and risk were integral and constituted
the basis of liability as a unity and that the risk factor had to be taken into
account, along with other factors such as negligence and foreseeabiJity, in
determining liability.

173. Some representatives on the other l1and expressed concern about the place
given, under the Special Rapporteur's new approach, to the concept of "harm", which
they viewed as a retrogressive step that undermined the place of the criterion of
risk and would make the topic unmanageable. One of them insisted on the need for
solidarity with the State of origin, which was often the first and hardest-hit
victim of harm caused by its own, entirely lawful activities, and pointed out that
the object of the exercise was surely not to treat that State as a hostile State
but to provide a legal basis for co-operation among equally innocent States. He
suggested that reparation for transboundary harm at the State level should be left
to special agreements such as those elaborated in the framework of the
International Maritime Organization (IMO) and the International Civil Aviation
Organization (IeAO) and that consideration could also be given in this context to
the possibility of applying the rules of civil law on the limited liability of
juridical persons. He furthermore pointed out that any solution to the problem of
responsibility of States whose activities had caused transboundary harm should take
into account the interest of scientific and technological progress and the
development of pioneering forms of activity to individual States and to the
international community at large while at the same time guaranteeing the interests
of neighbouring States.

174. As for the concept of "risk", one representative pointed out that it connoted
only a possihility that had not yet materialized, from which it flowed that the
State undertaking an activity involving risk could be considered bound only to
prevent a potential substantial harm from occurring. In his view, what was at
issue was an internal, unilateral obligation, which became an obligation to
co-operate with other States only when the State in question believed that
individually it was not in a position to prevent a fault that might cause harm or,
in the case of activities with injurious consequences, that it could not keep such
consequences under the authorized threshold of substantial harm.
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3. Comments on draft QIticles SUbmitted by the Special RappoIteuI
in his fifth report i/

Article 1. Scope of tbe present artiQles

175. The phrase "activities carried out in the territorJ! of a State or in other
places under its jurisdiction as recognized by international law or, in the absence
of such jurisdiction, under its control" was commented upon by several
representatives. One of them observed that it embodied only a spatial concept of
jurisdiction, even though the term "jurisdictiontl encompassed, inter alia, States'
ships and aircraft, installations and other objects such as drilling platforms and
objects launched into space, expeditions sent to areas not subject to the
sovereignty of any State and groups of persons of a State when in the territory of
another State, such as troops authorized to pass through a country. He therefore
suggested that part of the article be redrafted to read "activities carried out in
the territory of a State or under its jurisdiction", adding that if the term
"jurisdiction" was considered too imprecise, all the situations concerned should be
specified. The comment was also made that the phrase "places under its
jurisdiction as recognized by international law" could be interpreted to indicate
that a State exercising its jurisdiction illegally but effectively in a given
territory would not, in that territory, be bound by the obligations that were set
forth in the articles - which was unjust and unacceptable. It was recalled in this
connection that, in its advisory opinion of 1971, the International Court of
Justice had indicated that the illegality of South Africa's presence in Namibia did
not exempt the illegal occupant from fulfilling the responsibilities that were
incumbent upon it because the territory had been under its control. Finally, it
was G~ggested that the part of the text under consideration be simplified so that
it would read "activities carried out in the territury of a State or in other
places under its jurisdiction or control".

176. Various views were expressed on the term "appreciable". A number of
representatives found it vague and unhelpfUl in the context of the present topic.
The remark was made that the notion of "appreciable risk" was liable to extend
State responsibility to fairly low-risk activities which caused no more than
incremental damage. Some representatives however favoured the retention of the
adjectivG "appreciable". Others suggested replacing it by "signilicant" or

" "substantialtt.

177. Other comments on article 1 included the remark that the reference to
"physical consequences" improved the previous formulation, the suggestion that the
end of the text could be simplified to read "when the physical consequences of such
activities cause, or create the risk of causing, transboundary injury" and the
observation that, assuming a clear distinction could be made between "acts" and
"activities", the question arose whether it was app.ropriate to disrega.rd, as did
article 1, harm resulting from "acts".

i/ Draft articles 1 to 9 have been referred by the Commission to the
Drafting Committee.
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Article 2. Use Qf terms

178. With respect to subparagraph (a), it was stated that the phrase "simple
examination" was inappropriate, the notion of simplicity not being the same fm; an
expert and for a layman. The question was also asked if one could speak of "simple
examination" in reference to a process which obviously involved the use of special
apparatl.lS and instruments, and the remark was made that "simple examination" could
mean different things depending on the level of a country~s development. A further
observation was that if the intention was to draft provisions that took into
account the current state of knowledge, specialists who were not juriets should be
called in.

179. It was proposed that the subparagraph be redrafted to read: "'Risk' means the
risk occasioned by the use, purpose of location of things or elements whose
physical properties, considered either intrinsically or in relation to the place,
environment or way in which thay are used, make them highly likely to cause
transboundary harm throughout the process."

180. As regards ~Ybpara~raph (b)~ dOlmts were expressed about the clarity of the
reference to activities which caused harm, or created a risk of causing harm
"throughout the process".

181. Some representatives welconled the inclusion in ~paragraph (c; of a reference
to the environment. It was pointed out that the environment had now acquired the
character of an autonomous asset of a State liable to impairment, and that the tim~

had come to go beyond the precedents of the Tra~l Smelter, ~;~~ and '
Corfu Channel cases and Stockholm Princ.iple 21, as well as such instruments as the /'
London Convention on the Prevention of Maritime Pollution by Dumping of Wastes and
Other Matter and the United NationG Convention on the Law of 'the Saa" which had ,"
contributed to the building of a substantial body of customary and conventionalf
prin~iples on the s~bject.

.
182. Finally" the c,omment was made that the definition of telcms in article 2 could
be left, for the time being, to the Commission and its Drafting Committee.

Ar,tic1e 3. As.sjgnment of obUgglli.wii

183. The remark was made that the arti(:le had been formulated in general terms so
as to apply to both developing and developed States and appeared to narrOlr
liability considerabIy by making it co'nditional on knowledge or "means of
knowing" ~ which did not s~'em to be the hest way of safeguclrding the interests of
developing countries. In this connection, reference was mnde to the questionable
theory which exonerated the industrial States ft'om any liability for transboundary
harm, and support was expressed for regulations which would make the transnational
companies operating in the territory lof developing countries directly liable for
transboundary harm resulting from their activities.

184. It was noted that under the pres:ent formu1atiLon the J:tlsponsibility()f the
State of origin seem9d to depend on a wrongful act, namGl1~ the act of tolerating~
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or of not preventing, the use of its territory for activities prejudicial to other
States and that the novelty lay in that the illicit character of the State's
behaviour would, in the present context, be presumed on the basis of the place
where the risk-inducing activities were conducted, the most important consequence
being the shifting of the burden of proof. It was recalled that the International
Court of Justice, in the COr-fu Channel case, had rejected that approach in relation
to classical wrongful acts consisting in violations of due-diligence obligations.
Attention was drawn to the implications of this distinction between liability and
State responsibility as regards the "global commons".

185. A further remark was that it was unclear from the article what practical
evidence a State could produce to show that it had not known or had means of
knowing that a particular activity was being or was about to be carried out in its
territory, and that the second paragraph added to the article 6id not seem to
resolve that problem.

Article 4. RelatiQn6hip between the present articles and
~hQr international agreements

186. Reservations were expressed on the article which was viewed as requ1r1ng
additional reflection as to the advisability of subordinating the application of
the draft to other international agreementso It was rem~rked that the topic
warranted a more flexible approach, which might mean deleting the article entirely.

181. Other comments included the observation that the proposed text departed from
that of article 30, paragraph 3 of the Vienna. Convention on the Law of Treaties and
the remark that tU& convention should make clear the dividing line between its
rules on liability and the rules that were contemplated for a future convention on
State responsibility and a code of crimes.

~icle 5. Absence of effect upon other rules of
internationa~.~

~ 188. Preference was expressed for the second of the bracketed alternatives by some
representatives, one of whom, however, indicated that none of the bracketed
sentences was really necessary and that it would be better to have the matter left
to general international law.

Article 6. Fr§~dQm of action and the limits thereto

leg. While one representative noted that the revisi.on of the text had brought it
closer to Principle 21 of the Stockholm Declaration, some doubts were expressed on
the article in its present form. The remark was made that it was difficult to see
in what way transboundary harm could constitute a violation of the territorial
rights or sovereigntlr of a State. It was also said that the article did not place
enough emphasis on r~tsponsibi1ity, reciproeity and welfare, which should be a
priority for States. Attention was drawn to the importance of the welfare of
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States in an age in which physical boundaries had ceased to constitute barriers to
the transmission of harmful substances, and it was accordingly suggested that the
final part of the article be amended to read: "compatible with the protection of
the rights emanating from the sovereignty and welfare of other States."

Article 7. Co-operation

190. A number of representatives stressed the importance of the principle of
co-operation which was described as the corner-stone of the future document on the
topic. Some of them however warned against rigid or simplistic formulations.
Thus, it was said that the article should invite States to co-operate and not
impose on them an obligation to do so. The general remark was also made that the
principles set forth in the text should be more fully articulated and that the
modalities of co-operation ~hould be spelled out. It was furthermore suggested
that it be stated explicitly that co-operation must not be used as a way of
obtaining a political advantage or bringing pressure to bear in the settlement of a
dispute.

191. One representative observed that since transboundary harm, particUlarly that
which generated liability, usually (.)ccurred not as a resuIl1i: of State activity but
as a result of the act.ivity of private individuals for which the State did not
assume responsibility~ and since those affected by su~h activities were again
mostly individuals (apart from the environment, which was conceived as an asset
belonging to the State), the legal relationships resulting from transboundary har~

would mostly involve private individuals, the respective States being involved only
in so far as they would have to require persons under theiJ: jurisdict'ion to taf~
the necessary measures. While being of the view that article 7 would, as a rpsult,
have to take into account the involvement of private individuals in transbouridary
co-operation, gra.nting them, for i:o.Btance, the opportunltj( to take part in lit.he

• • ~ I
relevant adm1nistrat1ve procedures of the other State, that rep~esentativ, felt
that all ,obligation to il&vo1ve an intet'nation31 organization "that mi9htb~ able to
help" went far beyond what seemed acceptable, since non-compliance with such a duty
would entail the responsibility of-tae State not seeking such help. In his view,
the right to seek assistance from an international organization would certainly be
sufficient.

!
192. As regards the last senten~e, the remark was made that the obliqatinn of the
State of origin in case the harm was catlsed "by an accident" was not clearly
defined.

Article 8. Prevention

Article 9. Reparation

193. Some representatives commented on the relative weight to be given in the draft
to prevention and reparation. One of them remarked that there were three possible
approaches to the question, the first being to combine prevention directly with
reparation; the second to accord equal importance to prevention and reparation; and
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the third to conceive the draft articles as an instrument that governed prevention
alone. He suggested that a solution might be found in a suitable combination of
the first two approaches.

194. Another representative observed that the obligation of reparation by the State
of origin of damage caused by activities not prohibited by international law should
be residuary in character and invoked only when none of the mechanisms provided for
avoiding or minimizing damages, as well as for repairing them within the framework
of private-law liability, had yielded results. He therefore suggested that the
content of the rules on the obligation of prevention contained in article 8 (as
well as in article 7) should be developed so as to encompass, for example,
compulsory insurance, guarantee funds and the adoption of ap·.:, ,)p~ .ate regulations
concerning authorization, inspection and monitoring activit ',o?;~. ~long the same
lines, another representative felt it necessary to consider ~, ;~ing out modalities
of co-operation and procedures for settling the issue of the cocts involved in
prevention or mi~imization of harm.

195. As regards article 8, it was suggested to delete the second' sentence which, it
was said, undermined the principle of the article by leaving preventive measures up
to the discretion of the State of origin. Along the same lines, some misgivings
were expressed about making the duty of prevention dependent on the availability of
the relevant means. The question was asked whether a State could escape that duty
if it did not make any effort to obtain the necessary means, and whether
availability was intended to be objective or subjective~ It was suggested that the
problem could be at least partial~y resolved by imposing the obligation to take
preventive measures and acquire the necessary means on the operator carrying out
the activity. The expression "the best practicable, available means" was viewed as
unclearc

'\

196. Article 9 was described as the corner-stone of the draft, but the approach
reflected in it gave rise to reservations. The possibilit.y, already recognized in
practice, of including in international agreements a civil-liability clause
imposing on the individual operator responsibility for damages was viewed as an
option to be taken into account even though the form~la had been contemplated only
in the case of hazardous activities and would be practicable only where the legal
system in the State of origin granted adequate means to aliens to obtain reparation
for damage sustained. Lt was suggested that in all cases where full compensation
could not be effectively ensured through those means, the State-liability approach
should be resorted to and that there could also be 'a system of primary State
liability for harm to the environment in cases where the specific operator ca.using
the actual harm could not be identified, as well as for ultra-hazardous activities,
in other words, activities which because of their highly dan)erous nature were so
closely linked to cont~ol by the State that they could be directly attributed to
it, as in the case of nuclear energy.

197. The proposal that reparation should be decided by negotiation gave rise to
reservations. Negotiation, it was remarked, was only one of several options and if
if failed the parties could resort to other peaceful means of sattlement of
disputes under Article 33 of the Charter of the United Nations. It was furthermore
remarked that the proposal for reparation by negot.iation did not take into account
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the inequality of States from the standpoint of si~e, power and mutual
interdependence, which was bound to make itself felt in the outcome of the
negotiation process.

198. The reference to the goal of restoring the balance of interests affected by
the harm was also criticized on the ground that it might result in the victim State
receiving full indemnification of its loss only in limited cases. It was recalled
in this context that the only convention in force dealing with reparation by States
of damage arising from activities not prohibited by international law, namelY3 the
Convention on International Liability for Damage Caused by Space Objects, provided
explicitly for the right of the victim State to obtain full reparation.

199. As regards criteria for compensation, one representative said that they should
be clarified and that the text could, for example, suggest a choice of factors to
be considered in determining the level of compensation. Another representative,
however, took the opposite view and felt that for the tlme being the best course
would be to set out the principle in question as simply as possible.

200. Other comments included the observation that in the context of liability the
term "indemnification" would be more appropriate than the term "reparatio:n." and the
suggestion that the phrase "To the extent compatible with the provisions of the
present articles" be deleted.

203. One representative expressed the view that work on the procedural rules would
be fruitless until the scope of the draft had been clearly defined. He therefore
supported the Special Rapporteur's decision to withdraw Chapter III and to submit
it again in 1990.

202. Among the three approaches to procedural steps for prevention listed in
paragraph 382 of the Commission's report, namely, to formulate detailed procedures
for compliance~ to formulate general procedural articles with much flexibility in
their appli.cation; and not to contemplate any procedural rules, one representati.ve
favoured'the second and another the third.

201. Chapter III was viewed by many speakers as reflecting too rigid an approa6h
</

arid setting forth detailed procedures wuich Oi(1 nothing but unnecessarily,"'
complicate the instruments of which they formed a part. It was pointed out:that
States had recourse to special procedures, notifications~ exchange of infor~ation,
consultations and negotiations only when they considered them useful and ttlat
imposing strict and cumbersome proce.dures was therefore counter-productive'. The
remark was also made that these articles failed to reflect the diverGity of the
activities and situations encompassed by the topic. One representative stressed
that while in general the State of origin and the affected State should make
sincere efforts at co-operation and adopt practical measures to reduce or avoid
activities that might cause transboundary harm the procedural provisions should in
no way imply that a State could veto the sovereign right of a~other State to act
freely within its territory.
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204. Some representatives suggested that, in designing prevention procedures, a
differentiation be made between the various types of activities involved. Thus,
one representative observed that the a?plicability of such procedures to existing
or ongoing activities raised particular problems that would require a reasonable
period of adaptation and that procedures could be set forth for future activities.
Another representative suggested that a distinction as regards applicable
procedures be made between activities involving risk and those causing harm.

205. Other general comment~ on Part III included the observ~tion that it was
unclear how the procedural obligations were related to article 7 on co-operation
and the remark that in redrafting this Part, the Special Rapporteur should take
into account a considerable body of existing practice dealing with prior
notification and consultation with States likely to be affected by an activity
which might cause harm or which posed a risk to other States.

206. As regards article 10, it was noted that under subpar~aph (a) the State of
origin had an obligation to assess the potential transboundary effects of an
activity being carried out in its territory. The remark was made that this
obligation should lie with both the affected State and the State of origin. It was
also remarked that as far as ha~ardous activities and substances were concerned the
obligation to make an assessment of the environmental impact was already
established under national and international practice and that the article could
therefore require States to impose that obligation on operators.

207. It was suggested that subparagraph (b) be redrafted to read:

"Notify the affected State or States and the other States parties to the
Convention as well as the relevant international agencies, rapidly and in a
timely manner, of the conclusions of the aforesaid review."

208. With respect to subparagraph (c), it was suggested that the possibility be
envisaged of granting not just States but also individuals access to information on
dangerous activities as par~ of the procedures for tile authorization of such
activities.

209. Further observations included the remark that it was not clear from the text
whether the State of origin could authorize the dangerous activity concerned when
other. States had not yet responded to the relevant information, and the suggestion
that the article should take into account situations where the lnjured State could
not be determined.

210. As regards article 11, the comment was made that it was important not to allow
undue emphasis on so-called national security to prevent the timely transmission of
vital information on harmful transboundary activities in such a manner as would
enable the notified State to take prompt preventive action to forestall the adverse
consequences of such activities. It was remarked that national security, which was
a relative concept, particularly in the current technologically sophisticated age
where fe,r secrets escaped satellites and other devices, should not be allowed to
stand h:.:the way of effective co-operation amOll.g States and that the proposed
exception could considerably weaken the obligation to inform and would put the
developing countries in a subordinate position.
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211. As regards article 12, it was noted that, while the purpose of the text was.
clear, its wording, particularly the use of the term "warning", required further
examintion. On article 13, the comment was made that the six-month period for
reply to notification was too long, especially in a case where the notifying State
was already being affected. Article 14, it was remarked, was silent on the
consequences of a refusal of the measures proposed by the potentially affected
State and made no reference to the consequences of the inability of the State of
origin to carry out the meast'res proposed. The expression "legal regime", which
appeared in various places in article 15 and in other articles as well, was viewed
as unclear in that it could designate a national legal regime or a special treaty
regime to be agreed between a State of origin and the potentially affected State.
The remark was also made in the context of article 15 that the procedural
provisions ShOl1ld require States to afford opportunities to foreign individuals to
participate in the process of transboundary co-operation, as they were the first
victims of any harm.

212. With respact to article 1&, the view was expressed that the two alternatives
proposed were not mutually exclusive and could be combined. Other comments
included the remark that a fact-finding commission of the type envisaged in
alternative B was only one among a number of possible negotiation mechanisms, and
the observation that if there was a notable difference in the levels of deve'opment
of the notifying State and the notified State, the phrase "with a view to
establishing the facts with certainty" in alternative A was meaningless, inasmuch
as the notified State might not be in a position to establish a fact with certainty
if it had no access to new data and techniques. Concern was expressed that the
doubts of a notified State might act as a brake on the development of pioneering
activities or impede scientific and technical progress. /'
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E. JURISDICTIONAL IMMUNITIES OF STATES AND THEIR PROPERTY

1. General comments

213. The practical importance of the topic was stressed by many representatives,
one of whom said that the need for codifying universally applicable rules of
jurisdictional immunities had been increased by the growing co-operation between
States and the development of international transactions involving the direct
participation of States.

214. Many representatives noted with satisfaction that the Commission had achieved
substantial progress in its work on the second reading of the articles. The remark
was made in thi~ connection that the discussion had shed more light on many aspects
of the area of law in question and had made it possible to identify certain points
of difference and to establish guidelines for malting further progress. The Special
Rapporteur was praised for having carefully analysed both responses from
Governments and State practice. It was said in particular that by reflecting more
faithfully the positive practine of States the report made a real contribution
towards expediting the preparation of the future instrument and its eventual
adoption and, even more important, towards making it more universally applicable.
A number of representatives however observed that several substantive issues still
remain unresolved. One of them also remarked that the Commission had not always
taken account of the relevant practice and legislation of all States; while
acknOWledging that any jurisprudential analysis of State immunity was faced with
the difficulty of obtaining pertinent legislation or jUdicial material from States,
he emphasized that the topic was an extremely complex one and that many States were
currently submitting written comments co the Commission which therefore should
proceed without undue haste.

215. Comments on the general approach to the work focused on: (a) the need to work
out as widely acceptable solutions as possible; (b) the method to be followed to
that end; and (c) the extent to which the Commission had succeeded in striking an
appropriate balance between existing positions.

216. As regards the first point, many representatives insisted on the need for the
Commission to continue, notwithstanding the difficulties inherent in the task of
codifying the jurisdictional immunities, the search for compromise solutions that
were in keeping with the collective interests of the international community, a
search which was reflected in the report submitted to the tommission by the Special
Rapporteur. Emphasis was placed in this connection on the inadmissibility of
proceeding on the basis of only one existing legal system, namely, the common-law
system. Attention was also drawn to the need to take into account the practice of
States which had different political, socio-economic and legal systems and which
were at different stages of development.

217. As regards the second point, the Commission was generally praised for its
pragmatic approa.ch ,.,hich enabled it to avoid a doctrinal debate on the general
principle of State immunity and to concentrate instead on individual articles so as
to arrive at Cl. consensus on what kind of activities of the State should oX' shcluld
not enjoy immunity from the' jurisdiction of another State. The hope was f~lftIu;'E!GlSe(i



that the same realistic considerations would prevail in the I'emaining work of the
Commission.

218. With respect to the third point, doubts were expressed as to whether the
Commission had succeeded in working out ba1anc~d draft articles adequately
reflecting, by means of jUdicious compromises, the main trends of State practice
without, however, trying to halt that constantly developing practice. Concern was
voiced that the draft articles were creating as much confusion amon~ the States
which favoured the restrictive immunity theory as dissatisfaction among the
supporters of absolute immunity.

220. Some other representatives held, however, that the draft articles should
reflect the recent trends of State practice towards restrictive immunity. It was
stated that international law had developed in such a way that the traditional rule
of absolute immunity was now obsolete and that those who found themselves involved
in a dispute with the Government of a foreign State acting in a non-sovereign
capacity should be able to have that dispute determined by the ordinary process of
law. In this connection, one representative recalled that at the Commission's last
session a member had repudiated the view that the States members of the Asian
African Legal Consultative Committee (AALCC) had subscribed to the restrictive
theory of State inwnunity. According to that representative, however~ the majority
of the States melnbe~s of AALCC appeared to have accepted the distinction between
publi,c acts and privlilte or "comm'erc:,iaJ." acts of a foreign State, and recently two
MembEtr Stlilb~s, Pakiratsln and SiJlgaporejf h,ad enacted statuteEi granting immunity only
~rith nlCJ8rd 1:'0 t.lUbliLc acts of ffJI:reign S1:.ates, f:o'llowing thE~ long-,estab1ished
praiclt.ice of lalll.Clthm: Mmnber StatIC!, E:gypt. Tl;-us I' in his vie',,,, it lo1OUld nrt be
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219. In the view of some representatives, the Commission, having to reconcile two
categories of interests (those of the foreign States which hoped to enjoy ~he

broadest possible protection in other States, and those of the State in whose
territory the question of immunity arose, which wished to ensure for itself wide
and comprehensive jurisdiction), had chosen to restrict the principle of
jurisdictional immunity. In the view of those representatives, the objective of
codification should be to confirm and reinforce the concept of irr~unity of States
and their property, with clearly stated exceptions. In this connection, it was
stated that when acting in the capacity of a sovereign State, as a subject of
international law, the State must enjoy jurisdictional immunity, by virtue of the
fundamental principles of sovereignty, equality of rights and non-interference in
internal affairs - principles on which the very concept of the jurisdictional
immunity of States and their property was based. The remark was also made that the
replacement of the principle of State immunity by that of functional immunity no~'

only weakened the efficacy of the rule but also introduced uncertainty and, in ~6me

cases,- might even impede the economic growth of developing countries, exposing. them
to excessive and unjustified foreign jurisdiction. In the view of the :
representatives in question, the efforts of the Commission and of the Sixth
Committee would not be very fruitful if the draft artic1fls failed to reflect the
fact that only a limited number of States subscribed to the theory of resttictive
immunity and that a majority of States continued to practice a more absolute theory
of State immunity, which should be perceivable in the "tacit practice" as'we11 as
in the stated opinions of a large number of States.
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correct to say that =estrictive immunity was the practice of only a limited number
of industrialized States of the West, as commonly held by the proponents of the
theory of absolute immunity. Another representative cautioned against forcing
divergent international practices into a rigid model and suggested that it would be
necessary to lay down in the draft articles rules of reciprocity - much more
developed than what was to be found in article 28 - providing for the situation
where a group of States might decide to retain or establish additional limitations
to State immunities outside the framework of the present draft articles. Concern
was also expressed that granting States excessively broad jurisdictional immunities
implied, for the forum State, a corresponding curtailment of the right of each
individual to have its case heard by a judge in order to arrive at a determination
of its rights and obligations: there was the need to strike a proper balance .
between the requirements of soverei9nty and those of individuals, while bearing in
mind that, for the latter, it was the right of access to justice, one of the
fundamental human rights, that was at stake.

221. As regards further work on the topic, some representatives expressed the hope
that the Commission would complete its second reading of the draft articles in
1990, while others considered that care must be exercised to prepare a balanced
text, taking into account the various positions of States. One representative
suggested in particular that the law relating to jurisdictional immunities of
States was still in the process of rapid evolution and that instead of setting
u):;.~f{'1rm and rigid rules the draft articles should be limited to providing
g~~td~lines and should contain a review clause indicating that the text could be
modified or supplemented after a reasonable period of time.

2. Comments on draft articles provisionally adopted by the
Commission on first reading

PART I. INTRODUCTION

Article 2. Use of te~

Article 3. Inter~tatiye~rQvisiQns

222. Many representatives endorsed the Commission's decision to combine draft
i!Lrtic1es 2 and 3 into a new article? under the heading "Use of terms". As regards
paragraph 1 (a) of the new article 2 which defined the term "court", it was
sugges\.;ed that the phrase "judicial functions" should be elaborated on in order to
avoid the possibility of discrepant interpretations.

223. The definition of the term "State" in paragraph 1 (b) 'was considered by some
representatives as requiring further clarification in regard to State enterprises
and corporations and viewed by others as inappropriate in that it incluqed State
enterprises and corporations with segregated State property as agencies or
instrurnentalities of the State. It was pointed out in this connection that State
corporations, enterprises and similar entities with an independent legal
personality which could sue and be sued, and which could assume civil liabilities,
should not in principle enjoy jurisdictional immunities. Two delegations
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reiterated their proposals in this respect. One of those proposals sought to
insert after paragraph 1 (b)' the following provision "The expression 'State' as
used in the present articles does not comprehend instrumentalities established by
the State to perform commercial transactions as defined in article 2, if they act
on their own behalf and are liable with their own assets". The. other proposal
sought to amend the wording of paragraph 1 (b) to read: "The 'State' means the
State and its various organs and representatives which are entitled to perform acts
in the exercise of the sovereign authority of the State." While each of these
proposals received a measure of support, one represen~ative felt that it was
unnecessary to supplement the definition of the term nState" as contained in
paragraph 1 (b) with wording that would exclude State enterprises in principle and
that it was more appropriate to distinguish between State activities for which
immunity was granted under international law, and activities in respect of which a
State was answerable to a foreign jurisdiction, as a private enterprise.

224. As regards the reference to political subdivisions of the State in
paragraph 1 (b)~ it was suggested that it be made clear that the constituent States
of a federal State did not enjoy immunity. Another view expressed on this
question, however, was that political subdivisions or agencies or instrumentalities
of the State, being an integral part of the State, should enjoy immunity on the
same terms as the State or, failing that, should be granted the same privileges in
legal proceedings that would be granted to the State when jurisdiction was
exercised over those agencies or instrumentalities.

225. Referring to ~ragraph 1 (c) which defined the term "commercial contract", one
representative supported the proposal of the Special Rapporteur to replace the te~m

by "commercial transaction" or "commercial activity". He noted that if the ter")."
"activIty" was used in article 2 - which would accommodate his delegation's vi~ws -

"the whole draft would have to be modified accordingly. "

226. With respect to paragraph 3, different views wete expressed on the relative
f

weight to be given in determining whether a COBtract was commercial, to th? nature
of the contract and to its purpose.

227. Some representatives expressed the view that in determining whether a contract
was commercial equal weight should be given to the nature of the contract and to
its purpose. It was pointed out that in current international practice developing
countries in particular engaged in contractual transactions which were vital to the
national economy or to disaster prevention and relief and were completely different
from private corr~ercial activities engaged in solely for the purpose of profit.
The remark was made that if the nature of the contract was the sole criterion, it
was likely that the activities of the State in the exercise of its governmental
functions would b& inappropriately deemed to be of a commercial nature and thus not
entitled to jurisdictional immunity in foreign courts. To exclude the "purpose"
test, it was stated, would not be conducive to the effective application of the
principle of State immunity and it would moreover create difficulties for domestic
courts in applying the principle~ as shown in many cases of domestic litigation.
The text proposed by the Special Rapporteur (paragraph 423 of the Cow~ission's

report) was therefore viewed as a step backward compared to the article
provisionally adopted, inasmuch as it was too restrictive and did not adequately
provide for unforeseen situations.

I • ••
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228. The views referred to above were not shared by other representatives. One of
them felt that one should refrain from introducing subjective elements such as the
"purpose" of a transaction in determining whether immunity might be claimed.
Another representative stressed the importance of the nature of a transaction as a
criterion for its classification as a "commercial contract" (or "activity"). He
opposed any widening of the possibility of taking the purpose of a transaction into
account, since the sole criterion in his country's practice was the nature of the
legal trans&ction. He suggested a compromise whereby, while the criterion for
determining immunity should be the nature of the contract, the court of the forum
State should be free to take a governmental purpose into account also, in the case
of a commercial contract.

229. Still other representatives felt that the texts proposed by the Special
Ra~porteur for paragraph 3 of article 2 which are to be found in paragraphs 421
and 441 of the Commission's report might open the way to a possible compromise.
The latest of these texts provided that while, in determining whether a contract
for the sale or purchase of goods or the supply of services was comm~rcial,

reference should be made primarily to the nature of the contract, the purpose of a
cOffi.-nercial contract should also be taken into account,. if an international
agreement between the States concerned or a written contract between the parties
stipUlated that the contract was for a public governmental purpose; the text
further provided that the court of the forum State was given the power to decide
"in the case of unforeseen situations" that a contract had a pUblic purpose. One
representative suggested that in the case of contracts concluded for a public
governmental purpose the term "written agreement" should be used rather than
"written contract" so as to avoid confusion with a commercial contract. A number
of representatives however fzlt that the texts proposed by the Special Rapporteur
could be improved upon. One of them W?s of the view that the latest of those texts
should be revised in order to settle the question of the criteria to be applied in
determining the commercial character of a contract. Another representative, after
stating that the Special Rapportecr was right to disagree with States that had
opposed the "purpose" test on the grounds that in contracts governing development
aid and famine relief the proposed criterion could be helpful in determining the
character of a contract, f~lt that the latest version complicated the earlier text
by requiring an international agreeme-'t or a written contract to establish that the
purpose of a contract was governmental. He remarked that, aside from the fact that
parties to a contract for the purchase or sale of goods seldom included such
clauses, the formula suggested by the Special Rapporteur was too rigid and did not
provide for unforeseen situations which could not be stipu)ated in advance. While
much preferring the text adopted on first reading, he proposed a modified version
of it, as follows: "In determining whether a contract for the sale or p,,-rchase of

.goods or supply of services is commerci.al, reference ~nould be made p~imarily to
the nature of the contract, but the purpose of the contract could also be taken
into account in determining the non-commercial character of the contract." This
formulation, it was explained, would remove the quali~ications imposed on the
purpose test by the present wording "if in the practice of that State that purpose
is relevant", and would also avoid the criticism that the words "practice of that
State" were subjective and ambiguous.
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230. Some delegations favoured the add.ition of the words "under international law"
in paragraph 1, which made it. clear that the priv'ileges and imrnunities were those
conferred upon States by international law. Commenting on the article as a whole,
one representative reiterated the position of his delegation that the current
formulation as provisionally adopted by the Commission was unsatisfactory. H~

remarked that the existing conventions on diplomatic misGions, consular posts,
special missions and missions to inter~ational organizations did not deal with the
question of their jurisdictional immunity because it was indistingui.shable from
that of States and that this gap was not covered by article 4, parag~aph 1~ which
dealt only with the jurisdictional immunity of States. As for ~agraph 2, he felt
that the immunities accorded to heads of State should be extended to heads of
Government and ministers for foreign affairs.

PART 11. GENERAL PRINCIPLES

Article 6. State immunity

231. The views of delegations on this basic provision remained divided,
particularly on the question of whether to retain or delete the bracketed phraae
"and the relevant rules of general international law". Many delegations proposed
the deletion of the phrase, pointing out that its retention would lead to a
unilateral multiplication of exceptions to the principle of immunity and deprive t'
the draft articles of their substance. It was maintained that the provision wou~d

in effect add to the exceptions provided for in articles 11-19 and wouln 1imit.ihe
scope of the rule of jurisdictional immunities of States and their property a~a

that the need to take account of further development in State p:cactice could be
.1

provided for by the adoption of additional protocols by the paI:ti~s to the ,future
instrument. In this connection some representatives expressed readiness t9 accept
a compromise proposal of the Special Rapporteur to insert in the preamble Ito the
instrument a paragraph affirming th~t the rules of general international 1aw
continued to 90ve~n questions not expressly regulated in the draft article~, if
such a pai.".agraph would make the deletion of the bracketed phrase in article 6 more
accept~ble. In any event, it was said, it should be made clear that in cas~s of
disagreement as to the existence of immunity the court of the forum State could not
take a unilateral decision; such conflicts must be resolved in accordance with the
provisions on the settlement of disputes. Other delegations, on the other hand,
were in favour of retaining the bracketed phrase. They observed that the immunity
rule was applicable only to certain types of State activities, namely, those
performed in th~ exercise of sovereign authority (acta jure imperii), whereas the
rule of submission to jurisdiction governed all other activities which States
deci.ded to carry out (acta jure gesti2.n.iJi). The Commission, in their view, should
continue its work on the b~sis of the original text, in conformity with a distinct
trend towards restrictive ilmmunity, and ensure that the draft article reflected, or
at least not be phrased in such a way as to counteract, that legal development.
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232. As to a possible compromise solution proposed by the Special Rapporteur in
article 6 bis, which would pI:ovide f~r an optional declaration on additional
exceptions to State immunity, it gave rise to serious dQubts on the part of many
representatives who, while appreciating the Special Rapporteur's effort, pointed
out that it would result in the creation of a multiplicity of regimes, and
therefore in uncertainty and instability in State practice, to the detriment of one
of the essential purposes of codification, that of promoting a uniform law on the
topic. It was pointed out that the possibility of a State being unwittingly tied
to restrictions of immunity by not responding to a declaration of exceptions would
be contrary to international practice. The words "unless otherwise agreed between
the States concerned" appearing at the beginning of many articles were considered
to provide adequately for. the required flexibility as they left open the
possibility of bilateral agreements.

Article 7. Modalities for giving effect to State immu~

233. Referring to the revised text proposed by the Special Rapporteur in the light
of comments and observations received from Governments (paragraph 466 of the
Commission's report), one representative suggested that the phras~ "in a forum
State" in paragraph 1 be deleted.

Article a. Express consent to exercise of jurisdiction

234. Some representatives proposed the inclusion of an additional proviso to the
effect that where there ilad been a "fundamental change" in the circumstances
prevailing at the time of the signing of a contract the State which had consented
to the exercise of jurisdlction by a foreign court would be able to claim
immunity. It was remarked that there was ample legal authority for such a
provision in domestic law, in the opinions of international jurists, in the
decisions of the International Court of Justice and in the Vienna Convention on the
Law of Treaties. Another representative proposed the deletion of subp~agraph Cb),
which, 'in his opinion, could be interpreted to mean that a State should relinquish
a right under international law by means of a contract under municipal law.

Article 9. Effect of participation in a prQceedin9 before a court
.,

235. The addition in paragraph 1 of the reference to "any other step relating to
the merits" of a proceeding met with reservations on the part of one delegation,

,which viewed it as imprecise and likely to give rise to differences of
interpretation.

~

Article 10. Counter-claims

236. The new wording of paragrap.h 4 suggested by the Special Rapporteur
(paragraph 482 of the Commission's report) gave rise to reservations on the part of
some delegations. It was remarked that the jurisdictional immunity invoked by a
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State against a counter-claim which sought relief in excess of that sought in the
principal claim would have the unfair effect of pre~enting a jUdge from hearing the
counter-claim even to dismiss the principal claim. It was suggested that the issue
should be left to the determination of the competent court.

PART 111. [LIMITATIONS ON] [EXCEPTIONS TO] STATE IMMUNITY

237. Many representatives observed that a number of substantive issues remained
un~esolved in respect of £art 111. Some of them felt that the International Law
Commission should seriously endeavour to reduce the envisaged exceptions. It was
suggested that, consistent with the pragmatic approach adopted by the Commission,
only those exceptions on which general agreement was reached should be considered
in Part lIt, and that due account should be taken of the need to establish a
reasonable balance between different views and to reflect, as far as possible, the
laws and practices of different legal systems and all groups of States. As to the
title of Part III, some representatives expressed preference for the alternative
"Exceptions to State immunity" which, in their view, better reflected tpe notion
that State jurisdictional immunity was the rule of international law and that
exceptions could be made only with the express consent of a State. The Special
Rapporteur's suggestion, that discussion of the matter should be deferred until all
substantive issues had been resolved, was considered by one representative to be a
practical approach. It was remarked, however, that if the Commission decided to
delete the bracketed phrase in article 6 it would then ~e reasonable to adopt the
titIe "Exceptions to State immuni t}"" •

Article 11. Commercial contr£L~

238. The article was viewed by some representatives as acceptable in so far as the
general principle ''fas concerned, but needing reformulation in respect of the," phrase
"by virtue of the applicable rules of private international law" in paragraph 1.
It was stated that since the rules of private international law lacked preqision
and were not uniform it would be preferable to refer to a rule pertaining to the
jurisdictional link between the commercial contract and the forum State. It was
also remarked that the revised paragraph 1 as proposed by the Special Rapporteur
(paragraph 491 of the Commission's report) was an improvement O'ier the original
text, although it still oversimplified the matter in its assumption that a
particular activity was commercial when in fact it was the activity itself that
might be in dispute. The deletion of the phrase "the State is considered to have
consented to the exercise of that jurisdiction in a proceeding arising out of that
commercial contract, and accordingly", as envisaged in the revised version of
paragraph 1, was supported in pal,ticular by one representative who felt that the
wording tended to lend support to the exception to immunity based on the
presumption of the consent of a State to a foreign jurisd.tction, whereas the basis
of that exception was to be found in the actual conclusion of the contract, without
presumption of the State's consent.

239. Referring to commercial contracts relating to financial relations, another
represen'tative suggested that there were two important considerations to be taken
into account in that respect: first, the choice of a contractual law impli.ed the
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acceptance of that law for the purpose of interpreting the contract but did not
imply the acceptance of the forum so that, if the contract stipulated only the
choice of the law, that did not imply the acceptance of the forum; secondly, the
acceptance of the forum must be explicit, but a State which accepted the forum did
not thereby agree to waive the jurisdictional immunity of State property.
Referring to the case of independent State enterprises, he observed that, while it
was clear that a contractual relationship existed under which the jurisdiction of
the court was accepted together with the legal consequences which it entailed, that
did not mean that State property could serve as collateral or be subject to
attacrunent. The exceptions being considered by the Commission should therefore, he
further remarked, include those stipulations.

240. Article 11 bis as proposed by the Special Rapporteur was commented upon by
several representatives. Some of them supported it, suggesting that the article,
together with article 11, would provide for a necessary distinction, with regard to
commercial contracts, between States and their independent entities, an important
concept which deserved to be studied in detail. The remark was made that if
applied coherently the concept could serve to limit abusive recourse to judicial
proceedings brought against the State on the subject of commercial contracts
concluded by its public enterprises. One representative disagreed with the view
reflected in paragraph 499 of the Commission's report that differentiating between
States and their independent entities might leave private persons without a
sufficient remedy. He observed that State entities engaged in economic and trading
activities, including corporations, enterprises or other entities having the
capacity of independent juridical persons, did not in fact enjoy jurisdictional
immunities under domestic or international law; while engaged in commercial
activities in the forum State, those entities were subject to the same rules of
liability in respect of commercial contracts and other civil matters as private
individuals and juridical persons. In his opinion, to allow the liability of those
State-owned entities to be attributed to the State itself would be tantamount to
making a State a guarantor having unlimited liability for the acts of its
entities. The same representative, after remarking that the practice of separating
the State from its independent entities was not necessarily confined to socialist
countries and that in many countries such important industrial and economic sectors
as railways, telecommunications and civil aviation were owned partially or totally
by the State, stressed that entities such as airlines assumed civil liability for
their operational activities, the States to which they belonged having no
responsibility for them, and that the separation of St~tes from their independent
entities in terms of jurisdictional immunity was therefore the concern of all
countries. Another representative, though generally in agreement with the
substance of the proposed article, suggested that the term "segregated State
property" should be reviewed to take into account the fact that in some States
property continued to belong to the State, although administered by State
enterprises or institutions, and was therefore not segregated from the State in
respect of which a State enterprise was not liable.

241. Other representatives expressed reservations on the formulation of
article 11 h.i.s. as submitted by the Special Rapporteur. One of them considered that
the revised text proposed by a member of the Commission (paragrapb 501 of the
report) could serve as an appropriate basis for further discussion, while another
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favoured a formulation similar to the one proposed by another member of the
Commission (paragraph 502 of the report) which focu~ed on the non-immunity status
of State enterprises with segregated property rather than the immunity of the State
to which the enterprise belonged. A third representative expressed preference for
the proposal of one Government (paragraph 504) explicitly to exclude from the
definition of the term "State" enterprises acting on their own behalf and
possessing their own assets.

242. Still other representatives considered that the concept of segregated State
property required further clarifi.cation and expressed doubts as to whether it was
necessary to have a special provision in the draft articles on the subject. One
representative pointed out that the real problem to be settled by that ar.ticle was
the liability of a State, rathet' than its immunity, in cases where a State
enterprise had entered into a commercial contract. The view of his delegation was,
however, that the future instrument would not be the right framework for settling
the question of State liability and that at best one could envisage a provision to
the effect that a State would still not be able to invoke immunity if, in spite of
the fact that a segregated State enterprise had entered into a corr~ercial contract
in its own name, claims could be made on the State itself on account of the
inadequacy of the enterprise's equity.

Article 12. CQntracts Qf emplQyment

243. Two delegations reserved comment Qn the article and subsequent articles until
after the Commission had cQmpleted its second reading.

244. Some representatives proposed the deletion of the article. In their view, ;
labour law disputes as envisaged in the text were better dealt with by mutual J

agreement between the Governments concerned. One representative suggested that
further consideration of the provisiQn was necessary in Qrder to clarify its /
content and to determine the appropriateness Qf "'tsing the term "recruit". i

Article 13. Personal injuries and damage to ~rQperty

245. Some delegatiQns prQposed the deletion of the article. It was held that cases
Qf civil liability fQr a wrQngful act CQuld be addressed most effectively thrQugh
an insurance policy, a direction already taken by a number of States. One
representative, nQting that the article WQuld exclude the immunity of the State in
proceedings related to cQmpensation fQr death Qr injury to persons, or lQSS or
damage to prQperty when (a) the act or QmissiQn attributable to the State was
committed in the territQry of the fQrum State and (b) the author of the act or
QmissiQn was present in that territory at that time, obj~cted to the suggestion of
the Special Rapporteur that the secQnd conditiQn be omitted. He remarked that if
the suggestiQn was accepted it would have the consequence of transporting questions
relating to transboundary harm from their proper context in the field Qf State
respQnsibility into that of competence Qf natiQnal courts. AnQther representative
maintained that a State should not be subject to the jurisdiction of another State
as a Lesult Qf its having exercised the right Qf self-protection set forth in the
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Vienna Conventions on diplomatic and consular relations. Some other delegations
however favoured the retention of the article, including the Special Rapporteur's
suggestion to eliminate the requirement for the second territorial connection.

246. As for the Special Rapporteur's proposal (paragraph 518 of the Commission's
report) to add a second paragraph to make it clear that the article did not affect
the rules concerning State responsibility under international law, one
representative supported it on the understanding that the article applied only to
private, as distinguished from sovereign, acts. The proposal of the Special
Rapporteur was however deemed unacceptable by another representative who pointed
out that international responsibility could not be invoked alone in relation to the
limited scope of the provision of article 13 and that the rules pertaining to
internationally wrongful acts and responsibility had a far broader role to play,
particularly as the jurisdictional immunity of States could be invoked in cases
involving a denial of justice or other violation of the rules pertaining to human
rights or the treatment of foreigners. The reference to the rules of State
responsibility was therefore considered to be outside the scope of the future
instrument.

Arti~le 14. Ownership, possession and use of property

247. With regard to ~9raph 1, the view was exp=essed that subparagraphs (c)
to (e) should be deleted, as they were based on the legal practice in common-law
countries. It was also suggested that subparagraph (b) be deleted because the
matters covered by that exception to immunity seemed to go beyond the purview of
the topic. The use of terms such as "interest", which was not a cle£lrly understood
legal concept outside the common-law system, was viewed as particularly
regrettable, as it might give rise to abuse in the application of the article.

Article 15. Patents, trade marks and intellectual or
industrial proper~

248. One representative reiterated the position of his Government, reflected in the
current text of the article, that exceptions to immunity should apply only to the
commercial use of patents or trade names in the forum State, and not in connection
with the determination of the ownership of such rights °if they had been validly
obtained under the laws of the defendant State and were used publicly only in its
territory.

Article 18. State-owned or State-operated ships engaged in
commercial service

249. The bracketed term "non-governmental" In parpgraphs 1 and 4 was viewed by one
representative as redundant, since the word "commercial" had clearly defined the
scope of application of the article. Another representative, although not opposed
to the retention of the term, agreed that its deletion would promote general
acceptance of the article. 0
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250. Referring to the new paragraph 1 bis proposed by the Special Rappv~teur

(paragraph 548 of the Commission's report), one representative considered it to be
an appropriate basis for future deliberations on the issue. Another representative
found it u~acceptable and illogical that the draft should~ in tho early articles,
establish t~e jurisdictional immunity of States as a general norm and then later,
in article 18, subject the foreign State to serious tests in order to justify
invoking its immunity, thus placing the burden of proof on the defendant State.

Article 19. Effect of an arbitration agreement

251. Various modifications were proposed to the article. One representative
suggested that the expression "a commercial contract" be uSied instead of the phrase
"a civil or commercial matter" which could lead to a restri.ctive interpretation of
the prin:::iple of immunity. Another representative, after pointing out that the
current text told almost nothing specific about the court before which a State
party to an arbitration agreement with a foreign person forfeited the right to
invoke irr~unity from jurisdiction, suggested that the article he reformulated so as
to provide that the State party to an arbitration agreement retained the right to
invoke its immunity before the court of a State not affected or not appointed by an
arbitration agreement, unless the agreement specifically provided for that. A
third representative rejected the implied notion that the conclusion of an
arbitration agreement was always tantamount to a waiver of immunity in disputes
relating to the validity or interpretation of an arbitral award.

252. On the other hand~ the current text received a measure of support. One
representative welcomed the notion incorporated in the article that when an
arbitration agreement giving jurisdiction to a national court over a foreign St~fe
was set aside the court should be prevented from continuing to deal with the
matter, pending n determination as to whether it still had jurisdiction over ~he

defendant State. Another representative supported the Special Rapporteul' 's 1

suggestion that the article should be supplemented by a new subparagraph (d)J as
contained in paragraph 560 of the Co~ission's report.

Article 20. Cases of nationalization

253. Some delegatio~s favoured the deletion of the article which was considered as
giving cursory treatment to a very complex issue and as likely to present an
obstacle to ratification. The remark was made that its location could give the
impression that it formed part of the exceptions to the rule of State immunity,
whereas nationalization measures were sovereign acts of a State. One
representative found it difficult to understand why limitations should be plaeed on
the doctrine of the act of State anc why it should be envisaged that a State would
not be immune from the jurisdiction of the courts of another State in respect of
measures of nationali2:iation taken by the former State with regard to· industrial or
intellectual property, even in the case of public acts of the State carried out in
its own territory. Hc observed that the doetrine of the act of State involved an
essential principle of protection of State sovereignty, and that its recognition
therefore also implied safeguarding the principle of non-interference, a principle
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United Nat::i.onsand must be obsf'~rV'ed ulll!iversallYI' wH:.hotl!l: li.m:1.1c:.altiorlo

PART :LV. STA'I'T& IMMUNI',!'Y IN RESPECT OE' PHOP:e::RTY F'[~OM Jl.iT1iASUJU;S
OF CONS'1.'RAIN'J:

254. CC'!nunenting generally on Part-IV consis'cing of .su:ticles 21 to 23 on Sti:l.te
immunifcy from executio:n, 011e representative expJ~essed strong concern that the
provisions in question might make it practically i.rnpolssible to execute in one State
judicial decisions rendered against another State, e:ll:cept where the other State had
previously or subsequently a~greed thereto. He stresEled that in those circumstances
there was no point in allowing judicial decisions against a State to be rendered as
their execution could not be assured and that it would at least be necessary to lay
down the international obligation of States to respe1ct internal judicial decisions
unfavourable to them so as to make it possible for one State to entertain
international proceedings against another State alleging the latter State's
responsibility for a wrongful act. It was further remarked that the proposed
articles were unacceptable in so far as they provided that execution could be
applied exclusively to State property that was successfully demonstrated to be
"specifically in use or intended for use by the State for commercial purposes", as
provided in article 21, subparagraph (a), with the result that the party concerned
would face an insurmountable obstacle in obtaining J:elief. It was therefore
suggested that for the provisions in Part IV to be acceptable, at least the burden
of proof concerning the non-commercial purpose of the property in question should
be laid entirely with the defendant State.

255. With specific reference to ~ticle 21 the deletion of (1) the bracketed phrase
in the chapeau "or property in which it has a leg,ally protElcted intex'est"; ( 2) the
phrase in subparagraph (a) "and has a connection with the object of the claim~ or
with the agency or instrumentality against which the proceeding was directed"; and
(3) the word "non-governmental" in subparagraph (a) as proposed by the Special
Rapporteur 1paragrapn 573 of the Commission's report) wa~ considered by one
representative as reasonable and justified. Another representative, while
supporting the deletion of the last part of sUbparagraph (a) "has a connection •••
which the proceeding was directed", opposed the tleJ.etion of the bracketed phrase in
the chapeau "or property in which it has a legally protected interest", a deletion
which some other representatives found essential last the provision concerned might
lead to abuse.

256. Some delegations vi.e,,,ed the article as adopted: by the Commission on first
reading &s too restrictive, and expressed preference for the reformulation
suggested by a member of the Commission (paragraph 578 of the report) which was
described as a simple and'clear statement of the wl9ll-recognized principle of

I
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;~5"l'. CI)mmentiIJig on .slrtit11~!2, onEl reprer:;entati.vEl suggiest,ed that the fact that a
Stabe v,r,aivleCl H:t~ imml.lnit}!' in reS}?E!ct of certain measures of cl:>nstraint wals of
particular political significance and co~ld give rise to serious practical
COlls,Elqu1erlcel;. HE! thereforEl deemE!c1 it apl?r()priat:.if! to require tli:lalt the waiver should
be im: writtf3'n f';lrm" ,elxpress and uUE!quivo,::al.

:~:r of thf3' Sltai:e :i.mmm'lit.l' in respect of proJ?er1ty l:rf)m measures 'of constraint.
c1elt.:l9at:i.oI.l, hO'1i'1E1Ver, oppl:>sedl the proposed reformulation.
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258. ~H\th regi~x"d, to .,lI.t..~\&-U, the vi.ew WSlf; expressed that thte idea that States
might: \tTl!\ive their s;overei9n immurLity i.n :respact of measures of constraint against
Statc:! propert.:r tlt'adi.t.ional1y protec1ted b:r interrmtional law wa,s inadmissible as it
cal1e4 into ~ruestion the principle of t~~ legal equality of States and violated
current pra,ct:ices. ll.r~:icl\e 23 as adopted by the Commissi,on OIl( first reading was
there/core c:onsidered unacct~ptable. Misgivint:Js WE1're express1ed. in relation to the
exces~;iviS'l~' det.ailed list: c)f categories f)f plt'opeJ:ty which w,eret automatically
exc1udled fx'om meac;ures of constraint, palr.tic1.l1arly with reg,arCl to paragraph 1,
subparc~graph (c), and t.o the fact that the non-official pttrjl?ose of the property
specified j,n svLbparagrslph (e) seemed vir1:ual1y impossible tiC> E!stablish in the face
of simple CienieLls by the defen.dant State. As regrards subpa:ra~Jraph (c), the Special
Rapporteur U S px'oposnl to add the phrase "and serves monetary purpose" met with u
measure of support.

PART V. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

Article 24. Service of prQcess

259. With reference to ~9raph 1, subparagraph Cd) (ii), one representative .
observed that to p'ovide for an unconditional possibility of effecting servic~ of
process "by any other means" would be tantamount to a renunciation of all /
procedural requirements and suggested that it would be approp~iatQ not to go. beyond
the procedures set forth in sUbparagraphs (a), (b) and (0).

Article 25. Default judg~£

260. One delegation reiterated its proposal that ~ragraph 1 should be supplemented
by the phrase "and if the court had jurisdiction".

Article 27. Procedural immunit~

261. The Special Rapporteur's proposal whereby the exemption from providing any
security, bond or depoeit to guarantee the payment of costs or expenses ~ould be
accorded to a State only if it appeared as a defendant (paragraph 605 of the
Commissionis report) was supported by one representative. It was however objected
to by two representatives, one of whom said that he saw no reason for such a
limitation and that the exemption should be maintained for any appearance of a
State before a foreign court.

& 11'=..: ..,_.·'-.. , J: ~=.__.re __~••fi~ M!t'i'.I ------ lII!II/!IlI••••• I
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3. Other comments

PART VI. SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES

,NI_MiI$ $ r­
I

262. As for the provisions on the settlement of disputes containec in articl~s 29
to 33, the view was expressed that the matter should be dealt with in the draft
itself and not in an optional protocol. It was als0 poi.nted out that the question
did not have to be taken up at the current stage and c~uld be resolved at a
diplomatic conference.
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F. THE LAW OF THE NON-NAVIGATIONAL USES
OF INTERNATIONAL WATERCOURSES

1. General comments

263. The importance of the topic was especially stressed by those delegations whose
countries wer~ critic.ally dependent on water resources for the development of their
own economy. it was mentioned that out of some 200 international river basins only
one third were governed by agreements among riparian States and· that in the case of
the others problems concerning the sharing of water resources remained a constant
source of tension, so that it was essential to provide a legal basis for
international co-ope~ation which alone would make possible the rational and
equitable exploitation of those resources.

264. The Commission was generally commended fer the progress it had made in recent
years in its work on the topic, and was urged to organize its future work in such a
way as to ensure that the momsntum achieved in 1988 was not dissipated. The hope
was expressed by many delegations that the Commission would be in a position to
complete the first reading of the draft articles by the end of its current term of
office, in 1991.

265. Several delegations neted that the Commission's discussion of the topic had
again reflected the growing Gmphasis on environmental problems, including those
associated with global warming, and emphasized that efforts to address the issue
should be based on international co-operation. Some of them considered it
essential to avoid duplicating the work carried out on the topics of State ,I

responsibility' and international liability for injurious consequences arising out
of acts not prohibited by international law, both of which were closely related/to
the question of watercourses. The remark was made in this connection that f

provisions relating to environmental protection and pollution control should~orrn

the subject of a separate document, the draft under consideration being reserved
exclusively for matters pertaining to international watercourses.

I

I • ••

266. As for the form which the end product of the Commission's work should take,
m,ost delegatlons reiterated their preference for a "framework convention" which
should embody basic legal principles intended to supplement specific agreements to

li be concluded between various States. In their view, the topic was better suited to
regional intergovernmental agreements, which could take into account both the
characteristics of each watercourse and the interests of the riparian States, than
to a general convention which would try to establish a uniform regime for all
international watercourses.

267. Some of those delegations felt that such a "framework instrument" should
provide a guide to enable States to identify the problems to be re~olvedr but
should not go into detail, especially with regard to p.rocedure, nor should it
establish general binding obligations, which might affect existing agreements, or
unduly restrict the discretion of riparian States to conclude agreements. The
remark was made that despite ~he Commission·s stated intentions the draft articles
did not always reflect the framework approach and that it should be amended on

I • ...



A/CN.4/L.443
English
Page 80

second reading with a view to devoting a larger number of articles to general
principles and basic rules.

268. Other delegations did not object in principle to establishing legal
obligations of States but felt that it was necessary to clarify the content of
those legal obligations and to ensure that it was feasible to comply with them.
One representative suggested that emphasis be given in the first place to the
general obligation of St,ates towards their neighbours with regard to the use of
their own natural resources, an obligation which undoubtedly implied a limitation
on the sovereignty of States and the need to impose some restrictions on the use of
international watercourses. States should therefore, he remarked, negotiate in
good faith in order to conclude agreements providing for the equitable and rational
use of water resources.

269. Different opinions were expressed regarding the relationship between the draft
articles under elaboration and State practice. One representative held the view
that except as regards some harmful uses and effects of water use, such as
pollution, it would be premature to draw up rules concerning the non-navigational
uses of international watercourses inasmuch as international instruments and
national laws in that area were very fragmentary and their impact uncertain. He
added that caution was needed in considering treaties and case material as
precedents, and that bilateral treaties could not. in themselves serve as a basis
for customary norms, even though they illustrated the emerging principles of
international law. Another representative, while recognizing that caution had to
be exercised in drawing inferences from bilateral treaties and decisions of
international tribunals, deemed it extremely important to recognize common threads
of State practice running through bilateral or multilateral conventions and
jurisprudence and to transpose them to a set of clearly defined draft articles. He
observed that, since it was entirely within the Commission's mandate progressively
to develop international law where some State practice supported such a step, it
was not essential that that practice actually be reflective of customary
international law.

270. Some representatives, after noting that it was not clear whether the
~ Commission intended to formulate draft rules on the basis of existing practice, or

to go beyond them in a progressive spirit, advocated a reasonable compromise
between conservative and progressive elements in order to ensure wider
acceptability.

2. Comments on draft articles provisiolliLlly adopted
by the COmmission on first reading

271. While most delegations focused on draft articles 22 and 23 as prop~sed by the
Special Rapporteur in his most recent report, some made observations on dr~ft

articles provisionally adopted by the Commission on first reading at previous
sessions.
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272. A number of delegations commented on the use of the term "international
watercourse system" as opposed to the term "international watercourses" in this as
well as in other articles. Several delegations felt that the broad concept of
"watercourse system", which had a territorial connotation and included tributaries
located within the territory of a single State, had no place in the draft
articles. Extending the right of riparian States to the use of tributaries was
viewed as excessive~ as it would have the effect of making all the water resources
of watercourse States subject to international regulation and would result in an
infringement of the principle of sovereignty of States over their natural
resources. In the view of those delegations, the use of the concept in question
would probably create obstacles to the acceptance of the draft by a large number of
States.

273. Other delegations were of a different view. One of them remarked that
stringent and effective environmental protection of watercourses necessitated a
broad approach, so that if the draft articles were to be based on too narrow a
definition of the geographical areas concerned they would run the risk of lacking
effectiveness.

274. One delegation considered it premature to t.ake a decision on the deletion or
retention of the square brackets around the word "system" pending a full review of
all the draft articles on the topic, since such a decision was intrinsically linked
to the whole orientation of the draft and should not be taken lightly.

275. Referring to the definition of the term "international watercourse" as a
hydrological and geographical reality, one dele1ation said that it was first
essential to recognize the unity of a watercourse, in terms of the interdependence
of its component parts. He further observed that the international character/ of a
watercourse should be determined by the fact that it crossed several Stat~~ and
that the idea of relativity in defining the international character of a !
watercourse was not legally valid because it lacked precision, was pre~udicial to
the interests of downstream riparian States and wrongly assl~ed that it was
possible for one State to use part,of the waters without affecting use by another
State. An international watercourse, he concluded, should be described as a shared
resource subject to equitable distribution.

276. Another delegation wondered whether the term "international watercourses"
might not be replaced by another term ~uch as "p l ur in9.tional watercourses", to be
~ppropriately defined in article 1, in order to avoid confusioJl with the narrower
eoncept of "international rivers" or. rivers crossing thti' territories of several
States and open to the commercial shipping of all States.

Articl~. Factor.~elevant to eguitsb1§ and reasonable
uti lllim.Q1!

277. Emphasis was placed by one delegation on the neeQ to take into account, in the
enumeration of factors relevant to equitable and reasonable utilization, of factors
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such as geographical features, climate and environment, demography and the economic
~onditionof the hinterland States, in order to co-ordinate the needs of all
parties with the overall availability of water resources.

Article 8. Obligation not to cause appreQl9bla hprm

278. Some delegations expressed reservations concerning the use of the term
"appreciable harm" in this and other articles of the draft. They felt that the
degree of harm should be significant and that consideration should be given to the
possibility of using the term "substantial harm".

Article 9. General obligation to co-operate

279. Support was expressed for the concept underlying the article, which set forth
in clear terms the general obligation of watercOl1rse States to co-operate with one
an~ther.

3. Comments on draft articles 22 and 23 submitteQ by ~he

Special Ragporteur in his fifth report ang referred by
.tb!t,.,.C.Qmmission to the Drafting Commi~ 121

280. Most delegatious endorsed the general thrust of draft articles 22 and 23,
which were described as a useful contribution to the International Decade for
Natural Disaster Reduction, proclaimed by the United Nations for the 1990s. It was
pointed out that emergency situations of natural origin were frequent in some
areas, for example, in those African countries that experienced drought one year
and severe flooding the next, and that in order to control floods wstercourse
States should establish co-operative arrangements of the kind envisaged in the two
draft articles. Those texts were th~refore viewed as likely to contribute to the
development and establi.shment of hydrological projects in these regions. Soma
delegations however wondered whether, considering the general obligations to
co-operate and to exchange data and information set forth in articles 9 and 10
respectively, and the intent to give the draft the structure of a "framework
agreement", specific provisions like those in draft articles 22 and 23 might not be
dispensed with or, if it was felt that specific provisions to be applied on
situations of danger might be useful, be dr.afted in sufficiently general terms,
since they would have a ve~y wide applicatibn.

IQI One representative referred to the draft articles submitted by the
Special Rapporteur in his fourth report on: pollution of international
watercourses; protection of the environment of interqational watercourses; and
pollution or environmental emergencies. While agreeing with the thrust and general
concept of those articles, he expressed the view that that part of the draft should
be made more precise.
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281. The draft articles were welcomed as reflectin9.the main lines of thought
expressed dmring the Commission's discussion of the topic. They were viewed as
affording a well-balanced, flexible solution enabling States to deal with a wide
range of harmful situations. The Special Rapporteur was commended for recognizing
basic differences in the type of action to be taken in relation to each kind of
problem, while adopting a holistic approach in dealing with hazards which were both
directly and indirectly water-related. Appreciation was expressed for the
practical, concrete tenor of the draft articles and the pragmatism with which the
Spacial Rapporteur had reconciled the different schools of thought based on the
concepts of "harm", "risk", "strict liability" and "fault".

282. Some delegations however questioned the way in which the Special Rapporteur
had defined the respective fields of application of the two draft articles. Thus
one representative, after remarking that draft article 22 contemplated
"water-related hazards, harmful conditions and other adverse, effects" while draft
article 23 dealt with "water-related dangers and emergency situations", said that
such language did not br.ing out clearly enough the distinction between the two
situations. After recalling that the wording used in the title and in the text of
the two new articles had been the sUbject of some critici~m in the Commission, and
that, as indicated in paragraph 659 of the report, the Special Rapporteur had
pointed out the difficulties of finding general terms to cover all the phenomena
addressed in the articles, he stated that in his understanding draft article 22
would deal with situations in which there was an impending danger of. a more or less
continuing nature, whereas draft article 23 would address situations in which
danger had materialized and harm had already occurred or was imminent. He added
that if that understanding was correct, language should be used that deflned "
clearly the scope of each article and clearly distinguished each situation, takingl

into account that the conduct required in cases of actual disaster was differen~:

from that required in the case of a situation of a "chronic or cOD.tinuinq natur,e 9t
,

to use the words of the Special Rapporteur (paragraph 648 of the commission's,"
report). Another representative, while recognizing in principle the cdvisabi~ity

of introducing two articles on the question of emergencies, and while considsring
it reasonable to assume that normal ha~ards and harmful conditions required :
different treatment from hazards of a sudden or exceptional character, felt that
the analytical distinction between those situations was not sufficiently claar and
observed that both situations seemed to involve a system of notificatiou, some
mechanism for mutual consultation and advance contingency planning. After pointing
out that the terminology used was also unclear and that the titles of the two
articles did not give an &uequate indication of the differences in the
subject-matter covered, he suggested that if the idea of two separate articles was
to be retained draft article 22 could be entitled uCo-operation to prevent harmful
events and. other adverse effects" and draft article 23 "Co-operation in emergency
situations". At the same time, he saw wisdom in formulating a more comprehensive
article to address both man-made and natural emergencies through a unified
approach. Although agreeing with the Special Rapporteur that tho relevant
obligation~ of States increased with the degree of human involvement, he pointed
out that to a large extent that was a matter which because it concerned the rules
specifying the consequences of different types of human action fell under the topic
of State responsibility and should not be treated separately in the draft on
watercourses.

I • ••



283. Still other representatives expressed reservations on the general approach
reflected in the two draft articles. One of them, after recalling that with regard
to hazar.dous conditions in watercourses one former Special Rapporteur, Mr. Evensen,
had proposed two draft articlest relating to uses of substantial pollution en the
one hand and to threatening natural conditions on the other, stated that the fact
that three articles now dealt with those problems led to conceptual ambiguities and
duplication. He pointed out that in its proposed wording draft article 23 covered
those dangers and emergency situations which were primarily of natural origin and
which were already dealt with in draft article 22, while also including pollution
resulting from human activities, although such incidents were already sufficiently
covered by article 18, as submitted by the Special Rapporteur in his fourth
report. He suggested that draft articles 22 and 23 be combined and he added that
in his delegation's view draft articles 10 and 8 would suffice to accomplish the
purpose of paragraphs 2 (a) and 3 of draft article 22, provided the legal
consequences of damages under article 8 were unambiguously regulated. Another
representative remarked that draft articles 22 and 23 attempted to establish an
absolutist or rigid regime, an approach which various instruments including the
draft articles developed by the Intern' "mal Law Association had rightly avoided.
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284. Three other substantive points W~b discussed in relation to both draft
articles. The first concerned the extent to which existing international
agreements containing provisions on floods could be viewed as evid~nce of customary
law. One representative, while agreeing that, as pointed out by the Special
Rapporteur, the conclusion of similar agreements undoubtedly signified in a general
sense the existence of customary rules of international law on the subject, pointed
out that care would have to be exercised in inferring the precise nature of the
customary rules a~d that international agreements containing provisions on floods
were likely to contain legal norms which derived their force from treaty provisions
rather than customary rules. After recalling that in the HQxth Sea CQntinen~

Shelf cases the International Court of Justice had pointed out that not all rules
embodied in a treaty or treaties were accepted as cdstomary rules by the
opinio juris, he urged the Commission to use extreme caution in inferring customary
rules from international agreements on watercourses.

285. The second point related to the binding character of the obligations
established by the two draft articles: an obligation of co-operation in the case
of draft article 22, and an obligation of notification and co-operation in the case
of draft article 23. Doubts were expressed as to whether co-operation and
notification, however desirable, could be made legally binding obligations in all
cases. One representative expressed the view that it might~be preferable to leave
co-operation to a specific agreement between the States concerned. The remark was
also made that co-operation should be viewed not as the source of States' rights
and duties, but in the context of States' duties founded on good-neighbourly
relations, inasmuch as the the duty of co-operation was intrinsically limited and
that whenever international law set forth an obligation to take specific measures
the duty to co-operate should be interpreted not as being an absolute one but as
one conditioned by its reasonableness.

286. The third point discussed in relation to both draft articles concerned the
content of co-operation. One representative suggested that the Commission

/
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recommend specific forms of co-operation such as collection and wide dissemination
of relevant scientific data and information on weather and other conditions1
assistance to countries where problems recurred frequently, in order to ensure that
the necessary steps were taken in the framework of national legislation and to
promote alternative forms of human habitation and ways of life consistent with the
development and conservation of natural resources; establishment of international
institutions for training and assistance to deal with the hazards and dangers in
question; and adequate international funding for various relevant purposes,
including assistance in the event of large-scale disasters.

287. Comments of a drafting nature which were made in relation to both articles
included the remark that consistency was required in the use of terms; the
suggestion that the term "watercourse" should be substituted for the term "water";
the observation that redundancies and extensive enumerations which might be a
source of confusion in interpreting the draft should be eliminated; and the
suggestion that the two draft articles be re-structured, having in mind the need to
refrain from establishing unnecessarily cumbersome procedural rules and to make the
provisions as specific as possible.

Article 22. Water-related hazards, harmful conditions
and other adverse eff~cts

288. Some delegations considered that the formulation proposed by the Special
Rapporteur was too general. The remark was made in particular that it was not
clear whether the article referred to activities which had only an indirect "
connection with water uses, and that the current wording could, for instance, be I

understood as relating to activities such as road traffic in the vicinity of a
watercourse, which was certainly not the intention of the provision. Another,
observation was that the text of the draft article needed to be tightened up and
its structure made more logical and elegant.. /,

{
i

289. The basic thrust of paragrap.h....1 was generally supported, as was also the idea
underlying it, namely, the need for co-operation anlong States in order to prevent
water-related danluge. One delegation noted however that the nature and scale of
co-operation could vary depending on the nature of the particular phenomenon
concerned and that a distinction should be drawn between the planned, long-term
co-operation required, for example, in the case of erosion or desertification, and
the immediate co-operation called for in the event of sudden, dramatic emergencies
such as floods~ Moreover, in the view of that delegation and others, account
should be taken not only of characteristics commor.. to all watercourses but also of
those specific to each watercourse. In that connection the sU9gestio~ of one
member of the Commission to add to paragraph 1 the phrase "as the circumstances of
the particUlar international watercourse system warrant" was viewed as well founded.

290. A number of representatives expressed reservations in connection with the
phrase "on an egu;,j;able basis".

291. SOme felt that t.he notion of equity hac1. little to'add to the principle of
equitable use, which was already applicable throughout the draft. One

I • ••
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representative obser.ved that th~ basis on which co~operation was to be conducted
was naturally a matter to be decided by the system States themselves, and that the
aim of the proposed instrument should be to indicate what legally binding
considerations they must take into account. Another representative, after
referring to the Special Rapporteur's statement, recorded in paragraph 638 of the
Commission's report, that co-operation "on an equitable basis" encompassed the duty
of a potentially injured watercourse State to contribute financially to protective
measures taken by other States, remarked that such a rule would constitute an
innovation, as it had not been reflect~d either in international or in national
legal systems and needed further clarification inasmuch as the Special Rapporteur
had not been able to provide suffi~ient justification for it. While considering it
unlikely that States would accept such a duty, he stressed that it was open to
watercourse States to conclude a prior agreement on the common financing of
measures taken in the territory of only one State and that a duty to consider the
possibility of such a financial contribution could accordingly be included in the
draft article. Still another representative observed that the expression "on an
equitable basis" seemed to establish a principle of "solidarity" between
watercourse States when confronting the circumstances mentioned in the article,
even though solidarity was not necessarily justifiable or acceptable in all cases.
He warned that in establishing a general and absolute principle of "solidarity"
there was a danger of proceeding in the direction of limitations on sovereignty to
which States might not be willi~g to agree: if the riparian States of a
watercourse were called upon to contribute materially or financially to protective
measures against the damage which the watercourse might cause, they could also
claim that they should be consulted before those measures were edopted. In that
representative's view, it was not possible to establish gen\:!ral rules in that
regard, and the draft could not go further than establishing an obligation of
vigilance in respecting the r.ights of dowll1stream States. Several delegations,
accordingly, favoured the deletion of the phrase "on an equitable basis" and one of
them suggested rewording the opening pax't of paragraph 1 to read "Watercourse
States shall co-operate in accordance with the provisions of the present
Convention".

292. Other representatives, however, saw merit in the reference to equity, which
conveyed the notion of burden sharing in the face of natural disasters or
emergencies. It was remarked that the idea behind the original wording was that
all relevant factors should be taken into account in determining the respective
"contributions" of each watercourse State to the prevention or mitigat,ion of
water-related hazards and dangers, and that co-operation :'on an equitable basis"
struck an appropriate balance between the ,interests of the various watercourse
States. Among those representatives, some agreed that the notion of equity
presented some difficulties due to its vagueness. The question was asked in this
connection whether the steps to be taken by watercourse States in fUlfilment of
their obligations, as provided in paragraph 2, were intended to ensure co-operation
on an equitable basis. Reference was made to the numerous unsuccessful ~ttempts

oyer the years to clarify the notion of equity by establishing the necessary
criteria, among which one representative singled out the need to strike an
appropriat~ balance between the rights of lower and upper riparian States. In
order to clarify the content of the notion, it was proposed to define it in
aI'ticle 1. It was also suggested to insert after the phrase "on an equitable
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296. Concerning sUbpa~~_tQ), a number of delegations shared the view that the
phrase "structural and non-structural" should be replaced by a clearer
formulation. Some agreed with the opinion expressed within the Commission that the
phrase i'joint mt3l:lsures, whether or "'ot involving the construction of works" would
be an appropriate substitute. Moreover, one representative viewed the phrase

295. One delegation suggested that ~ubpara9raph (a) should not merely provide for
the exchange of data and information, already envisaged in article 10, but should
require something more, perhaps in terms of the frequency of exchanges. Another
delegation suggested that the words "regular and timely" should be replaced by the
word "continual" since that term reaffi!:med the idea of international co-operation.

294. With regard to ~agraph 2, some delegations considered it reasonable to lay
down an obligation to exchange pertinent information f to consult on. possible
problems and to establish and review joint measures for the prevention of
incidents. It was remarked that it might be necessary in some instances to adopt
measures other than those specified. One delegation stressed in particular th~t it
should be left to the riparian States conce~ned to choose the specific mode qf
co-operation. It was also noted that the enumeration of possible steps to be
undertaken contributed towards a broad interpretation of the concept of
co-operation. One representative criticized the paragraph as being too stringent.
He observed that the term "steps" appeared to suggest that the· obligations were
cumulative and applied equally to all situations mentioned in paragraph 1, even
though in fact each type of situation might require a different response. He
accordingly suggested that paragraph 2 be drafted so as to indicate what kind of
response was required to prevent or mitigate the danger.

293. A few comments were also made concerning the )ist of ad,~~~:fect~ in
paragraph 1. Some delegations agreed with the inclusioIl\ of ::;uch a list, pro'V':ideid
it was of an indicative character. It was suggested to include in the list a
reference to damage caused to any species of aquatic lit,e, a.s well as, in
accordance with the decision to address both natural and man-made incidents, a
reference to pollution. As regards water-related diseases, alluded to in
paragraph 638 of the Commission's report, cne representativ·e remarked that: if
mention was made of such diseases in the draft it would be:! necessiuy to indici:lt~~

whether the duty to combat ailments of that type related to the duty to abate
diseases caused by pollution by the upper riparian State, the dut~' to impede the
transport of germs naturally existing in a certain part of a watercourse to other
pa:r.ts or the duty to reduce the quantity of naturally existing germs. In his
opinion, a duty in the latter sense would far exceed what was currently' accepted by
States and was not within the scope of the topic under discussion.

-----1
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basis", the proviso "in accordance with the prov1sJ.ons of the -po,resent Comrentlol1.".
Attention was furthermore drawn to the explanations pr,ovideol by the SpecIal
Rapporteur OIl the matter: the notion of a duty of the injured State to ip'!'ovi.dl?­
appropriate compensation for protective measures taken by anot;hIE~r State ''I'as v'iewecl
as '\Iery interesting and worthy to be included in the tElxt of the a\lt'ticl,~~. One
delegation f'tJ\:cthermore suggested that the Commission might consider est:~lblishin':J

machinery through which disputes on the interpretation l')f thle phrase u'on ian
equitable basis" could be settled.
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:!~g''7. ~U;:'QgIi.~'PJ~-3. was cOl:\si,lli\ereCi 01: doubtful llse:EulneSI!l b~r sevE~ral l~epres~:mtathl'es

(;:11 it.he tc~roul'lCi\ tltmt its s;ub:je,ct mat',ter WelS dtHl.1.t 'id.th i.ll c\lCticle 8. Its t'Eltent.ion
'~talSl l1m¥(:.ver a(ivl)(':ated, ~i:ubject to ':ilar~liricat.il:m of itm ,,,,01~dj.1l98 by other
];el?'lreSe!:"'tativ~:ls, O]!le of Wh,i)lm l'Elmal':k'ISld t.hat it r(~fE!lrrei.~ to a.c'~i'IT:i\:.ie's undEII' t:he
:i'ur:Lsdic:ltioJlI, of 'tt1Tat:'lercourSt!~ StEltes" whe]~eas art:lcl.e 8 l"EI:Etured It.e> utilizati,em of.
'~'iaterlco",rses•

~!'98. ~rhe phJI~afj\tEl "lIat_preci.abla halcm" " 1lI0r~~\ speclfiLcally t)tll\;' ,adjective "a;\?precdable",
gi~'lTE! rise tIC) c:cit;icdsms. i()llei:"E~prtH;entatt.ive, ii;li:tEtr l?od.nt:il1:g Olut; that St.a.te
f.1:c1actica, jtldil::ia\l (lecisiol:t:LE~, the ~\f\enerally recc,gnizec1l "Trcdl-SII1.el bell' ;C'ule"
CQlllCt~rni,ng <3{ood-n.ei~Jhbourl:\.r rel.nticms be'~ween States, and th\9 opinion:s of the most
hiL9h1.l" qual iiE iedi experts a:n.l cOYlf:trmed the prohi.bition ,of IcausiIl9 ftlserJLous" or
"'Bubstantial" del11lagEI, emphl!l\slzed tl',la\t by .general a.drnission 1I:.he em>nm;nic: \.lse of a
w'(!ltercourse was not possible 'W'ithcIlJl't; an al?preci.alblE! change itn, a:r.td :lmpClil~mEmt of,
?JJ'cllt:e!rtquality, r.md that thE:1 normati"El implementa,ti.on (lE justified e(:ol(lgJtcal
C1Elnlalnds was d,o"mled to fa:i.lt·\re i1: e,cCli:nomic realities: wt!llce Illot t.ak(~lCl: jLntcl cl,ccount.
He thE'lcefore c()insidered the tl9rm "(~l?19reciable" inapprOl?riatEh noi~wit:hst.,\1n:a.ing a
legal definiti(>n according to which that tE~rm conm)ted a d,ama,g,!! (~apalble cl:E boing
l?'ercei'~ed or rE,c()I;ynized by the senses c, 111 his opilnion,1' it 'W'as ir,lapll?'r,opriate to use
the tel:m " apP'rE!ciiable" in the d]~aft t1iffEn~ently from the WE1:,y' :tn 'W'hich that term was
~Jel1erally used, allld cOllside:t'cltion shl:mld th\:!refore be «:liven to alternc'ltives SUlch as
"sE!rious" or "subI3tantial" in ol:der \:~O spell out the pr.'ohibition ,more c.ll.earl:,y and
mOI:(e realistica.ll]r. The word "elign;U:ica,ntl' was l:llso proposed .as a ]?,ossible
altelcnat~ive.

299,. Another rel~resentative expressed\ the v'it~w that the harm ~"h.ich might: ba caused
to other ,,,.atercours's States should IlOt. be qUEllifi.ed, le,ast of all by a term al~

SUbj'E!ctivE! and dangerous as "appreci.able". Ete walrned agains\: the reul threat
entied.led by the cwnulative E~ffect of harun (which, at a 9iven momen.t~ might not: be
rega;I'ded as "appreciable" bt.llt which, in the alggregate, might result in serious
1,oSSGs) al'ld furthermore rem21.rked that a State which was not e,ppreciably harmed
woulo\ still be affected by a harmful c()nditioll and woulcl bear the iadditional burden
of repairing the damage in order to return the situatioJll to the ll.i~ q;uo antll,i,
since the State wh.ich had cavused the damage would not be obligated to repair it if
it was not appreciable. He finally pointed out~ :tn connection with the referel'lCe
in paragra~\h 640 of the Commission's report to article JL94, paragraph 2, of the
United Nations Convention on the Law of ~he Sea, that the paragraph in question
prohibited States from causing damage by pollution to other States and their
environment, but by no meanR stated that the prohibition applied only to
"appreciable" damage.

300. Still another representative noted that the logical cons0quence of the
principle of equitable sharing would be to prohibit not only the uses that might
cause "appreciable harm" to the rights or interests of another riparian State but

I

also those that might have adverse effects on another ripari3n S.tate. In view of
the vagueness of the notion of "appreciable harmu,he suggested that an enwneration
of the factors determining appreciable harm and the adverse effects on ripari~n

I •••
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303. The basic approach reflected in the draft article was genorally supported.
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302. Notil:lg that, under paragraph 3, watl9rcourse Stal:es were tll1ld'~H~ an obligatiml to
take "all measures xlecessary" to the end specifiLe'd in tht~ parag'raJ?l.I, one delegation
pointed out that since water-related hazards affected not only the watercourse
State but also areas beyond its national jurisdiction it 1W'ent w·lthou.t sayirlg that
efforts to prevent or mitigate water-related ha~ards called for co-operation by all
States. Another representative suggested that it should be .~pp'l:'opd,ate tCl refer tol

measures taken individually or jointly by waterCI)urse States. Othet comments on
paragraph 3 ilncluded ~he remark that the word "practical" Shtnl161 bl: inserted bet'ore
"measures H

, alld the observati.on that since ir.\terna\~iol1al wattu~coursel'.J were
exclusively situated in the territories of States the phralse "unlClez' \:heir
jurisdiction or control" could be replacl9d by the words "in thl~i,1t' teI'ritoryn. The
phrase "other adverse effects" was 'favourably commented upoln bynome
representatives but criticized by others.

304. It was noted that ~1Ll applied not only tt') other watex'course States but
also to other potentially affected States, whose interests were thus dUly
accommodated. One representatIve however wondered whether the paragraph should be
understood to meaD. that each State having knowledge of a hazard should inform
various other States. He considered such an interpretation to be too far-reaching
but agreed that the provision would be tlseful if it entailed only a duty for the
upper riparian State to inform the lower riparian State. He therefore suggested
that the text b9 formulated in such a way that only the State from whose territory
or jurisdiction transbouno,ary damage could emerge would have to inflorm any other
State likely to be affected, regardless of whether the damage origillated in the
first State's territory.

301. Other representatives favoured the use of the term "appr~~ciable harm". One of
them invoktS'd in this connection articlt: IV of t:he H!elsirlki Rule::;. Another
indicated that, although he had commented advelcsely on the USEI 01: the term
"appreciable harm" in the context of ir.lternational liability for injurious
consequences ari:sing out of acts not prohibited! by intt!rnation.al law, he did l10t

face the same difficulties when the same term was used in the context of
international watercourses. In his opinion, the obligation of States to take
measures to prevent certain hazards did not ar ir:;e at exactly the name point as the
liabili<:y for darnages, and some imprecision with regard ito that obligation sho'uld
not be intolerable in the light, in~, of the inhElrer.\tly fin.ite nature of
what would be invol'\l'ed and the availability ofclbvious alternatives.

States should be pat't of any agreement OD the uses of international "ratercourses,
and mentioned the siting of works as an extremely important ~actor inasmuch as, in
gen,eral, the lo~rer down the site, the more serious the effects were .likely to be,
particularly in densely populated delta flood plains. In that context, be
sug9'estedthat the Commission explore the possibility of esta.bl:ishing an
intt!rnatiolnal flood.-related relief agency along the- llnes of tlm International
Comn,ittee of the Red Cross or the International Red Crescent.
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305. As regards the notification measures referred to in the paragraph, the same
repres~ntative pointed out that the communications which took place in the course
~~f an emergency served different purposes, with the first communication having the
iunction of an alarm and being,' of necessity, incomplete, and the second aiming at
providing the potentially affected State with the fullest and nlost accurate
information possible so as to enable it to assess the possible danger and damage.
In his opinion, those two different purposes should be adequately reflected in the
article.

306. Some representatives commented on the temporal aspects of the paragraph. One
of them welcomed the provision t~at notification of danger should be given without
delay, time being of the essence in dealing with water-related emergencies.
Another suggested that the duty of notification as defined in paragraph 1 should be
confined to the case of danger as a result of human activities, and that in the
case of water-related danger or emergency situations that were prim~rily of natural
origin the water~ourse State should merely be bound to notify others of the danger
as soon as practicable. Still another representative observed that not all States
had remote-sensing capabilities to detect water-related dangers or hazards in
advance and that it was accordingly desirable in the long run to consider
establishing an international agency endowed with the necessary remote-sensing
capability, which would act as the channel for sharing and transmitting data to all
potentially affected States.

301. Other substantive comments included the remark that prevention should be
referred to in the paragraph or be dealt with in a separ~te paragraph and the
observation that provision should be made for the ~ossibility of floods resulting
from human activities.

308. Some drafting comments were also made. One representative inquired about the
exact purpose of the expression 11 intergovernmental organizations,e and, noting that
the term "international organization.s" had been used in paragraph 3, called for
terminological consistency. It was also suggested that the phrase "emergency
situatlons" be replaced by a more adequate phrase or deleted. The definition of
the expression "water-related danger or emergency situation" contained in the
second sentence was viewed as reading liko a commentary rather than the actual text
of legal norms and as belonging in 1. ..:J article on the use of terms, at:. suggested in
paragraph 642 of the Commissionvs raf·ort. It was furthermore interpreted as
encomp~ssing radioactive contamination. The r~mark was also m&de that the
reference to "toxic chemical spills" did not conform with the language currentl,;'
used in legal instruments in the field of. international environmental law and could
advantageously be replaced by a reference to "dangerous wastes and substances". The
phrase "dangerous incidents" was -.,iewed as calli.ng for clarification.

309. A~ regards paragraph 2, comments focused on the scope of the Obligation
enunciated therein, on the duties incumbent upon potentially affected States and on
the provisior- of assistance in case of emergency.

310. With respect to the first point, some represGntatives felt that the Obligation
under consideration should be kept within reasonable limits. One of them
considered it suitable to· refer to the possibility of preventing, n~utralizing or
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mitigating the danger or damage which could arise under the given circumstances.
Another suggested that the paragraph be clarified by indicating that it applied
principally to dangers and situations that resulted from human activities. Still
another representative observed that laying down a 9~neral obligation on the part
of the State within whose territory a water-related danger or emergency situation
originated to "take all practical measures to prevent, neutralize or mitigate the
danger or damage to other watercourse States" had excessively complex implications
where the issue of liability was concerned. He remarked that if such far-reaching
measures were to be taken it was necessary to have information on the geological,
hydrological, biological and other conditions prevailing in watercourse States
downstream and that the co-operation required later on in the same article of
States in the area affected did not appear to be on the scale of that required of
States within whose territory an emergency situation originated, since States in
the area affected were called upon to co-operate in eliminating the causes and
effects "to the extent practicable under the circumstances", whereas the other
category of States was requested to take "all practical measures".

311. Other representatives suggested broadening the scope of the obligation laid
down in paragraph 2. Thus one of them suggested that the phrase "other watercourse
States" be replaced by "other potentially affected States". Another remarked that
a watercourse State within whose territory a water-related danger or emergency
situation originated should also be required to make timely assessments of the
potential environmental impact of such situations.

312. As for ~gg~bs 3 and-!, it was noted by several delegations that they
implied the existence of obligations for non-watercourse as well as watercourse
States, and that could pose a problem, especially if the draft articles were
finally to take the shape of a convention. The Commission was invited to give
thought to finding a method of encouraging non-watercou~e States to co-operat~,

while avoiding the suggestion that they were legally bound to do so. One
representative viewed as an interesting and positive development that the !
paragraphs, though dealing with a non-maritime topic, had been based on worc;iing
contained in article 199 of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the' Sea,
thereby reflecting that Convention's influence, at least in so far as environmental
law was concerned, on the development of customary law.

313. As regards the duties incumbent on potentially affected States, one
representative questioned the validity of the idea expressed in paragraph 646 of
the COinmission's report that the potential victim should have to contribute to the
protective measures. He observed that it would be very difficult to measure the
level of contribution and to determine which State should be regarded as
potentially affected befor.e the actual damage occurred.

314. As to the question of acceptanc~ of assistance in case of emergency, referred
to in p~ra9raph 647 of the Commission's report, some delegations,' while being of
the view that it should be studied more carefully, favoured the inclusion' of a
provision "requiring a State affected by a disaster to accept proffered assistance
and m.'~t to regard offers thereof as an interfel"enCe in its internal affairs".
Others recallad that experience in the negotiation of the Convention on Assistance
in the Case of a Nuclear Accident or Radiological Emergency had shown that most
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States would be unwilling to undertake an obligation to accept assistance and
suggested that mere encouragement to accept, rather than the creation of an
obligation to do so, would suffice - which did not preclude international
responsibility on the pax't of the State refusing to accept such assistance if
damage could affect a third State.

315. Referring specifically to paragraph 3, one representative endorsed the
suggestion, recorded in paragraph 669 of the Commission's report, that States which
possessed certain types of technology should be encouraged to provide voluntary
assistance to ~otentially affected States. Another representative saw merit in
providing for machinery for joint action by States parties to deal with common
problems, adding that the experience of the kind of joint commissions that existed,
for example, in Africa could prove useful. Other comments on paragraph 3 incluQed
the suggestion that the word "shall tl be replaced by "should", the remark that the
reference to "the area" could be deleted and. the observation that the term "on an
equitable basis" could usefully be includod irl the text.

316. As regards paragraph 4, one delegation suggested specifying what was meant by
emergency situations and contingency plan~, and relying in doing this on bilateral
treaty precedents, particUlarly the protocols concerning co-operation in combating
pollution by oil and other harmful substances in case~ of emergency. Another
delegation considered that the paragraph might be more appropriately placed in
article 22, since the formulation of contingency plans and the review of their

. effectiveness were matters of normal co-operation. Some delegations remarked that
the development of emergency plans and their implementation presupposed a certain
degree of concerted action and co-operation and, therefore, the setting up of some
quasi-permanent consultation machinery. It was remarked that such a machinery
might be entrusted with the responsibility of managing the watercourse,
disseminating information, ensuring an appropriate climate for consultations and
negotiations mnong watercourse States, preparing contingency plans and co-operating
in devising the measu~es necessary for the elimination of dangers.

4. Other comments

311. S~me delegations indicated that they would comment at a later stage on the two
other draft articles sUbmitted by the Special Rappo~teur in his fifth report,
namely draft article 24 entitled "Relationship bet~een n~vigational and
non-navigational uses; absence of priority among uses!' and draft article 25
entitled "Regulation of interp,ational watercourses". A few observations were
however made on draft article 24. Thus one representative endorsed the general
philosophy underlying the draft article, which reflected a duty to conserve the
water quality that would permit the widest possible use of water, thus depriving
navigation of its privileged position. Another delegation wondered whether it was
timely to make the principle that no particular use of international watercoo.rses
should take precedence over other uses into a rule which could be set aside only by
a contrary rule. Still other delegations urged the Commission to lay down some
general principles on which distinetions could be made between uses of varying
degrees of importance. ~hey remarked that in discussions of equitable resource use
attention could easily be focused simply on optimal economic results over the short
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term, without re\gard. for the long-term negative consequences for the rights or
interests of future generations and that for that reason those uses which
maintained the quality of the watercourse system should be accorded an inherent,
even if by no means absolute, priority over other uses. Considering however that
current concerns and interests might be very weighty, tbey suggested that the best
solution might be to include in article 24 a general principle to the effect that
any use which was not detrimental to the long-term usefulness of the waters of an
inte~national watercourse should have priority over a use whi~h entailed adverse
effects on future us~s of those waters.

318. Several representatives commented on the appropriateness of. including in the
draft secondary rules specifying the consequences of the breach of certain
obligations by watercourse States. Some held the view that adopting secondary
rules would in~erfere with the basic concept of a framework inst~ument; one felt
that the matter should be dealt with in the context of the topic of inter-national
liability for in~urious ccn~Gquences arising out of acts not prohibited by
international law, whil~ another suggested that the Comrnission confine itself to
establishing a very general rule and guidelines, rather than an obligation in
respect of liability, and that implicit reference be made to the rules applied in
the draft on international liability for injurious consequences ar.ising out of acts
not pr"'lhibited by international law. Others however felt that it might be useful
for the Special Rapporteur to deal with the matter in substance following the
general outlines of the draft articles on State responsibility and on international
liability for injurious consequences arising out of acts not prohibited by
international law. Some representatives advocated a regime of strict liability,
under which States responsible for polluting a watercourse would be liable for th~/

consequent damage, except in case of fQrce majeure. Referring to the Special )~

Rapporteur's apparent intention to eliminate any liability based on harm or damftge
and to establish liability exclusively for risk, one representative observed ~hat

risk could be the basic component of. the draft only in respect of matters such as
prevention and that compensation was n~t normally provided for an incident t~at had
not yet occurred. .f

G. RELATIONS BE'l"'WEEN STATES AND INTERNATIONAL
ORGANIZATIONS (SECOND PART OF THE TOPIC)

319. S&v~rnl representatives welcomed the progress made on the topic. It was
remarked that. if international organizations were to achieve their objectives and
carry out the tasks a~ld functions assigned to them by Member States they had to be
granted the necessary privileges and immunities$ The hope was expressed that
inasmuch as international organizations were playing an ever increasing role in the
international community the Commission would intensify its deliberations on the
topic and give it in-depth consideration.

320. Among those representatives, some praiseu the r~port of the Special Rapporteur
for its great clarity and for the methodology reflected therein, which was
described as pragmatic and appropriate, and egpressed support for the Special
Rapporteur's planned outline. One of them, while noting with pleasure that the
topic, in which her country~ as a host country of the United Nations and other
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major international organizations, had consistently taken interest, was rece1v1ng
serious attention in the Commission, queried the need for the provisions contained
in Part 11 of the draft. She observed in relation to article 6 that harmonization
with the 1986 Convention on the Law of Treaties had constantly to be borne in mind
and in relation to article 7 that the principle of ne impediatur Qfficia did nQt
necessarily imply ~hat international organizations had in every case to be granted
cQmplete immunity from legal process. Referring to the practice fQllowed by host
countries with regard to that aspect of their relations with international
organizations, she urged further consideration of pQssible exceptions to immunity,
particularly in respect of actions against an internatiqnal organization brought by
a third party for damages resulting from an accident caused by a motor vehicle
belonging tQ Qr Qperated Qn behalf of the organizatiQn.

321. Other delegations felt that the tQpic should nQt be given priQrity and
reiterated their dQubts about the value of the CQmmission's work thereon. ThQse
doubts, it was remarked, appeared to be share~ by the CommissiQn, since a cursory
look at the historical sWTh~ary of the work of the Commission on the topic suggested
a lack of enthusiasm for it, and since the reports which had been submitted
intermittently by the Special Rapporteur had not been cQnsidered, "Qwing to lack Qf
time".

322. Explaining the reaSQns fQr their misgivings in relation to the topic, SQme
representatives stressed that each international organization had its own
individual requirements which had to be decided upon by its Member States and that
it would be very difficult, if not impossible, to arrive at solutio~s that would be
applicable to the enormous range of international organizations. The remark was
alsQ made that it would be unacceptable fQr the status or validity Qf treaties
already in existence in the field to be called into question in any way. A third
Qbservation was that it was essential tQ preserve a balance between the interests
of the organizations and those of the hQst States, and CQncern was expressed that
the proviso in draft article 11, according to which "the scope of the rights
accorded may be limited, in the light of the functional requirements of the
organization in question, by mutual agreement Qf the parties concerned", indicated
that the propQsed commQn regime was not based solely Qn those functional

~ requirements.
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323. The representatives in question
with the greatest cautiQn and tQ aill'
recommendations to be used by States
fit.

accor~ingly urged the CQmmission tQ proceed
at the fQrmulation of guidelines and
and international organizations as they saw.

H. OTHER DECISIONS AND CONCLUSIONS OF THE COMMISSION

1. PrQgramme, prQcedures and working methQds of the Commis§iQ~

324. With respect to the Commission's current programme of work, agreement was
expressed with the intentions of the Commission concerning the goals tQ be attained
by the end of the current term of Qffice. The remark was made in particular that
it seemed apprQpriate that the CQmmission shQuld try to cQmplete, in the near
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future, its work on the second reading of the draft articles on the jurisdictional
immunities of States, provided it took duly into consideretionthe need to arrive
at a generally acceptable text giving due weight to the views of States.

325. Some rep~esentatives stressed that the Commission should focus on topics on
which it could achieve the most progress by the end 9f the current term of office.
One of them observed that substantial progress could be made during that period on
the topic of the law of non-navigational uses of international watercourses,
particularly if the framework of a general agreement were strictly adhered to.

326. Several representatives felt that greater priority should be given to the
general topic of State responsibility rather than to the more specific topic of
international liability for injurious consequences arising ovt of acts not
prohibited by international law.

327. The view was on the other hand expressed that in relation to the latter topic
the Commission could make a timely and important contribution based on the
knowledge it had acquired and the skills at its corrJnand~ it was therefore suggested
that priorities be reconsidered and that the possibility of devoting, at an early
date, a significant share of one session to the said topic be re-examined.

328. As for the draft Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind, a
number of representatives felt that it should as far as possible be given priority
within the adopted programme of work. Doubts were on the other hand expressed by
some representatives as to the possibility of arriving in the short term at a
generally acceptable text on a topic which was described as highly sensitive and
giving rise to widely diverging opinions. j'

329. As regards the Commission's long-term programme of work,. a number of
representatives welcomed the establismnent of a Working Group on the subject~ The
hope was expressed that the Working Group would in due course produce :
recommendations on "dlich the views of Governments would be .requested. Emph,~sis was
placed on the importance of exercising the highest degree of care in choosing
further topics for consideration. One representative remarked in this connection
that in considering what further topics, if any, should be p~~t on the Commission's
agenda the following factors l'1ould have to be bOl:'ne in mi.nd: first, for any topic
to be put on the Commission's agenda, either there should already be a broad
measure of agreement on underlying policies and objectives or, ,~hen a topi~ was
referred to the Commission~ it should be accompanied by the n~~essary guidance;
secondly, attention should be paid to tile time which any consideration of the topic
was likely to take; thirdly, the topic must be one which held out a reasonable
prospect of a generally acceptable outcome; fourthly, the topic must be one for
which there was some gefiuin~ practical neod, fifthly, it was important to enable
the Commission to complete the work which it already had on its agenda before
burdening it by the addition ef new subjects. Special emphasis was placed by some
representatives on the third and fourth of the above-mentioned factors.

330. One representative expressed the wish that the Commission consider at a future
date the feasibility of developing the law on movem~nt of persons across
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international frontiers; that would entail a study and clarification of the
principles of international law on expulsion of persons.

331. A Dloober of representatives welcomed the Commission's constant concern to
improve its working methods and to comply with the relevant requests contained in
General Assembly resolution 43/169. Satisfaction was expressed at the Commission's
response to the suggestions emanating from the Working Group set up in 1988 by the
Sixth Committee.

332. One representative observed however that, although chapter IX of the
Commission's report gave the impression that as matters stood everything was
satisfactory and no change should be attempted, this was not the perception which
his delegation had. The remark was made in this connection that while the
Commission should be able to rely on well-tested procedures and working methods it
should not reject innovation.

333. With a view to enhancing the Commission's efficiency, some representatives
favoured the staggered consideration of different topics. It was ~uggested that
the Commission might decide not to consider all the items included in its progr~nme

of work at the two forthcoming sessions so as to be able to proceed rapidly on the
topics on which there was already a significant measure of agreement among States.

334. Several representatives insisted on the need to allow the Drafting Committee
sufficient time to complete its work and welcomed the Commission's efforts to that
end. One representative, however, expressed the view that in this area there was
room for further improvement and experimentation: for example, where the
Commission had before it a large number of articles, it might be useful to consider
establishing either two drafting committees, or two sUbgroups within an enlarged
drafting committee, in order to prepare preliminary versions of the texts.

335. As regards the length and timing of the Commission's session, the general
feeling as reflected in paragraph 9 of General Assembly resolution 44/35 was that
the duration of the session should be maintained at net less than 12 weeks. One
delegation suggested that a slight adjustment in the dates of the Commission's
session might make it possible to circulate the report at an earlier date. Another
possibility which was ~entioned as worthy ef being further explored was that of
splitting the annual session, it being understood that .the total number of weeks
involved would remain the same. One representative expre@sed the view that the
issue of the duration of the Commission's session required a new and hard look.

336. Some representatives supported the idea reflected in paragraph 746 of the
report to provide the Commission with computerized assistance. In this connection,
it was suggested that a computerized data base of texts of bilateral and
multilateral instruments on th~ subjects under consideration should be developed
and made available regularly to the Commission.

337. Some representatives commented on the Commissidn's reporting methods.
Observations focused on the methodology and contents of the report, on its length
and on the timing of its distribution.
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338. As regards the first point, several representatives expressed the wish that
the Commission in the future pay increased attention to the recommendation
contained in General Assembly resolution 43/169 111 and indicate in its annual
report, for each topic, those specific issues on which expressions of views by
Governments would be of particular interest for the continuation of its wDrk. One
representative also stated that while various topics obviously required different
presentations that did not. mean that a report on all the topics could not be
produced in a format that followed an intelligible common denominator that would
give the report as a whole a personality of its own, rather than make it a
collection of drafts, each of which could be cons.ide~ed a separate report. He
added that if everything fell upon the Special Rapporteurs the question arose as to
what was the function of the Rapporteur of the Commission who was supposed to be
responsible for its report.

339. Another question which was raised as regards the contents of the report was
that of how to report the consiueration in the Commission of questions dealt with
in chapter IX of the report. One representative stated in this connection that
while he realized that the discussion of those questions fell within the internal
competence of the Commission, the Sixth Committee, as the Commission's parent body,
was entitled to know the details of the Commission's consideration, whether of
substantive points or of organizational matters. After pointing out that the
Planning Group had held no fewer than nine meetings and had had before it a number
of proposals submitted by members of the Commission, he asked whether the Si,xth
Committee was not entitled to be informed of the details of the discussions which
had gone on at nine meetings, and of the substance of the proposals submitted by
the members of the Commission, and whether there was an.}" way in which the Sixth
Committee could get a brief summary of the views presented in the Planning Groui,
as that seemed to be the only way in which the Committee would be able to get a
more complete picture. He added that his delegation, while it could not go i~to

details of the various views expressed without violating ethics, since the I

Commission had not reported on them, was fully aware that other delegations had

11/ In paragraph 5 (c) of its resolution 43/169, the General Assembly
requested the Commission:

UTo indicate in its annual report, for each topic, those specific issues
on which e~pressions of views by Governments, either in the Sixth Committee or
in written form, wo~ld be of particular interest for the continuation of its
work".

In paragraph 4 (c) of its resolution 44/35, the Assembly requested the Commission:

"To pay special attention to indicating in its annual report, for each
topic, those specific issues on which expressions of views by Governments,
either in the Sixth Committee or in written form, would be of par.ticular
interest for the continuation of its work".
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voiced some concerns rega~ding those questions, notably the issue of the duration
of the Commission's sessions.

340. With respect to the second of the three points referred to in paragraph 337
above, some representatives suggested that in order to facilitate its consideration
the Commission's report should be further streamlined and reduced to more
manageable proportions. One of them, while noting the Commission's efforts in that
direction, felt that the commentaries could be further summarized Rnd shortened.
Another suggested that the report deal only with the tc)pics on which the Commission
had held substantive discussions.

341. As for the third point, several representatives urged that the report be
distributed within a reasonable time before the opening of the General AssemblyQs
session. One of them proposed that summaries of developments on topics under which
articles had been drawn up be sent directly to Governmants immediately after the
COIDnlission's session so that Governments were not obliged to await completion ef.
the lengthy process of finalizing the report on the whole session.

342. Satisfaction was expressed at the initiatives taken in the framework of the
Commission to ensure that the work of the United Nations in the field of the

. progressive development and codification of international law was better known and
appreciated and at the efforts made in that direction by the Office of Information
at the United Nations Office at Geneva.

343. Some delegations commented on ways of enhancing the constructive and fruitful
nature of the dialogue between the International Law Commission and the Sixth
Con~ittee. Support was expressed for the system of topic-by-topic discussion of
the Commission's report. As regards the possibility of enabling Special
Rapporteurs to attend the debate of the Sixth Committee on the report of the
Commission, as envisaged in paragraph 742 of the Commission's report, the hope was
expressed that the current session's resolution of the General Assembly would
contain a provision inviting the Commission to conside~, when appropriat~, asking a
Spe~ial Rapporteur to attend the session of the Assembly during the discussion of
the topic for which he was responsible. lAl Th6 view was on the other hand
expres~ed that the Special Rapporteur's pre~ence was not really necessary, taking
into account the corresponding financial implications and the fact that a thGmatic
summary of the Sixth Committee's discussions was placed at the Commission's
disposal by the Secretariat.

2. Co-operation with other bodies

344. Several representatives welcomed the continuing co-operat.ion between the
Commission and other bodies such as the Asian-African Legal Consultative Committee,

J._~I For the action taken by the G'eneral Assembly I see paragraph 5 of General
Assembly resolution 44/35.'
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the European Committee on Legal Co-operation and the Inter-American Jurid~cal

Committee. The remark was made in this connection that the Sixth Committee could
have benefited from a dissemination of the results of some of the studies done by
the Inter-Amer.ican Juridical Conwittee, for example, on drug trafficking and
extradition. One representative expressed the view that close contact should be
established with the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries and with the Commonwealth
countries to allow an exchange of views and familiarization with the legal work and
thinking of those bodies on both substantive law and topics to be included in the
Commission's programme of work. Re recalled in this connection that the Movement
of Non-Alignad Countries had proposed that the 1990s be proclaimed the United
Nations de:c·3.de of international law. 1.3/
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3. Internati~91 Law Seminar

345. Several representatives stressed the importance of the International Law
Seminar as a means of propagating ir.cernational law and thanked those Governments
which had provided fellowships to enable the Seminar to be held. The hope was
expressed that funds would be available in 1990 for fellowships for participants in
the Seminar. Satisfaction was voiced at the Comrnission':.!awaren.ess of the need to
provide fsllowships to bring together participants from all over the world, and an
appeal was made for increased contributio~3 ~o enable junior professors, goverI~ent

officials and students of international law to participate in the Seminar in the
future. One representative expressed the hope that the conditions for
participants' eligibility would be eased, particularly where developing countries
were concerned •
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4. GilbertQ Amado Memorial Lecture
';'

,:-'

346. Appreciat~on was expressed to the Government of Brazil for its genero~s

contribution to the Gilberto Amado ~emorial. Ref~rrin9 to the theme of tije lecture
which had been delivered in this context by the Legal Counsel, lil one !
representative remarked that peace-keeping helped the United Nations achieve its
primary objective of; promoting the maintenance of international peace and
r:laintaining law and o:rder.

141 "Reflections on legal aspects of United Nations peace-keeping"_

11/ ~ee General Assembly resolution 44/23~
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